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COAST GUARD ENFORCEMENT OF FISHERIES
LAWS

WEDNESDAY, JULY 24, 1991

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON COAST GUARD AND NAVIGATION,

COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES,
Washington, DC.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:05 a.m., in Room
1334, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Billy Tauzin (Chair-
man of the Subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Tauzin, Hughes, Ortiz, Pick-
ett, Hochbrueckner, Pallone, Laughlin, Taylor, Bateman, Coble,
Inhofe, Goss, and Callahan.

Also present: Representative Ravenel.
Staff present: Elizabeth Megginson, Rusty Savoie, Sue Stilley,

Jim Adams, Bill Wright, Laurie Wilkerson, Andrea Wilkinson,
Harry Burroughs, Margherita Woods, Rebecca Dye, Sherry Steele,
Mark Ruge, Cyndy Wilkinson, Greg Lambert, Melanie Barber, and
Tina Frazier.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. BILLY TAUZIN, A U.S. REPRE-
SENTATIVE FROM LOUISIANA; AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMIT-
TEE ON COAST GUARD AND NAVIGATION
Mr. TAUZIN. The Committee will please come to order. Today's

hearing has been called to review the fisheries enforcement respon-
sibilities of the United States Coast Guard. This Congress has im-
posed enormous law enforcement duties on the Coast Guard. These
duties include not only fisheries enforcement but also drug inter-
diction, illegal immigration, oil spill, boating safety, and, of course,
many others.

It is our job to ensure that the Coast Guard is able to carry out
these law enforcement missions in a fair and consistent manner.
The Coast Guard plays a vital role in ensuring that the marine re-
sources of our country are protected, and I applaud their efforts.
Much of their work, particularly in the North Pacific, is dangerous,
and the Coast Guardsmen are frequently killed or injured in the
line of duty.

However, the Coast Guard has been placed in the position of en-
forcing rules which they do not enact. The National Marine Fisher-
ies Service adopts rules such as those requiring the Turtle Exclud-
er Device or TED's, which are extremely, as you might note, un-
popular among those who must comply. The Coast Guard is not
consulted during the rulemaking process, yet they must board yes-

(1)



sels to enforce these rules. This means that it is the men and
women of the Coast Guard on the frontlines of potential confronta-
tions. I am concerned that particularly in the area of fisheries en-
forcement, the Coast Guard is being put, in many cases, in a no
win position.

Our research indicates the Coast Guard and the National Marine
Fisheries Service has organized an enormous TED's enforcement
effort involving 37 different Coast Guard units with over 1,100
boardings of shrimp vessels this season alone. While the shrimping
industry does not fully support these regulations and has made
every effort to get them changed, these individuals have certain
constitutional rights which should be respected. When the constitu-
tional rights of individuals are not respected by government, then
government cannot maintain the respect for the authority of those
governed.

I want to make it clear that we all share the goal of protecting
endangered species. We must also obey the law even if we do not
agree with it. I do not condone any disobedience of the law, and I
have made that clear to my own constituents and to others around
the country. What I do say to my constituents when I hear of abu-
sive enforcement aimed at one sector of society, however, is a dif-
ferent matter. They will not respect the Coast Guard's authority if
the Coast Guard must participate in an unfair or an inconsistent
enforcement effort.

I am also concerned about what happens to these cases after they
have been sent by the Coast Guard to the National Marine Fisher-
ies Service for further action. I want to ensure that the defendants
in these cases are accorded an opportunity for a full and fair hear-
ing and that an administrative law judge in Washington cannot
refuse these individuals their constitutional right to a hearing. I
am also concerned when a Federal agency attempts to use the
threat of the Internal Revenue Service in order to collect penalties
from shrimpers. That is just not a proper and ethical way to
achieve our enforcement objectives.

Our fishermen and their families deserve better treatment from
our government. They have attempted to resolve this problem with
suggestions for new devices to detect turtles. They have suggested
other means of protecting and propagating turtles. The National
Ma.,ine Fisheries Service has been slow to respond to these sugges-
tions. Our shrimpers are suffering both emotionally and financially
from these regulations. I have already pointed out at a previous
hearing we have two documented suicides regarding enforcement
of these regulations.

We are watching the decline of a culture which has been in -our
area for 200 years. In our effort to protect turtles, we must not de-
stroy the ability of our fishermen to feed, clothe, and shelter their
families.

I hope that one result of our hearing will be a recognition on the
part of the Federal agencies involved who enforce the law, that
government must serve the best interest of all of its people. This
means protecting not only the turtles but the humans whose living
depends upon the resources of the sea.

Mr. TAUZIN. We are pleased today to welcome Members to this
hearing, and the Ranking Minority Member, Mr. Jack Fields, as I



understand, is on his way. He has asked that his statement be en-
tered into the record of this proceeding, and I understand there
will be other stAtements offered for the record. I will now ask
unanimous consent that any statements offered to the record be ac-
cepted without objection. Is there any objection? Without objection,
so ordered.

[Statement of Mr. Fields follows:]

STATEMENT OF HON. JACK FIELDS, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM TEXAS

Mr. Chairman, I would like to compliment you for scheduling this most timely
oversight hearing.

While the National Marine Fisheries Service is promulgating regulations on a
number of issues, I will confine my remarks to the sea turtle enforcement rules.

Mr. Chairman, I have reviewed a copy of the proposed rule and there are certain
provisions, including the standards for turtle excluder devices (TED's), which are
important improvements.

Nevertheless, I strongly oppose the proposed clarification which directs law en-
forcement officials to seize the cetch of those shrimpers who are found to be in non-
compliance.

Mr. Chairman, while all shrimpers must obey the law and should equip their nets
with turtle excluder devices, %hat the National Marine Fisheries Service has pro-
posed is an excessive penalty for not pulling a TED

It is also a draconian approach which, instead of encouraging cooperation and
compliance, has had the negative effect of enraging those Americans who are strug-
gling to survive by shrimping in the Gulf of Mexico.

Mr. Chairman, on July 8th, Coast Guard and other government inspectors
boarded 126 shrimping vessels off of Galveston. What they found was that nearly 95
percent of those boat- were using turtle excluder devices, which if you extrapolate
means that almost e,,ery shrimper in the United States is complying with the law.

Mr. Chairman, instead of hitting these shrimpers with this newest form of govern-
ment intimidation, we should be complimenting them for their extraordinary level
of compliance.

While I recognize that the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act
provides for seizure of an illegal catch, I would hope that the National Marine Fish-
ery Service would choose not to use this authority.

During the course of this hearing, it is my hope that we will gain a better under-
standing of the rationale for this enforcement clarification and why, despite the 95
percent compliance rate, NMFS feels it is necessary to take such drastic action.

Mr. Chairman, I will conclude by sharing with my colleagues an example of what
I think will happen if the seizure requirement is retained.

You will have a situatiun where the owner of a vessel instructs his captain to use
TED's at all times. Unfortunately, the captain who has complete control of the
vessel may choose otherwise, and he will be stopped by the Coast Guard for noncom-
pliance.

At that point, the Coast Guard will be faced with the prospect of having to seize
the catch or impound the vessel. Since the Coast Guard has no onboard facilities to
store shrimp or any other seafood products, they will instruct the captain to follow
them to shore. As a result, the innocent owner of this vessel, who had instructed
compliance, will lose thousands of dollars in shrimp sales. In fact, his whole shrimp-
ing season will be at risk.

Mr. Chairman, this scenario will occur and the livelihood of dozens of innocent
owners will be destroyed. And, if that happens enough times in the Gulf of Mexico,
you can add shrimpers to the list of endangered species.

While I am sure there are some environmentalists who might feel that would be a
positive development, this would not help save endangered or threatened sea tur-
tles. In fact, it would have the opposite effect because Americans would continue to
consume shrimp and imports would more than offset those shrimp caught by U.S.
fishermen. The key difference is, however, that foreign shrimp fishermen do not use
TED's, do not have any effective turtle conservation programs and, unlike our
shrimpers, don't care whether any of these species survive.

Mr. Chairman, it is my hope that from today's hearing we can have more coopera-
tion and less confrontation between the National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S.
shrimp fishermen. We can save both sea turtles and U.S. shrimpers by working to-
gether. A first step in that direction would be the removal of the seizure of the
catch language from the National Marine Fisheries Service proposed rule.



Mr. Chairman, I look forward to the testimony of our distinguished witness and
again thank you for scheduling this important hearing.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TAUZIN. I will now, since Mr. Fields is not here, ask, Mr.
Bateman, do you have a statement for the record, sir?

Mr. BATEMAN. No, I do not, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. TAUZIN. Mr. Coble? Mr. Goss? How about you?
Mr. LAUGHLIN. I do.
Mr. TAUZIN. Mr. Laughlin has a statement for the record.

STATEMENT OF HON. GREG LAUGHLIN, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM TEXAS

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I would like to
thank you for holding this hearing which focuses on the Coast
Guard's enforcement of fisheries laws particularly TED's regula-
tions. These regulations are threatening the shrimping industry in
my district and in other areas of the Gulf of Mexico.

I certainly believe that endangered sea turtles must be protected.
-However, our Nation's shrimpers are themselves at risk of becom-
ing extinct due to diminished harvest and income when pulling
their TED. I believe that many of the laws which protect sea tur-
tles were made without any respect for their effect on the
shrimpers.

Now we are seeing the painful result of this shortsightedness.
Reduced catch associated with TED's has thrust many shrimpers
into financial hardship and has even put many of them out of busi-
ness.

This is occurring at a time when shrimpers are already strug-
gling to compete with low-priced imported shrimp. The harsh fines
and criminal violations have further compounded shrimpers's prob-
lems. As a result, I introduced the Trawlers Relief and Working
Livelihood Act of 1991 to relieve the severe economic burden that
shrimpers are now bearing. My bill prohibits the Secretary of Com-
merce from shortening the shrimping season in the Gulf of Mexico
and the South Atlantic. It also provides a tax credit to offset the
loss of income by shrimpers using TED's. This legislation also re-
moves criminal penalties for violation of Federal requirements con-
cerning the use of TED's. The final provision of my bill directs the
Secretary of Commerce to establish and implement a program
whereby endangered sea turtle eggs are removed from the wild,
hatched in captivity, and released months later into the wild after
the greatest period of threat from predators has passed.

I am very concerned that many of the proposed new enforcement
measures including authorization to seize nets and catch would
push many shrimpers to the brink. The shrimpers in my district
and around the country are barely surviving under the status quo.
That is why I am pleased, Mr. Chairman, that you have decided to
hold these hearings on this very important issue which affects so
many families in my district and around the country. I only wish
we had the same vigorous prosecution of the thieves in the saving
and loan and banking industry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TAUZIN. Are there any other opening statements? We are
pleased to have as a guest on our Committee, Mr. Ravenel, today,



the gentleman from South Carolina. Would you have an opening
statement, Arthur?

Mr. RAVENEL. No.
Mr. TAUZIN. Any other opening statements? Then we are pleased

to welcome our witnesses. We have organized the hearing today in
two panels. The first panel will consist of Rear Admiral William
Leahy who is the United States Coast Guard Chief of the Office of
Law Enforcement and Defense Operations who is accompanied, I
understand, by Commander Bill Anderson. And the second member
of the panel will be Dr. William Fox, the Assistant Administrator
of Fisheries, National Marine Fisheries Service.

The second panel will then consist of representatives of fishing
organizations including the Concerned Shrimpers of America,
North Carolina Fisherman's Association, and the Texas Shrimp As-
sociation. We will begin this morning and we want to welcome both
Admiral Leahy and Bill Fox to ouir hearing today, and we appreci-
ate the fact that you probably have a lengthy written statement.
We have seen them, and we appreciate that, and without objection
enter those written statements into the record and ask if you
would summarize your statements for us so we can get to the ques-
tion and answer session as rapidly as we can. We will start with
Admiral Leahy, and, Admiral, we are pleased to welcome you here
today, sir, and would appreciate your statement.

STATEMENT OF REAR ADMIRAL WILLIAM P. LEAHY, UNITED
STATES COAST GUARD, CHIEF, OFFICE OF LAW ENFORCEMENT
AND DEFENSE OPERATIONS; ACCOMPANIED BY COMMANDER
BILL ANDERSON
Admiral LEAHY. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of

the Committee. I have a very short summation of my opening
statement which will be in the record. I would like to say that fish-
eries law enforcement is a very important Coast Guard mission.
The Coast Guard does not decide what conservation measures are
necessary, but we have the responsibility to ensure that those
measures can be enforced.

In the last two years, the Coast Guard has responded to numer-
ous changes in fishery requirements. The level of Coast Guard en-
forcement has increased over that period of time in all areas in
which we have fisheries law enforcement requirements. We have
also made changes for more effective enforcement, and these have
included moving two of our high endurance 378-foot cutters from
the East Coast to the West Coast. We have added new radars to our
C-130's flying out of Alaska which give us a 300 percent increase
over the previous radars that were installed in those aircraft, and
we have increased the use of intelligence for fisheries enforcement
support. And, we have redirected other Coast Guard resources to
fisheries. These opportunities for additional resources were created
by such things as the Defense-Department taking over the detect-
ing and monitoring mission in the "drug war," and getting some
additional 378-foot cutters out of Fleet Renovation and Moderniza-
tion (FRAM).

I appreciate the opportunity to be here today, and I certainly will
be glad to field any questions you may have, sir.



[Prepared statement of Admiral Leahy can be found at end of
hearing.] -

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, that certainly was an abbreviated summary.
Thank you, Admiral. We will get into a lot more detail, I think, in
questions.

Admiral LEAHY. I am sure you will.
Mr. TAUZIN. We are now pleased to welcome Mr. Bill Fox.

Doctor, would you please proceed with your statement?

STATEMENT OF DR. WILLIAM FOX, ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR
OF FISHERIES, NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE; AC-
COMPANIED BY MORRIS PALLOZZI, DIRECTOR OF THE NOAA
NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE, OFFICE OF ENFORCE-
MENT, AND MICHELE KURUC, ASSISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL
FOR ENFORCEMENT AND LITIGATION, NOAA GENERAL COUN-
SEL'S OFFICE
Dr. Fox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be here

this morning to be able to testify on this extremely important
issue. I would like to first introduce a couple of staff members that
I have with me. I have Mr. Morris Pallozzi who is the Director of
the NOAA National Marine Fisheries Service Office of Enforce-
ment to my right, and to his right we have Ms. Michele Kuruc who
is the Assistant General Counsel for Enforcement and Litigation
out of the NOAA General Counsel's Office to assist in answering
questions that the Committee may have.

Mr. TA LZIN. Thank you, Bill. On behalf of the Committee, we
welcome you both. Thank you for your attendance.

Dr. Fox. I first would like to say that in the year and a half that
I have been at the National Marine Fisheries Service I have been
extremely pleased with the Coast Guard and its performance and
assistance in the enforcement of the living marine resource regula-
tions that we have in order to conserve and protect marine re-
sources. They have been extremely helpful within the resources
that responded to every request that we have made. We have put
agents on every platform that is available to do fisheries enforce-
ment, and I just can't say too much about how well the Coast
Guard has performed in these fisheries enforcement mission. I am
very pleased with them.

Resource management depends upon good science, good manage-
ment, and good compliance with the regulations developed under
management. Compliance depends on good communications, cer-
tain apprehension of violators, swift and sure prosecution, and eq-
uitable penalties extracted for that effort.

I am very pleased with the level of compliance that has been
achieved with the sea turtle conservation regulations in the South
Atlantic and the Gulf of Mexico through the efforts of the Coast
Guard and the National Marine Fisheries Service and other agen-
cies that we have called on for assistance in ensuring that compli-
ance.

You asked in your letter to the Secretary that the person who
testifies be prepared to discuss our sea turtle regulations, those
that we are proposing to modify. We will just say that we have
drafted several sets of regulations that would modify the current



Turtle Excluder Device regulations and other sea turtle conserva-
tion regulations. Those are undergoing review within the Adminis-
tration. I will be pleased to -inswer any questions that you might
have about those verbally, however.

To ensure good communications, we have put together a good
communications strategy on this. We have held a series of meet-
ings where we have talked to the shrimping industry from the
South Atlantic to the Gulf of Mexico. At those meetings we dis-
cussed these provisions. We have ensured that the Coast Guard has
been represented and has been present so they can see and under-
stand and communicate to us how to ensure that the new provi-
sion' are as enforceable from their perspective as well as from our
perspective.

Last week we met with the environmentalists here in Washing-
ton to explain what it is we are proposing to do. I have met person-
ally with you, Mr. Chairman. I had a chance to discuss some of
those regulations. Again, I am at your beck and call if you wish to
discuss them further. I have also met with, at their request, the
Texas Shrimp Association for a couple of hours. The Executive Di-
rector, Mrs. Lucy Gibbs, came up along with Mr. Harris Lasseigne
and talked over with me their concerns about what it is we are
proposing to do. They only had a small number of concerns out of
the list that we have been going forward with, and I think that we
reached a pretty good understanding about a number of those. And
maybe their concerns are lessened at this point.

So we are going through a process of trying to ensure that we
are communicating well on what it is we are proposing to do, and I
will then end my statement right there and try to answer whatever
questions you, Mr. Chairman, or the Committee Members may
have. Thank you very much.

[Prepared statement of Dr. Fox can be found at end of hearing.]
Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Dr. Fox. One of the issues that is most

troubling as you heard from one of the opening statements today is
a question of when and under what circumstances does the Coast
Guard and the National Marine Fisheries decide to enforce a crimi-
nal rather than civil penalty for the enforcement of a TED's regu-
lation. As I read Section 11 of civil penalties it says, "Any person
who knowingly violates may be assessed a civil penalty." And when
you turn to part B under the same section, it almost similarly says,
"Any person who knowingly violates any provision of this Act may
be imprisoned or fined." It reads very similar. Obviously, the way
it is worded gives a great deal of discretion in determining whether
to proceed with a civil or criminal penalty. Both require knowing
violations, and both are similarly structured in wording.

I am told that some sort of policy exists between NMFS and the
Coast Guard regarding when to proceed with a civil and when to
proceed with a criminal penalty, but we have requested copies of
that policy and have not been accorded such a copy. Number 1,
does such a-policy exist in writing? If it does, where is it?

Admiral LEAHY. Well, from the Coast Guard, I don't know of any
policy that exists pertaining to what you have just said, sir.

Mr. TAUZIN. We were told at NMFS a dual policy does, in fact,
exist between the Coast Guard and NMFS. Dr. Fox, would you like
to comment on that?



Dr. Fox. Well, I would like to comment. The policy is that it de-
pends upon whether or not there is a National Marine Fisheries
Service agent on the scene when the violation is observed.

Mr. TAUZIN. Is that a policy you have agreed to the Coast Guard
with?

Dr. Fox. We have a policy. I will describe the policy in a
moment. The policy is--

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, before you do, I just want to find out, is this
something you and the Coast Guard have agreed to?

Dr. Fox. Insofar as I am aware of, yes, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. Admiral Leahy, are you not aware of such an agree-

ment?
Admiral LEAHY. No, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. Commander Anderson, would you like to-take a

mike if you are going to comment, sir, please.
Commander ANDERSON. Yes, sir. I am not aware of it here in

Washington. However, that does not mean that the 7th and 8th
Coast Guard districts, when working with NMFS, have not dis-
cussed how specifically to carry out the enforcement when they are
carrying an agent versus when they are not carrying an agent.

Mr. TAUZIN. So you have left it to the various districts to make a
decision as to a policy of enforcement of criminal and civil deci-
sions?

Commander ANDERSON. I think I would describe it more, Mr.
Chairman, as a procedure, rather than policy, with which to
achieve the same goal of decicing when to proceed criminally.

Mr. TAUZIN. You know of no policy here in Washington?
Commander ANDERSON. No, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. Dr. Fox, what is your understanding of this so-called

policy? Is this an agreement on the district level? Is it an agree-
ment here in Washington?

Dr. Fox. It is an agreement amongst the working agents and
Coast Guard in the Southeast Region of the National Marine Fish-
eries Service and the Coast Guard districts. Fundamentally, what
happens is that the Coast Guard, if a National Marine Fisheries
Service enforcement agent is not there, makes the case, develops
the paperwork, turns it over to the National Marine Fisheries
Service agent to make a judgment as to whether or not to proceed
criminally or whether or not to proceed civilly. If the enforcement
agent is there, the enforcement agent makes that determination on
the scene.

Mr. TAUZIN. So that--
Dr. Fox. Essentially, the National Marine P'isheries Service is

making the determination as to whether or not to prosecute some-
body or to cite them criminally or civilly.

Mr. TAUZIN. So that we have a subjective decision being made on
the scene as to whether to enforce a criminal or civil penalty
against the violator. So two violators may have similarly violated
the law, and in one subjective case you are going to prosecute him
criminally and in the other you are going to proceed civilly? There
is no policy on differentiating between the kinds of violations or
the degree of violation?

Dr. Fox. Yes, there is. It is not subjective. I would not describe it
as subjective. I would describe it as objective.



Mr. TAUZIN. Well, what are the objective criteria in the policy
that establishes a criminal enforcement rather than a civil enforce-
ment? What are they?

Dr. Fox. Would you care to comment, Mr. Pallozzi?
Mr. TAUZIN. Please. Somebody.
Mr. PALLOZZI. Yes. Mr. Chairman, the policy is a regional policy

which the headquarters Office of Enforcement and our general
counsel-concur in.

Mr. TAUZIN. Is it in writing, number 1?
Mr. PALLOZZI. It is in writing.
Mr. TAUZIN. Can we have a copy of it please?
Mr. PALLOZZI. Certainly. It is a written policy from the special

agent in charge in the field to her agents.
Mr. TAUZIN. All right. Well, let me on behalf of the Committee

make a formal request as we made a private request that has not
been acknowledged.

Mr. PALLOZZI. This is the first I have heard of it. You most cer-
tainly can have a copy of the policy.

Mr. TAUZIN. My staff has communicated a request for a written
policy. We were told it was not available. If you say there is a writ-
ten policy available, on behalf of the Committee we would like to
make a formal request that a copy of the written policy that de-
scribes the objective criteria upon which criminal prosecutions are
conducted rather than civil penalties-we would like a copy of that
forwarded to us "tout suit" as we say.

[The information follows:]

CRIMINAL PROSECUTION POLICIES REGARDING TED's
The following is the relevant portion of an internal memo, i.e., not for public re-

lease, dated November 28, 1990, from Special Agent In Charge, Suzanne Montero, to
Southeast Region agents stating the criminal prosecution policy. Representatives of
the relevant U.S. Attorneys Office, Department of Justice, NOAA Office of General
Counsel, NMFS, and Coast Guard discussed and agreed to this policy:

"Violations of the TED regulations by shrimp trawlers shall continue to be doc-
umented by Coast Guard and deputized State boarding officers according to es-
tablished procedures. Documentation of allaged violations will be collected by
the responsible NMFS Special Agent. The Agent will continue to present all
cases to the U.S. Attorney which involve the following conditions:

1) Vessels trawling with not TED's installed in their nets; or, 2) Vessels
trawling with disabled TED's (TED's which have been sewn up); or, 3) Ves-
sels found trawling with TED devices which have been altered in any
manner which would stop the release of turtle.

Any other cases involving minor alleged violations of the TED regulations
such as: very slightly overspaced bar spacing, or very slightly undersized escape
openings, shall be referred for civil prosecution. Additionally, any case which
the U.S. Attorney does not wish to prosecute shall be referred for possible civil
prosecution..."

Mr. BATEMAN. Would the Chairman-yield?
Mr. TAUZIN. I yield to the gentleman.
Mr. BATEMAN. I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that we broaden

that to include policy or written procedures because I seem to sense
a semantic distinction being made between policy and procedures.

Mr. TAUZIN. The gentleman's suggestion is well taken. Mr. Bate-
man, thank you. We would ask that if it is written as a procedure
or a policy, however it is written, we would like a copy of the writ-
ten statement as to the objective criteria used in making that deci-



sion. Dr. Fox, are you telling me that if a Coast Guardsman takes
the action of enforcement and the NMFS agent is not available
that it then becomes a civil rather than a criminal proceeding? Is
there a difference there? I mean, is the violator only going to be
lucky if a NMFS official is on board?

Mr. PALLOZZI. The decision is always made by the National
Marine Fisheries Service agent if he is onboard or when he is con-
tacted by telephone. The final decision to go criminal is always
made by a National Marine Fisheries Service agent.

Mr. TAUZIN. So that it doesn't matter who makes the arrest?
Mr. PALLOZZI. That is correct.
Mr. TAUZIN. The NMFS agent will make the decision as to

whether to go criminal or civil?
Mr. PALLOZZI. That is correct.
Mr. TAUZIN. And you have an objective standard for making that

decision?
Mr. PALLOZZI. That is correct.
Mr. TAUZIN. Could you describe the objective standard for us?
Mr. PALLOZZI. Basically, it is used for the most egregious viola-

tions. It would be used if they were not pulling a TED or if the
TED was so rigged so as to be inoperative.

Mr. TAUZIN. Are there any other violations other than those
two?

Mr. PALLOZZI. No.
Mr. TAUZIN. So that you are assessing criminal violations in all

cases?
Mr. PALLOZZI. Well, no. There are no other violations that we go

criminal. Others would be technical violations; if the TED was tam-
pered with, if it was modified, and then it would be the opening
might be too small. Then we would probably seize the net and turn
it over to our gear specialist to take a look at it and to see if, in
fact, the TED was operative.

Mr. TAUZIN. So NMFS has made a policy decision, a procedural
decision, whatever you call it, to criminally prosecute every fisher-
man who does not have a TED on board or who has as you said
modified the TED so it doesn't work properly. Is that right?

Mr. PALLOZZI. That is correct. And it was only after we failed to
get compliance in the beginning-when we failed to get the compli-
ance, we went to local U.S. attorneys and reviewed it. With their
concurrence, we established this procedure or policy.

Mr. TAUZIN. When was the decision made to criminally-enforce
in the instances of no TED's or modified TED's? What date was
that decision made?

Mr. PALLOZZI. Last year, July the 15th, 1990.
Mr. TAUZIN. Since July the 15th, every time you catch a fisher-

man who doesn't have a TED on board or who has modified a TED
so that it doesn't work in your opinion, you are going to proceed to
try to assess a criminal violation; that is, put him in jail?

Mr. PALLOZZI. That is correct. And I also believe that this was
done in concurrence with the shrimp fishing industry.

Mr. TAUZIN. You are telling me fishermen wanted to go to jail?
Mr. PALLOZZI. Yes. They wanted their violators to go to jail.
Mr. TAUZIN. It is amazing.



Dr. Fox. In fact, Mr. Chairman, we were asked by members of
the shrimping industry to increase criminal penalties to take care
of the problem.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, we are going to have some representatives
here today. I am going to be delighted to hear their reaction to that
statement, that they wanted you to put them in jail. I mean, this is
extraordinary. What States are these fishermen from who asked
you to assess criminal penalties against fellow fishermen?

Dr. Fox. Well, I wouldn't characterize it as shrimpers saying that
they want to go to jail. I mean, that is a mischaracteiization of--

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, what exactly would you say and what States
would they represent?

Dr. Fox. Leaders of the shrimp industry that were concerned
about the non-compliance with the sea turtle conservation regula-
tions came to my regional director and asked us, "Isn't there some
way that we can improve the enforcement of this so that we can
get people to comply with the regulations?"

Mr. TAUZIN. So you went criminal at the request of fishermen?
That is your statement here today?

Dr. Fox. At the request of the shrimping industry representa-
tives that we met with, yes, and as a part of a policy.

Mr. TAUZIN. Would you give me the names of those shrimping
representatives please, sir, for the record?

Dr. Fox. I will be glad to consult with my regional director and
supply that for the record, sir.

[The information follows:]

PROSECUTION OF TED's VIOLATORS

Industry members did not ask NMFS to impose heavier penalties on TED's viola-
tors. NMFS representatives attended a meeting in Houston, Texas, with major fish-
ing association representatives from Louisiana and Texas in July 1990. During the
meeting, NMFS announced that cases were going to be referred for criminal pros-
ecutions, .and captains would be subject to arrests. Most representatives supported
sanctions that would penalize captains because the fleet owners do not feel they
have control over captains once they leave the docks. NMFS had been referring
TED violations for civii prosecution and charging both owners and captains.

Mr. TAUZIN. Where are they from? Are they from the Gulf Coast
or somewhere else?

Dr. Fox. I know that some of them were from Texas.
Mr. TAUZIN. And you will supply the names for us?
Dr. Fox. I will indeed.
Mr. TAUZIN. We look forward to that. The law -which provides an

opportunity for a hearing, very clearly states-that, "No penalty
shall be assessed under the subsection unless the person is given
notice and opportunity for a hearing with respect to the violation."
That is a pretty clear statement of the law. My understanding is
that the administrative law judge working for the U.S. Department
of Commerce is now, however, issuing orders to show cause as to
why any fisherman accused under these regulations should be
given such a hearing. Isn't the law rather specific that he is enti-
tled to a hearing?

Ms. KURUC. Mr. Chairman, if I might answer that?
Mr. TAUZIN. Yes, please.
Dr. Fox. Let me comment first. First, let me say that the admin-

istrative law judges do not work for NOAA, the National Marine



Fisheries Service. They work as independent Judges for the Depart-
ment of Commerce, and they establish their own policy as to how
they handle these matters. But I would like to ask Michele Kuruc
from our Office of General Counsel to comment further.

Mr. TAUZIN. Ms. Kuruc, would you, yes, please comment?
Ms. KURUC. Yes. Mr. Chairman, there are regulations which

have been issued. They have been on the books since at least 1987.
They are furnished to all respondents who are charged civilly with
a violation of the TED regulations as well as all other regulatory
violations that go before the administrative law judge. Those regu-
lations provide for various time limits in which the respondents
must exercise their rights to a hearing after receipt of a NOVA
which is the charging document issued by NOAA General Counsel.
They have 30 days to request a hearing.

Mr. TAUZIN. The show cause has nothing to do with time limit.
Let me read it to you. "The above respondent is hereby ordered to
show cause within 20 days why the proceeding described in the
above docket" -it is already filed timely- "should not be disposed
of in the same manner as Tommy v. Nugent," a case cited in the-
apparently an older case-a much older case as to why they should
not even be entitled to a hearing when the law itself very clearly
says that those accused of violations cannot be assessed a penalty
unless they are first given an opportunity for a hearing.

Ms. KURUC. Well, as I mentioned, there are strict time limits
within which all requests for hearings and various rights must be
acted upon. I am not familiar with the particular Order that you
are referring to, and as suggested it is issued under the authority
of the administrative law judge's office so perhaps that is where
the answer could best be provided.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, if it is possible, I am not sure whether we can
ask it of you, we will certainly ask it of the Department of Com-
merce for a clarification of their policy in this regard. The statute
is pretty clear. We also understand the NOAA Administrator has
the right to overrule the law judge in this case from the regula-
tions I will cite to you in NOAA's regs here. It is subject to review
by the Administrator and, in fact, can be overturned by the Admin-
istrator.

Ms. KURUC. A Petition to the Administrator likewise must be
filed within certain time limits.

Mr. TAUZIN. I understand the time limits problem, but that is
not what we are looking at. I wish that it were. I wish we were
talking about some shrimper who failed to file timely. That is not
the case. Here is a case where shrimpers who have filed for a hear-
ing timely and who are told, "I am sorry. You are not going to
have your hearing until you proceed through a rule to show cause
as to why you are entitled to a hearing." And the law clearly says
you can't assess a penalty without a hearing.

Dr. Fox. Mr. Chairman--
Mr. TAUZIN. It seems to me somebody needs to look into this. Mr.

Fox?
Dr. Fox. Mr. Chairman, I will convey your question through the

Secretary of Commerce to the Office of the Administrative Law
Judge, and hopefully he will provide us an answer that we can
submit back for the record.



[The information follows:]

CIVIL PENALTY ASSESSMENTS

NOAA's Civil Procedure Regulations (15 CFR Part 904) govern administrative pro-
ceedings, such as civil penalty assessments, before the agency. When a Notice of
Violation and Assessment charging a statutory violation is issued, the recipient has
30 days in which request a hearing (15 CFR § 904.102(a)). All such respondents are
given the opportunity to have their cases brought before, and decided by, a neutral
tribunal; the Administrative Law Judge (ALJ). While respondents in NOAA pro-
ceedings do ahve the right to be heard, neither NOAA's procedural regulations, the
Administrative Procedure Act, nor due process, require that such right encompass
an oral evidentiary hearing in circumstances where there are no genuine issues of
material fact.

Because TED cases are so numerous and factually similar, the ALJ has estab-
lished a practice, in the interest of judicial economy, of requiring the respondent to
show cause, i.e., to state his or her position concerning whether there are any factu-
al or legal issues for determination that differ from those considered in In the
Matter of Tommy V. Nguyen, et al., NOAA Docket Nos. 035-027 et seq.; providing
the respondent a copy of the Nguyen decision with the Order. Nguyen, the first TED
decision, involved numerous respondents who had each admitted fishing without
TED's. The decision addressed several legal issues such as the legality and effective-
ness of the TED regulations, but since there were no facts in dispute, no oral eviden-
tiary hearing was held and the parties filled written submissions.

The ALJ is authorized under 15 CFR 904.2040) to order a party to a civil penalty
proceeding to state his or her position, as was done in Nguyen. If, in response to the
judge's order, the respondent raises no genuine issue as to a material fact, the judge
may rule summarily without further evidentiary hearing under 15 CFR 904.210. If
there are facts in dispute, the ALJ orders an oral evidentiary hearing. This ap-
proach is comparable to summary judgment procedures in Federal District Court.

Mr. TAUZIN. We would certainly appreciate that, Dr. Fox. There
seems to be some real concern here about, again, the protections of
the rights of the accused in these cases, particularly if you are now
criminally prosecuting. In regard to the civil penalties you assess,
is it correct that your Department is informing alleged violators
that information concerning the delinquent penalties will be for-
warded to their local credit bureaus?

Dr. Fox. That is part of prosecutional--
Mr. TAUZIN. Would somebody comment?
Ms. KURUC. After a certain period of time in which a debt is not

paid, the agency has the policy of pursuing various collection meth-
ods one of which includes referral to a collection agency. After that
attempt is unsuccessful, there are various other methods which are
attempted including referral to the IRS ultimately when a debt is
written off.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, the letter I have in front of me is from a
Karen H. Raine, staff attorney to a man named Joseph Sheremy,
and it simply says that the information concerning the delinquent
penalty will be forwarded to a credit reporting agency in the cutoff
area which is, in effect, a message saying, "We are going to damage
your credit. We aren't going to ask the credit agency to enforce it.
We are just going to send them information that you haven't paid
this in order to damage your credit." Is that authorized in the law
or regulations that you have the power or the capacity to do that
to individuals?

Ms. KURUC. Again, the only thing I can say is I would be happy
to check into this individual case. I can tell you our authority
under the law for referring cases to the Internal Revenue Service,
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but the language that you just read me I am not familiar with, but
I would be happy to check it.

[The information follows:]

REPORTING OF DELINQUENT PENALTIES To LOCAL CREDIT BUREAUS

Credit Reporting Agencies: The Federal Claims Collection Act, 31 U.S.C. 3711, au-
thorizes Federal agencies to report overdue claims to consumer credit reporting
agencies. The Federal Claims Collection Standards issued jointly by the General Ac-
counting Office and Department of Justice (4 CFR Chapter II) direct each Federal
agency to develop and implement procedures for such reporting (4 CFR 102.5). The
Department of Commerce has established such procedures that cover all delinquent
debts, including civil penalties that have become final and are overdue. See also
Office of Management Budget Circular A-129, paragraphs 9(c) and 11.

Reporting closed cases to the Internal Revenue Service: Once a civil penalty case
has been written off as uncollectible and all collection efforts have ceased, the pen-
alty amount is regarded as taxable income. Under the Internal Revenue Code any
debt that is discharged is considered ordinary income. 26 U.S.C. 61(a)(12). According
to 26 U.S.C. 108, with a few exceptions not relevant here, only debts discharged in
bankruptcy are excepted from the general rule that discharged debts are treated as
income. The U.S. Treasury Financial Manual provides that after all collection ef-
forts have been exhausted Federal agencies must report all debts over $600 (includ-
ing interest and administrative costs) to the IRS. Treasury Financial Manual Sup-
plement at 5-8. OMB Circular A-129 also requires agencies to make such reports
(paragraph 10(b)). An unpaid civil penalty, as an amount of money "that has been
determined by an appropriate agency official to be owed to the United States" is a"claim of debt." GAO/DOJ Federal Claims Collection Standards, 4 CFR 101.2(a).
Therefore, once it has been closed out as a bad debt, it is subject to reporting to the
IRS as income. OMB Circular A-129, paragraphs 10(b), 11. Standards for terminat-
ing collection activity that apply to all Federal agencies appear at 4 CFR 104.3. The
Department of Commerce has established procedures for reporting such debts to the
IRS. Those procedures apply to civil penalties that NOAA either has been, or would
be, unable to collect, or where the cost of collection would exceed the return.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, we are going to make a copy of this letter
available to you and ask for your written comment as to where in
the statutes or the regulations you are authorized to report infor-
mation to credit bureaus which, obviously, has the effect of damag-
ing people's credit rating in order to encourage them to pay a bill
or a penalty owed to the agency.

I have in my hands a letter from the same Karen H. Raine ad-
dressed to a Cindy Fahm in Buras, Louisiana, that, "Further action
includes a collection action against you in Federal District Court or
reporting the debt as income to the IRS-reporting the debt as
income to the IRS." So that a person gets assessed a penalty from
you and doesn't pay it, you intend to report that penalty as income
to the IRS. Where in the statutes or regulations do you have that
authority?

Ms. KURUC. Just a second and I will provide the statutory au-
thority for you.

Mr. TAUZIN. Please.
Ms. KURUC. There are specific procedures provided in OMB Cir-

cular A-129. That is issued under the authority of the Budget and
Accounting Act of 1921 as amended, the Budget and Accounting
Act of 1950 as amended, the Debt Collection Act of 1982 as amend-
ed, and-the Deficit Reduction Act of 1984 as amended.

Mr. TAUZIN. Those regulations allow you to do what now with
reference to the IRS?

Ms. KURUC. Refer unpaid debt to the IRS for the IRS to treat as
income.



Mr. TAUZIN. So the alleged violator will then be required to pay
taxes on the penalty that he has not yet paid to the agency. Is that
correct?

Ms. KURUC. I believe it will be treated as income. Yes.
Mr. TAUZIN. As income to the individual?
Ms. KURUC. That is how I understand it.
Mr. BATEMAN. Mr. Chairman?
Mr. TAUZIN. Yes. I will be happy to yield to the gentleman.
Mr. BATEMAN. I am a little bemused as to this procedure. You

mentioned several sources of statutory authority none of which
most citizens or even most lawyers would be aware of or even know
where to find. Is there anything in the Internal Revenue Code that
includes in the definition of income for purposes of the income tax,
an unpaid fine or penalty due to the United States government?

Ms. KURUC. It is my understanding that the Department of the
Treasury does have policies that are written directly towards these
particular issues. I am not familiar with them currently, but I
would be happy to secure these policies and get you copies.

[The information follows:]

DEFINITION OF GROSS INCOME AS APPLIED TO FINES AND PENALTIES

The Internal Revenue Code, 26 U.S.C. 61(aX12), defines gross income as including
"income from discharge of indebtedness." Basically, the only exception to the gener-
al rule that gross income includes discharge of indebtedness, is discharges in bank-
ruptcy. See 26 U.S.C. 108. A civil penalty, because it is a fine or penalty payable to,
and for the benefit of, a governmental unit, and not compensation for actual pecuni-
ary loss,- is excepted from discharge in a bankruptcy proceeding by 11 U.S.C.
523(a)(7). An overdue civil penalty is a "claim or debt" owed to the United States.
GAO/DOJ Federal Claims Collection Standards, 4 CFR 101.2(a). Once it has been
closed out as uncollectible, it is subject to reporting to the IRS as income. OMB Cir-
cular A-129, paragraphs 10(b), 11.

Mr. BATEMAN. I think it would be of interest to know whether
there is anything that you can provide regarding this practice in
terms of the Internal Revenue Code itself, as opposed to the Budget
Reconciliation Act and other legislation that nobody except con-
gressional staff ever see and then only after they are enacted.

Mr. ORTIZ. Mr. Chairman--
Mr. TAUZIN. I would yield to the gentleman from Texas.
Mr. ORTIZ. I was just wondering under the IRS policy here, are

drug traffickers who are caught with loads of cocaine and marijua-
na treated the same way, that they have a load worth a million
dollars and then that is a debt?

Ms. KURUC. It is my understanding that there is no distinction
by type of violation.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, perhaps a different way to ask it is do you
treat other violators in the fisheries enforcement the same way?

Ms. KURUC. Yes, we do.
Mr. TAUZIN. So you send all unpaid penalties-you send all those

notices to the IRS as income information?
Ms. KURUC. After all other collection efforts have been exhaust-

ed. Yes, we do.
Mr. TAUZIN. And do you threaten all those who receive a notice

of a penalty of a violation with this action in all the fisheries? Does
a similar letter go out to other fishery violators saying that, "We
threaten you with the use of this statute and the IRS"?



Ms. KURUC. Well, I think if the question is are they informed of
the procedure through a letter like that, I believe that they are,
but I would be happy to--

Mr. TAUZIN. We would like to have that answered if you get the
drift of what I am saying. We are examining to see whether or not
these letters threatening action involving credit bureaus, sending
information to them, letter s that threaten action with the IRS, let-
ters that threaten other action-we have several of them-seizures,
forfeitures-whether those practices are common to all the fisher-
ies enforcement or whether you have got some sort of selective set
of threats that you are particularly making to the fishermen in the
TED's issues.

Ms. KURUC. Absolutely not.
Mr. TAUZIN. We would love to find out. Do you regularly charge

an eight percent interest on all unpaid penalties to the agency?
Ms. KURUC. It is my understanding that that is also provided for

by law.
Mr. TAUZIN. Do you regularly charge an additional six percent

interest after 90 days?
Ma. KURUC. I believe so but, as I said, I will check--
Mr. TAUZIN. We would like a definitive answer on that. We are

receiving letters indicating that not only do you charge eight per-
cent interest but after 90 days you add six percent resulting in
numbers that some credit cards don't even charge on unpaid bal-
ances. We are interested in finding out where the authority lies,
number 1, and whether or not this is a common practice in fisher-
ies enforcement or whether it is selective in this case. What about
your authority to deny fishing permits, either revoking them or de-
nying them to fishermen who have not paid a penalty to the
agency? Is that authorized in statute anywhere?

Ms. KURUC. Yes, it is.
Mr. TAUZIN. You can deny any other fishing permit to a fisher-

man because he hadn't paid a penalty in this TED's violation?
Ms. KURUC. They are issued notices of permit sanction, and the

procedure begins.
Mr. TAUZIN. And are you doing this for all fisheries violations?

You are saying that, "If you violate any fisheries law, we won't
give you any other permit to fish"?

Ms. KURUC. Yes, Mr. Chairman, we are.
Mr. TAUZIN. That is common practice?
Ms. KURUC. Yes, it is.
Mr. TAUZIN. And you can verify that to the Committee?
Ms. KURUC. Yes.
Mr. TAUZIN. We would be interested, again, in seeing not only

the authority by which you deny or revoke licenses to fishermen
for failure to pay a penalty, but we would like also to see evidence
that such action is a common practice in fisheries enforcement
rather than a selective one in this instance. We would appreciate
that for the Committee.

[The information follows:]

ACTIONS IN DENYING OR REVOKING LICENSES

Collection Agencies: The Debt Collection Act, 31 U.S.C. 3718, authorizes Federal
agencies to make contracts for collection services. Procedures and policies governing



such contracts appear in the GAO/DOJ Federal Claims Collection Standards, 4 CFR
102.6. OMB Circular A-129, paragraph 9(d), directs each Federal agency to utilize
collection agencies to collect delinquent debts, including penalties (see paragraph
11). In accordance with these requirements, the Department of Commerce has con-
tracts (via GSA) with several collection agencies in various parts of the United
States. For several years NOAA has referred overdue civil penalties assessed under
the various statutes it enforces to those agencies.

Forfeitures: Dunning letters sent by NOAA do not mention forfeitures, although
we do advise people if we intend to file a maritime lien against a vessel if the par-
ticular violation involves a statute, such as the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and
Management Act, where that authority exists (this does not include the Endangered
Species Act).

Interest: Under 31 U.S.C. 3717, Federal agencies are required to charge interest on
outstanding debts. The interest must be charged at the prevailing rate (published
quarterly by the Treasury Department), with an additional 6 percent on delinquen-
cies of more than 90 days. Prior written notice to the debtor is required.

Permit sanctions: NOAA's civil procedure regulations (which are applicable to ad-
ministrative proceedings under all of the statutes that NOAA enforces) sets forth
procedures for suspending or denying a permit if a penalty is overdue and unpaid.
In those fisheries where permits are required this is -the most effective (and some-
times the only) means of securing payments of civil penalties, and is used extensive-
ly throughout the country. (Permits are not required for shrimp fishermen in the
South Atlantic or Gulf of Mexico under either the Endangered Species Act or the
Magr uson Act.) See 15 CFR §§ 904.310, 311.

NOAA sends three progressively stronger dunning letters in an effort to collect
penalties that are overdue. This is the procedure followed under all of the statutes
NOAA enforces. The three letters are required by, and comport with, the General
Accounting Office/Department of Justice regulations that apply to all Federal agen-
cies. See Federal Claims Collections Standards, 4 CFR 102.1 and 102.2. The GAO reg-
ulations specifically approve an agency's dunning letters advising debtors of the
agency's policies with respect to such matters as referral to credit bureaus or collec-
tions agencies. 4 CFR 102.2(c). Indeed, NOAA would probably be criticized if it did
not put debtors on notice of potential consequences (such notice is required before
charging interest on overdue debts, referring individual debts to credit bureaus, or
referring matters to the IRS). To demonstrate that these methods of attempting to
collect unpaid penalties are not unique to TED violators, a copy of the form dunning
letter for Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act violations used in
the NOAA Office of General Counsel, Southeast Region, is attached hereto.

[The copy of the form dunning letter can be found at the end of the hearing.]

Ms. KURUC. Yes, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. What is your authority to seize under the law and

regulations for TED violations today? What do you seize? What is
your authority? Admiral, you can jump in here. How does it work?
What do you do with the seizures? Where do they go? Where do
you store them? How do you dispose of them? What are you seiz-
ing, and what is your authority? Would either one of you proceed?

Dr. Fox. Well, I can ask, again, Ms. Kuruc to read you the statu-
tory language. We have authority to seize everything that we do
seize, and I would like to read you the general--

Mr. TAUZIN. Which is what? What do you seize?
Dr. Fox. We will read the general language.
Ms. KuRuc. The Endangered Species Act and perhaps I should

cite you the statutory section so then you can verify the language.
Mr. TAUZIN. Please. Yes, ma'am.
Ms. KURUC. The Endangered Species Act in Section 1532[8] de-

fines fish and wildlife. "Fish and wildlife as defined by the Endan-
gered Species Act are not limited to listed species but include any
member of the animal kingdom including without limitation any
mammal, fish, bird, amphibian, reptile, mollusk, crustacean, an-
thropoid, or other invertebrate, and includes any part, product,
egg, or offspring thereof including dead body parts." The Act also



provides in Section 1540(e)(4)(A) that, "Fish or wildlife taken, pos-
sessed, sold, purchased, offered for sale or purchase, transported,
delivered, received, carried, shipped, exported or imported contrary
to the provisions of the Act or any regulation made pursuant there-
to shall be subject to forfeiture to the United States.

Mr. TAUZIN. So that all the fish caught on the boat is subject to
seizure?

Ms. KURUC. Yes, sir. That is correct.
Mr. TAUZIN. And forfeiture. Admiral, how is that managed?

When you board a vessel and you discover a violation, number 1,
are you seizing today any gear, any fish? What are you seizing?

Admiral LEAHY. We seize the net and then we escort the vessel
back to port, and at that time the National Marine Fisheries
people come on board. We give them an enforcement action report
which we have made on scene, and they follow up and either make
a civil or a criminal citation.

Mr. TAUZIN. What happens with the net and whatever else you
seize?

Admiral LEAHY. They take that, sir. We don't do anything with
the fish or the net, the National Marine Fisheries takes care of
that dockside.

Mr. TAUZIN. You are not currently seizing catch?
Admiral LEAHY. No, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. Dr. Fox, what happens at that point? The boat has

been brought in, the net has been seized, what do you do at that
point?

Dr. Fox. It will depend upon the disposition of the case, and I
would like to ask Mr. Pallozzi to describe the various circumstances
and what we might do with the net or the vessel or the catch or
the other items.

Mr. TAUZIN. Yes. Please proceed, sir.
Mr. PALLOZZI. Mr. Chairman, we would accept custody of the net.

We have contractors that would come, load the net. The net would
be taken and cleaned and kept in a secure area until we are given
the disposition by our NOAA General Counsel.

Mr. TAUZIN. Is the net the only thing you seize?
Mr. PALLOZZI. Currently under TED's, yes.
Mr. TAUZIN. Currently. There is a proposal floating around to

seize more than the nets, isn't there?
Mr. PALLOZZI. That is a part of the modification to the regula-

tions we are proposing. It is intended to be simply a notice to indi-
viduals that we may also seize catch as part of our enforcement ef-
forts. We currently have the authority to do so and may do so at
this point. We felt it was important to put it in the regulations to
put people on notice of a level of penalties that is in between civil
penalties and criminal penalties.

Mr. TAUZIN. Doesn't there seem at least in the statute to be a
distinction between seizure of fish and wildlife and seizure of guns,
traps, nets, and other equipment?

Ms. KURUC. Yes,-Mr. Chairman.
Mr. TAUZIN. What is the distinction?
Ms. KURUC. I believe that the instrumentality that is used to

commit the violation is embodied in that second provision that you
were referring to.



Mr. TAUZIN. But isn't there a distinction on what kind of enforce-
ment is being prosecuted?

Ms. KURUC. Well, if you are referring to the fact that the others
may be forfeited after the obtaining of a criminal conviction, yes,
there is a difference.

Mr. TAUZIN. So that as I read the statute, and correct me if I am
wrong, the statute seems to say that the fish and wildlife may be
seized for a civil violation, but that guns, traps, nets, and other
equipment seized shall be subject to forfeiture upon conviction of
criminal violation.

Ms. KURUC. The more general provision is the first provision you
are referring to. The fish and wildlife can-be seized in either a civil
or a criminal violation. The second provision you are referring to is
limited to forfeiture upon criminal conviction.

Mr. TAUZIN. All right, So are you seizing nets today for civil vio-
lations or only for criminal violations?

Ms. KURUC. For both. A net can be seized for evidentiary pur-
poses.

Mr. TAUZIN. So you are not seizing them for forfeiture, you are
seizing them for evidentiary purposes in the civil violations?

Ms. KURUC. Currently that is true.
Mr. TAUZIN. And they are returned once the civil penalty is

paid?
Ms. KURUC. As far as I know, that is the practice.
Mr. TAUZIN. I understand you are prosecuting criminally now in

all cases of no TED's or modifications. If nets are forfeited, what
happens to them?

Ms. KURUC. To the best of my knowledge, those proceedings are
handled by United States Attorneys. They are the arm of the Fed-
eral Government that has the authority to prosecute criminal vio-
lations. NOAA General Counsel does not have that authority, and
to the best of my knowledge -there have not been criminal cases
where nets have been seized that have been attempted to be re-
turned that have been successful. In other words, from what I un-
derstand, various shrimpers have been contacted after criminal
convictions that they can come and pick up their nets, and they
have not come forward to do so.

Mr. TAUZIN. We would be interested in getting a more detailed
analysis of that procedure and what is happening if you don't
mind.

Ms. KURUC. I will check.
Mr. ORTIZ. May the Chairman--
Mr. TAUZIN. Yes.
Mr. ORTIZ. When you seize the nets and the equipment for evi-

dence, do you charge the shrimpers a fee for the storage?
Ms. KURUc. No, we do not.
Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you.
Mr. TAUZIN. I am going to ask just a couple more, and I promise

I will yield. I just want to get these out of the way. -One of the last
ones-in regard to the seizure of catch, and, Dr. Fox, it is proposed
at least, how do you plan to manage that? If a shrimper is caught
in violation of a TED-he has got a modified TED that you don't
like or it violates your regulations, or he doesn't have a TED's on
board and you decide to seize his catch, what are you going to do



with it and how are you going to handle it? And how is the Coast
Guard going to manage this?

Dr. Fox. As I said, Mr. Chairman, we have the authority to seize
the catch now. We are not proposing to increase that authority. We
are proposing to explain through our regulations that, in fact, we
will be pursuing that. Now, let me--

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, assuming you are pursuing, how are you going
to handle it?

Dr. Fox. Yes. We do that under our other acts, under the Magnu-
son Fishery Conservation Management Act. If somebody violates
the Texas closure and the shrimp fishery, the shrimp catch is sub-
ject to seizure. If somebody violates the Lacey Act, the shrimp
catch is subject to seizure. This is a fairly common practice in fish-
eries management, and I would like to ask Morris Pallozzi to de-
scribe the process that we go through.

Mr. PALLOZZI. The fish would be promptly sold. We would try to
contact at least three dealers in the area to get the best price we
can. We would get the proceeds, and these proceeds would be put
into escrow until such time as the case reaches final disposition.

Mr. TAUZIN. Again, you get contractors to take the shrimp and
hold them?

Mr. PALLOZZI. Buy them.
Mr. TAUZIN. Whatever it is?
Mr. PALLOZZI. And we get the proceeds. The proceeds--
Mr. TAUZIN. Do you sell them on the spot? You don't store them

anywhere?
Mr. PALLOZZI. We usually don't. We try to sell them promptly.
Mr. TAUZIN. And you get at least three bidders?
Mr. PALLOZZI. We try to. Yes.
Mr. TAUZIN. Try to?
Mr. PALLOZZI. Yes.
Mr. TAUZIN. What does that mean?
Mr. PALLOZZI. Well, it means if we are in an area where we can

only get two, we get two.
Mr. TAUZIN. If you only get one, you get one?
Mr. PALLOZZI. -Well, in Alaska that might be true, but I don't

think we have had too many cases where they have come against
us and said, "You did not to get a fair price." It is usually the fair
market price.

Mr. TAUZIN. Dr. Fox, do you or your people regularly consult
with the Coast Guard in terms of determining the impact or the
effect of their enforcement duties in regards to these laws? Is there
some sort of consultation so that the Coast Guard is made aware of
what the policies are going to be and what you want and what you
expect and how you expect these laws to be enforced? What TED's,
for example, are going to be considered violations of the Act and
which are not?

Dr. Fox. We work very closely with the Coast Guard in a variety
of ways. The Coast Guard actually sits on the Federal fishery man-
agement councils where virtually all of our fishery management
measures and regulations are developed, and they are involved in
the development of those measures and of the regulations that em-
anate therefrom. And we do consult them on that. As I said, in
terms of general consultations, here in Washington, DC, between



Mr. Pallozzi and his counterpart, they actively talk about enforce-
ment matters all the time.

Mr. TAUZIN. Does the council make those decisions about the pro-
cedures fof enforcement?

Dr. Fox. The procedures for enforcement?
Mr. TAUZIN. Yes, sir.
Dr. Fox. They make the decisions about the management meas-

ures and review the regulations.
Mr. TAUZIN. The management measures. But who makes the de-

cisions with reference to the procedures for enforcement?
Dr. Fox. It depends on the area of responsibility. We make the

decisions in our area of responsibility, and we communicate those
to the Coast Guard and to the General Counsel's Office which are
on either--

Mr. TAUZIN. Do you accept input from the Coast Guard in
making those decisions about procedures for enforcement?

Dr. Fox. Of course we would.
Mr. TAUZIN. Admiral, is it your opinion that that is occurring

today?
Admiral LEAHY. Very definitely, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. All right. And are you satisfied that the Coast

Guard has adequate opportunity to input in regard to how board-
ings are conducted and how actions are taken against potential vio-
lators?

Admiral LEAHY. Yes, sir, we are.
Mr. TAUZIN. In reference to the training of the Coast Guardsmen

who have to go on board vessels, how are they trained to know
what TED is a violation and which TED is not a violation?

Admiral LEAHY. Most of our people that do boardings go to our
five week law enforcement school at Yorktown, Virginia. Others
are trained on the west coast. Those that don't go to school get
qualified in the districts that they are in. They get trained by dis-
trict training teams, and everybody who is involved with boarding
shrimpers in the 5th, 7th, and 8th Districts have been personally
trained by NMFS agents.

Mr. TAUZIN. Have you been satisfied that the enforcement pro-
gram has not proven to be excessive or abusive to any of the fisher-
men who are subject to enforcement?

Admiral LEAHY. Yes, sir. We are satisfied.
Mr. TAUZIN. Have you received complaints?
Admiral LEAHY. There may be some at the district level. I don't

know if we have received any at the headquarters level.
Mr. TAUZIN. We would be interested in knowing what is the

status of that understanding, sir.
Admiral LEAHY. We can determine that, sir.
[The information follows:]

EXCESSIVE AND ABUSIVE ENFORCEMENT COMPLAINTS

We are satisfied that our enforcement policies recognize the necessity to minimize
the impact of law enforcement boardings on the law abiding fisherman. We have
received and responded to a total of 12 letters of complaint and 1 letter of apprecia-
tion since January 1990 regarding Coast Guard enforcement of turtle excluder
device (TED) regulations. The complaints generally address boarding authority, the
frequency of boardings, boarding procedures, and the effect that enforcement of
TED regulations has on drug enforcement.



Mr. TAUZIN. And, finally, we have received indications of a
rather extensive effort to enforce TED's regulations. The 8th Dis-
trict indicates that for 1989, 1,476 boardings were conducted com-
pared to only 37 in the 7th District. In 1990, 1,315 shrimp vessel
boardings were conducted in the 8th District compared to 384 in
the 7th District. For 1991, 704 boardings have been conducted com-
pared to 243 in the 7th District. Again, it looks like the great ma-
jority of the boardings are shrimp vessels. Out of the 944 boardings
in the 8th District, 704 already have been shrimp vessels. Are you
concentrating on shrimp vessels, Admiral?

Admiral LEAHY. No, sir, we are not.
Mr. TAUZIN. There seems to be a heavy concentration on board-

ing shrimp vessels. When you get--
Admiral LEAHY. I have those figures in front of me here.
Mr. TAUZIN. Well, I will read them to you. In 1991, as I said, 704

out of 944. In 1990, it was 1,315 out of 1,821. In 1989, it was 1,476
out of 1,976. There seems to be a heavy concentration on boarding
shrimp vessels.

Admiral LEAHY. In that area down in the 8th Coast Guard Dis-
trict, of course, the preponderance of fishing vessels are shrimpers,
& id that represents, I think, the high percentage of fishing vessels
that are boarded there, sir.

Mr. TAUZIN. So you feel you are not concentrating on shrimping
vessels other than the percentages they bear to the commercial
fleet?

Admiral LEAHY. Yes, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. A final question. I promise I will turn it over to you

guys. In regard to the cases that have been made, our indications
are that 232 cases were made in 1989; in 1990, 237 cases were
made; and already in 1991, 94 cases have been made. There seems
to be a decrease in the number of violations. Is that your reading of
the statistics? Either one of you?

Admiral LEAHY. Yes, sir, they are, and I think that probably re-
flects a little greater compliance too.

Dr. Fox. Yes. I would just add to the Admiral's answer that the
compliance rate with regards to the sea turtle conservation regula-
tions is substantially up this year over last year. It went up last
year when we moved from civil penalties to criminal penalties. It
went up substantially from a low of 29 percent to over 80 percent
when we instituted criminal penalties. And this year it is over 90
percent in all areas.

Mr. TAUZIN. The numbers, however, of modified TED's seems to
be very high. This is Rn area of apparently some technical com-
plaint as to whether ( , -; a TED is modified in a way that satis-
fies the Department or iiot. In these technical areas of modified
TED's, how do you determine whether you are going to criminally
or civilly prosecute?

Dr. Fox. Well, the enforcement agent would make a determina-
tion as to whether or not it is a technical violation or it is a clear
violation of not having a TED or having modified it in such a way
so that it would not function. And that is a distinction between a
criminal penalty or a civil penalty. I would add, Mr. Chairman,
that this is an area of extreme concern to us, and the so-called set



of enforcement regulations that we are attempting to promulgate
deals with all these matters to clarify them.

For example, the hard TED's have very detailed specifics in our
current regulations. We are proposing to make them generic so
that many of the TED's today that will, in fact, exclude turtles will
become legal if we can get the enforcement regulations through
and improved and out for comment and back through again. The
same thing with the soft TED's. The soft TED's-there are certain
modifications that may or may not be allowed. The regulations at
this point are ambiguous. We propose to make them much more
precise so that fishermen will not suffer the consequences of poor
regulations. Our shrimpers are also at the hands of net makers
who have manufactured TED's that are illegal. We are proposing
to extract penalties from net makers for that too. Both sets of regu-
lations--

Mr. TAUZIN. You and I have discussed that privately--
Dr. Fox. That is correct.
Mr. TAUZIN. [continuing]--and we are very concerned about

that.
Dr. Fox. So a number of these issues you are concerned about

here--
Mr. TAUZIN. Let me ask you the tough one. I remember as a

young Catholic boy when it was forbidden to eat meat on Friday
and they changed the rules on us and they allowed us to eat meat
on Friday, I remember jokingly asking my parish priest what was
going to happen to all those people in hell who had eaten meat on
Friday and they woke up one morning to find the rules had
changed. I imagine it would get rather hot. The bottom line of
what you are telling me is if the rules are going to change again,
TED's that may have been considered illegal may be considered
legal again. What happens to those criminal cases that you have
made against people who had a modified TED that may have been
considered illegal last week when the TED may be considered legal
next week? Are you going to have cases like that? How are you
going to deal with them?

Dr. Fox. We haven't made any criminal cases on those types of
modifications, sir.

Mr. TAUZIN. There are no such criminal violations?
Dr. Fox. Insofar as I am aware, no.
Mr. TAUZIN. How about the civil violations? How about a guy

that has got a big fine or penalty and his credit has been ruined,
and now all of a sudden he finds out that the modification is okay
this week? How are you going to handle those? Are you going to
void the civil violation and report to his credit bureau that he is
okay and the IRS he doesn't owe the penalty? Are you going to
undo it, or are you just going to leave it stand?

Dr. Fox. I would like, again, Ms. Kuruc to answer how we do
that because regulations change all the time.

Mr. TAUZIN. I understand.
Dr. Fox. The regulations are the law at the time, and people

have to comply with them.
Mr. TAUZIN. I am conceding that I would like to see them change

for the better. I am not arguing that. I am concerned about cases
where somebody was in technical violation last week only to find



out that he wouldn't be in technical violation under the new rules,
but in the meantime he has got to have a heavy penalty with 14
percent interest assessed against him he couldn't pay. The Depart-
ment has not taken into consideration what it can apparently take
into consideration, criteria for determining whether or not a
person can pay, and yet his credit bureau has been informed that
he hasn't paid. The IRS has been informed that he owes some
income on a penalty that he hadn't paid. He is in deep trouble, and
yet today he finds out the rules have changed, and he really
wouldn't be in technical violation anymore. Do you plan to go back
and look at those cases at all is the simple question? And how do
you plan to handle it?

Ms. KURUC. To the best of my knowledge, the regulatory propos-
als that are currently circulating through OMB and within the
agency would not implicate any of the past cases in the way that
you suggest. However, I certainly believe that the regional general
counsel is very aware of this and will consider that when the
case--

Mr. TAUZIN. We would hope so as we would hope that you would
look at the statutory authority which gives you the right to lower
penalties when a fisherman just can't pay it and just doesn't have
the money, when he is bankrupt because he has lost his season.

Ms. KURUC. Ability to pay, certainly, is a factor.
Mr. TAUZIN. Are you using that criteria anywhere?
Ms. KURUC. Yes. We request financial information from those

who are charged. They must supply--
Mr. TAUZIN. Have you reduced any penalties as a result of that?
Ms. KURUC. I believe we have.
Mr. TAUZIN. We would like information as to that please.
Ms. KURUC. Yes, sir.
[The information follows:]

REDUCED PENALTIES DUE TO INABILITY TO PAY

To date, no civil penalties in TED's cases have been reduced due to inability to
pay. In those cases where this issue was raised, the ALJ held that under the circum-
stances presented, where the violations were deliberate and involved "calculated
misconduct," mitigation of the penalty would not be appropriate.

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you. Let me yield now to my colleagues. I
have taken much more time than I should have. I apologize. Mr.
Goss, would you like a round of questions, sir?

Mr. Goss. Mr. Chairman, thank you. We have focused very much
on one aspect, a somewhat narrow but very vital aspect of the sub-
ject at hand today, and that is the question of the Coast Guard en-
forcement of the fisheries. I wanted to ask in another area whether
the Coast Guard is satisfied that we are making progress in other
areas, particularly high seas driftnet areas, what I will call raiding
of our fishery resources up in the Alaska waters and the Northwest
Coast areas. We haven't spent any time on that, and you have
made some mention of them in your written testimony. And I just
wanted to give you the opportunity to say if there are any prob-
lems in those areas that you need to bring to our attention, now
would be a good time. And I have some questions about TED's too.

Admiral LEAHY. I don't think I have any problems I would like
to bring forth at this time, sir, but as I indicated before that we



have moved two of our high endurance cutters from the East Coast
to the West Coast to put some additional assets up in that area for
enforcement. We have also, as I said in my opening statement here,
put new radars on the C-130's out of Alaska. Three are up there
now, three more will be by March 1992 which gives us a tremen-
dous improvement in our surface coverage. We are working with
the DOD and their assets to increase our intelligence capability up
there. We have put international pressure on some of the countries
that have not been playing the game fair up there.

Mr. Goss. Thank you. Your testimony indicates that as it also
does make reference to continuing reports of illegal encroachment,
and I know that we are about to head out that way and are going
to have hearings on that. But I wanted to have a little setup on
that before we went.

I had a question on your testimony also, Dr. Fox, which I will put
my hands on in a minute here, on I guess it was page eight if I can
find it-excuse me-thank you. Your testimony, Dr. Fox, and I am
going to read from it, "Second, as fishermen gain more experience
with TED's, they experience fewer difficulties. In a voluntary coop-
erative program involving commercial fishermen in the Gulf of
Mexico, we have -found that fishermen reduced shrimp losses in
TED-equipped nets from about 10 percent early on to less than one
percent." Is that a widespread experience or just a single-incident
test? Are we really getting to the point where we are getting down
to talking about one percent losses?

Dr. Fox. This, Mr. Goss, is the results from the research program
that was requested by Congress that we were required to do. The
first year aboard the vessels we did experience, approximately on
average, a 10 percent shrimp loss, but in the second year of the
study, shrimp loss went down to an average of about .7 percent
which is less than one percent. That represents 170, I believe, tests
throughout the Gulf.

Mr. Goss. Thank you. A final question that I had on this particu-
lar subject of TED's, we have had people come forward to us who
are, basically, net manufacturers or shrimp fishermen or somehow
in the process of those two with varying ideas and varying sugges-
tions. We have referred them to your office, and in our case so far
we have found a great deal of receptivity to consider the proposals,
and I gather there have been some changes made in modifications
of soft nets that are allowed as a result of the initiatives that some
people in the industry have taken. Is that an observation that is
generally true across the board, or is it only in the one or two in-
stances that I know about?

Dr. Fox. Well, it is generally true. Fishermen are very good inno-
vators, and they have come to us with ideas on how to modify the
nets to improve their performance both from shrimp retention and
from turtle exclusion. We have a process by which we test and cer-
tify those modifications and new TED's and work very closely with
some members of the industry that are interested in doing this and
work very well with them.

Mr. Goss. Thank you. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Goss. The gentleman from Texas,

Mr. Laughlin.



Mr. LAUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. After listening to
your testimony and your proposals, I would like to commend your
lawyers and your administrators and recommend them to Attorney
General Thornburgh who could use their assistance in pursuing
those who have violated the Federal laws and the banking laws of
this country in the banking and saving and loan. I think our
Nation would be well served with that sort of assistance.

I first want to know what are the policy reasons for treating the
shrimpers differently, when you propose seizing their assets and
their catch, from those bankers and saving and loan officials wha
more frequently and more regularly read the Wall Street Journal,
Forbes, Business Week, and more frequently contribute substantial
sums of money to presidential candidates in both political parties
than do the shrimpers who are carrying on pretty much in the
same fashion that they have for several centuries? Can you give
me, any of you, the policy reasons for treating the shrimpers differ-
ently than we are the banking and saving and loan moguls of this
country? Or mongrels as some refer to them.

Dr. Fox. Let me answer your question, Mr. Laughlin, this way.
First of all, I am not intricately aware of the manner in which the
government is enforcing the savings and loan laws.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Well, let me ask you. Are you familiar with
any--

Dr. Fox. Sir, if I may respond to your first question, but if I did
have responsibility for enforcing the regulations against them, we
would enforce them equally and equitably as we do against all fish-
ermen and all people that we have responsibility to enforce the
laws over and under the Endangered Species Act, the Marine
Mammal Protection Act, the Magnuson Fishery Conservation Man-
agement Act, the Lacey Act, and others, sir.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. As a learned man with a Ph.D., have you in any
of your readings heard of any instance where our government has
seized the assets or the money of any savings and loan on the de-
tection of a violation of our banking laws or the Federal laws of
this country?

Dr. Fox. Again, I am not familiar with the way that we enforce
the laws against savings and loans in this country.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. You haven't read any instance where that has
happened, have you?

Dr. Fox. I haven't read much about it at all.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. I would think it would be very newsworthy if it

ever happened. I am chagrined to say it mildly that you all Would
go out and catch and find violators of the law and charge them
with that which is your job but at that same time seize their assets
and seize their catch before they have been tried and convicted.
What are the policy reasons for that?

Dr. Fox. Well, assets are seized when violators are apprehended.
That is a fairly common practice in law enforcement throughout
law enforcement. We follow that practice. It is authorized under
the law. I am sure that people have looked at this from decades in
the past and feel that these are appropriate things to do in order to
ensure compliance with the law.

Mr. TAUZIN. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Yes.



Mr. TAUZIN. I suppose, Dr. Fox, what the gentleman is getting to
is we don't seize people's cars when we issue them speeding tickets,
and there seems to be a vast world of difference between the way
we enforce some of these laws and the way we enforce other laws
which are probably more dangerous to society--

Dr. Fox. Mr. Chairman--
Mr. TAUZIN. [continuing]--than whether or not somebody has

modified a TED in the way you don't like it. I think that is what
we are getting to. Why such a tremendously harsh penalty of sei-
zure of all your livelihood for violations of a net requirement when
we don't seize a person's income and his car when he violates a
speeding law and could end up killing children on the road?

Dr. Fox. Again, I don't care to comment on the enforcement of
our speeding laws. We don't have that responsibility. We have the
responsibility for conservation laws in the United States. We do
this uniformly. When I was in the government of the State of Flori-
da, we would even seize automobiles that are conveying illegally
caught fish so we did seize automobiles in those cases.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Doctor, I think the point that apparently you and
your people are missing is that the Federal Government is picking
on a group of hardworking people plying their trade as they have
for many years and generations and, indeed a couple of centuries,
who for the most part are little people in the big definition. I have
yet to meet a shrimper who has a fancy MBA from one of our
fancy learned eastern universities or even one of our fancy Texas
universities.

Why is there a policy to punish the little people, for the most
part not very well-educated when we are not applying the same
rigorous enforcement to the more privileged. I don't expect you to
give me much of an answer today, but I would like your lawyers to
give the Chairman a written policy justification for treating the
shrimpers differently than we are treating the banks and savings
and loan who are stealing from the American taxpayer. And we
are not seizing their assets and their ability to make money or to
keep their operations going. I think we have had enough on that
point.

[The information follows:]

ENFORCEMENT OF TED's VIOLATIONS AS REQUIRED UNDER THE ENDANGERED SPECIES

ACT

NOAA's enforcement of the TED regulations is not based on any particular policy
to treat TED violations more or less stringently than violations of other Federal
laws. The agency is simply carrying out its statutory responsibilities under the En-
dangered Species Act, and its obligation to "take care that the Laws be faithfully
executed." U.S. Const. art. II, § 3. Moreover, forfeiture is a widely-employed enforce-
ment method under a multitude of Federal statutes.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Last year at this hearing before this Committee
we discovered that the TED's were only being required on the nets
of shrimpers up to about the North Carolina border starting from
the south. Is that still the case?

Dr. Fox. That is correct. We have not changed our regulations.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. And during that hearing we learned that there

were substantial turtle strandings on the beaches north of North



Carolina into Virginia, New Jersey, and areas further north. Is
that still the case?

Dr. Fox. I am not aware of any unusual strandings north of
North Carolina. There are turtles that are taken in other fisheries.
We have observed this, and we have done this in the past. One of
the provisions in the conservation measures that we are proposing
would give the Secretary the authority to control turtle mortality
in fisheries beyond just shrimping.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. My memory may have failed me, but I doubt it
on this point, that in the testimony there was mention of substan-
tial turtle strandings north of the area where the TED's were re-
quired. And I wondered why last year, if you will have someone go
back and look at the testimony, why it applied only to the southern
fishermen and shrimpers. And so I take it from your testimony
that even though we have had a year go by, there has been no re-
quirement of the use of TED's and the nets north of at least North
Carolina. Is that still the case?

Dr. Fox. Mr. Laughlin, since the National Academy of Science's
report came out last year and we have had a hearing on this, we
have been diligently preparing regulations to deal with all the
issues that are identified. And they are in process.

-Mr. LAUGHLIN. Can any of you on your panel explain the phe-
nomena of the Texas Gulf Coast where there are substantially
more turtle strandings in the off-shrimp season? And let me be
more concise. We are finding strandings more than six months
after the season closes which is about two months before it opens.
Can any of you explain that phenomena?

Dr. Fox. Insofar as I am aware, we have not observed that phe-
nomena, Mr. Laughlin.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. We need to pass that on to your people, I sup-
pose.

Dr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. If that were the case, would that indicate to you

that perhaps the shrimping industry is not responsible for the
strandings that are occurring during that period of time?

Dr. Fox. I would just say that turtles die from a number of
causes, not only from being caught in shrimp nets.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. I didn't hear that very well. Could you say that
again?

Dr. Fox. Turtles die from a number of causes, and I will
repeat--

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Other than shrimp nets?
Dr. Fox [continuing]. Other than shrimp nets. However, all evi-

dence that we have indicates that shrimping is the single largest
human cause of mortality in endangered and threatened sea tur-
tles by far.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. What are the large causes that are not human
inflicted?

Dr. Fox. After shrimping it gets very minor. I will be glad to
take that data from the National Academy report and supply it to
you, sir.

[The information follows:]



NAS REPORT LINKING SHRIMP TRAWLING AS LARGEST HUMAN-RELATED CAUSE OF SEA
TURTLE MORTALITY

Data in the NAS report linking shrimp trawling as the largest human-related
cause of sea turtle mortality is found on pages 90-100 of the report. In summary,
these data show that ".... the primary source of tag returns from female Kemp's rid-
leys tagged at the nesting beach at Rancho Nuevo (84 percent of 129 returns) has
come from incidental capture of the turtles and reporting of tag numbers by cooper-
ative shrimpers..." "Furthermore, observers on vessels conducting commercial
shrimp trawling have reported large numbers of sea turtle captures..." "...83 per-
cent of 78 papers on the incidental capture of all Atlantic sea turtle species in fish-
ing operations inferred that shrimp trawling is a major source of mortality..."

The committee also evaluated data on the relationship between sea turtle mortali-
ty in trawls and tow times by Henwood and Stuntz. These data show that "death
rates are near zero until tow.times exceed 60 minutes; then they rise rapidly with
increasing tow times to around 50 percent for tow times in excess of 200 minutes."

Sea turtle strandings data were compared to the opening and closing of shrimp
seasons in South Carolina and Texas. The relationship between sea turtle strand-
ings and spatiotemporal pattern of shrimp trawling in North Carolina was also ex-
amined. In South Carolina "the 7-year total number of strandings (190 carcasses) in
the 2-week periods just after the opening of the fishery was 5 times as large as the
number of strandings in the 2-week periods immediately before the opening (38 car-
casses)."

In Texas "differences between 2-4 weeks before and 0-2 weeks before intervals
were not statistically significant." "As in the South Carolina case, the statistical
tests (run by the Academy, emphasis added) suggest that loggerhead strandings in-
creased significantly when shrimp trawling opened in Texas.

In North Carolina, "the spatiotemporal switch in the season and location of ap-
parent sea turtle mortality suggests that shrimp trawling causes substantial mortal-
ity of sea turtles south of Ocracoke Inlet..."

The other causes of mortlity by rank and certainty of estimate ae shown in Table
6-2, page 76 of the report. (A facsimile of Table 6-2 can be found at the end of the
hearing).

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Thank you very much. Could you give us some
status report on your agency's efforts to take the turtle eggs and to
try to generate more turtles in captivity to be released back to the
waters of our country?

Dr. Fox. Well, we have done enough research to know that cap-
tive breeding works, that sea turtles can be breed in captivity and
can produce viable young. That research has been done. We have
had a Head Start program cooperatively with the Fish and Wildlife
Service and Mexico whereby eggs were taken from Rancho Nuevo
Beach, Kemp's Ridley, reared in our laboratory in Galveston,
Texas, until they are a little over a year old and then released into
the environment; marked so that we can determine whether or not
we are getting any returns back to that beach. And I will remind
the Congressman that this is probably the most endangered marine
animal on the face of the earth that we are putting this extra
effort into. We spend on the order of a half million dollars on this
effort. We are as yet to get any success of turtles that we have
tagged returning and breeding on the beach. But we are continuing
that program as best we can. We rely on Mexico to allow us to take
some of the eggs in order to do this.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Have you had any reports of your marked turtles
showing up in shrimpers nets?

Dr. Fox. We have recovered marked turtles both I believe as
strandings and from fishing vessels. Yes. I can't tell at this
moment how many. I would be glad if you are interested to supply
that for the record too.
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Mr. LAUGHLIN. I would appreciate that very much. And this pro-
gram you are saying is a year old?

Dr. Fox. No. The program goes back to the mid- to late-1970's
and is out of our laboratory in Galveston, Texas. We do keep the
turtles for, approximately, a year. They grow up to about dinner
plate size before we release them.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Well, I would appreciate a report, and I am sure
the Chairman would. And it is fine with me if you just direct it to
Chairman Tauzin. Please include the report that your agency and
the Coast Guard and others have reported to you concerning
marked strandings on the beaches and also those that have come
from your boarding or inspection of the shrimping nets.

[The information follows:]

MARKED TURTLES FOUND IN FISHING NETS

A complete accounting of the NMFS headstart project through -fiscal year 1989 is
found in NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS SEFC 266. Kemp's Ridley Head-
start Experiment and other Sea Turtle research at the Galveston Laboratory:
Annual Report-Fiscal Year 1989-June 1990 (a copy can be found at the end of the
hearing).

NMFS is currently not involved in a captive breeding program. NMFS operated a
captive breeding program between 1979-1988. The program was terminated because
it was viewed as a successfully-completed scientific experiment.

Through July 31, 1991, 18,507 captive-reared Kemp's ridley sea turtles have been
released into the wild since the program began in 1978. A breakdown of recaptures
by source is found on page 54 of the report referenced above.

During TED regulation enforcement boardings (10) turtles have been found in
nets not equipped with TED's. None of these were captive-reared Kemp's ridleys.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. My last area of inquiry, Dr. Fox, and again it
may be somebody else's area to respond to, can you give us a status
report on the efforts of cooperation by the Republic of Mexico on
the preservation of the sea turtle and the efforts of enforcement to
prevent the citizens of Mexico from procuring and eating the turtle
eggs which I understand are a real delicacy? Can you give us the
status of any progress in those areas?

Dr. Fox. Let me answer generally by saying that I am aware
that the Republic of Mexico has greatly stepped up its efforts to
protect sea turtles both on the Pacific side and on the Gulf side,
has put together a program of requiring Turtle Excluders Devices
on the nets in their vessels that they will institute over a period of
time to meet the criteria established by the State Department for
the import of shrimp into the United States or exported shrimp
from Mexico into the United States. Mexico is exceeding the
CITES. That is the Convention for the International Trade and En-
dangered Species and is doing a much better job than they had in
previous years.

They are also improving the enforcement of the beaches with
their marines, and I must say although I don't need to speak in
Mexico's defense, that they have done a marvelous job with the
Rancho Nuevo nesting site of Kemp's Ridley. As I said, this is prob-
ably the most endangered marine animal on the face of the earth.
They have done a marvelous job of protecting what was left over
there, and, in fact, we are starting to see some increases in that
colony which we hope will be sustained and get a recovery of
Kemp's Ridleys. But I will for the record, if you would like, ask my
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international staff to prepare a memorandum explaining what has
occurred in the last year with regard to that in Mexico.

[The information follows:]

MEXICO'S SEA TURTLE RESEARCH AND PROTECTION PROGRAM

Mexico conducts what is probably the world's largest sea turtle research and pro-
tection program. The Mexican program was inaugurated in 1962 and has expanded
significantly, it now includes an extensive coastal network of camps designed to pro-
tect nesting turtles. The Mexican Government has expended considerable effort and
resources in developing and implementing its turtle protection program. The pro-
gram has been criticized, however, by various environmental groups which were pri-
marily concerned with Mexico's continued allocation of annual turtle fishing quotas.
President Salinas addressed these concerns in 1990 when he totally prohibited turtle
fishing. Some groups still question the effectiveness of the program, doubting the
vigor with which regulations are being enforced and the lack of efforts to protect
turtles while they are at sea. The Mexican turtle protection program is basically
designed to protect turtle nesting sites and has given little attention to protecting
the turtles at sea. Mexico is now addressing this concern and plans to extend protec-
tion efforts to coastal waters, but information is not available on the implementa-
tion of these plans.

Mexico has one of the world's greatest varieties of sea turtles. Seven of the eight
existing sea turtle species are found off its coasts. Several species have important
nesting grounds in Mexico. The only major nesting site of one endangered species
(Kemp's ridley), for example, is located in Mexico. Mexican fishermen have for years
conducted turtle fisheries, the largest being for Olive ridleys along the Pacific coast.
The fishery was reserved to indigenous groups forming cooperatives and was the
major source of income for these low-income groups. Beginning in 1972, the Secre-
taria de Pesca (SEPESCA) issued annual quotas to restrict the taking of turtles to
levels approved by the Instituto Nacional de Pesca (INP). This practice continued
until 1990 when President Salinas totally prohibited directed turtle fisheries.

Mexico has a long history of turtle research which began in 1962, shortly after the
creation of the INP. Turtle research was formalized as a permanent INP program in
1964. This research formed the basis for a comprehensive series of regulations which
prohibited taking the endangered or threatened species, established quotas for the
more common species (primiarly Olive ridleys), prohibited the trade in many turtle
products, and protected nesting sites.

The Mexican turtle protection program consists of a wide range of activities de-
signed to preserve stocks. It is the most extensive turtle protection program known
to be implemented by any developing country. The program is administered by
SEPESCA and the Secretarla de Desarrollo Urbano y Ecologia (SEDUE) as well as
eight other federal agencies, various academic institutions, and a variety of civic
groups. The primary elements of the program are: creation of camps to protect nest-
ing sites; government and civilian patrols of nesting sites; collection and hatching of
eggs; release of hatchlings; cooperation with U.S. restocking efforts; prohibition on
the-sale of turtle products; educational programs; and research. SEPESCA/SEDUE
have established 36 camps along the Pacific and Gulf/Caribbean coasts to protect
nesting sites. During the nesting season, these sites are patrolled, in some cases by
armed guards or in less dangerous areas by Boy Scouts and other civic groups.
SEPESCA reports that about five million hatchlings-t'eturn to the sea from the
beaches annually, although some U.S. observers believe that this underestimates
the number of escapements. About 25 percent of the eggs are gathered and hatched
by SEPESCA/SEDUE and released under controlled conditions. The INP tags about
6,000 turtles annually as part of its research program. SEPESCA has donated eggs
(1978-88) and hatchlings (1989-91) of the most endangered species (Kemp's ridley) to
the United States under the MEXUS-Gulf cooperative research program. A small
number of turtles are maintained by several academic/environmental groups for re-
search and captive rearing.

SEPESCA is concerned about declining turtle stocks and the adverse impact of
fishing operations. SEPESCA conducted limited trials of Turtle Excluder Devices
(TED's) with the assistance of the National Marine Fisheries Service during the
1980's. The trials were too limited to form any conclusions. Some unconfirmed re-
ports, however, suggest substantial turtle mortalities occur along the Pacific coast
as a result of shrimp fishing. Other observers are concerned about Gulf of Mexico
shrimp fishing, especially in the Rancho Nuevo area. SEPESCA is planning a 30-
year program to reduce incidental turtle catches by shrimp fishermen. The program



includes expanding data collection and efforts to introduce TED's, as well as gear
developed in Mexico ("suripera" nets).

Mr. LAUGHLIN. In conclusion, Dr. Fox, and to all the panelists
who are working very diligently, we join you, and I certainly sup-
port the efforts to conserve and preserve the endangered species.
But I think some of your people have lost sight that this is not a
band of criminals out there shrimping the Gulf waters. I know
many of them personally as I am sure other Members of this Sub-
committee know, and we would like to see you take an approach
that is more compassionate than what has been taken. And we
thank you for your efforts. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Laughlin. The gentleman from
Texas, Mr. Ortiz, for questions.

Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just have one question,
and maybe you can provide the Committee especially with the
Coast Guard's estimate of the percentage of compliance with the
existing test regulations so far this season for Texas and for all ap-
plicable waters. Now, how did this compare with past seasons?
Also, do you have any numbers from the number of strandings of
dead turtles that have been reported this season in Texas and as a
whole? Now, how do these numbers compare with past seasons?

Dr. Fox. Well, I can give it to you, Mr. Ortiz, by district. For the
year to date running total, the total for District 8 is 87 percent; out
of Corpus Christi, Texas, it is 80 percent; out of Galveston it is 90
percent; out of Mobile it is 94 percent; and out of New Orleans it is
83 percent.

Mr. ORTIZ. Is this for this year?
Dr. Fox. That is this year, and these rates of compliance are sub-

stantially up from last year. From last year we had a low compli-
ance of 29 percent at one point before instituting criminal prosecu-
tion for violations. It went up to over 80 percent at that time, and
now it stands at 90 percent or thereabouts.

Mr. ORTIZ. So you can say that we have had an increase of
almost 60, 70 percent from last year as far as compliance?

Dr. Fox. That is correct.
Mr. ORTIZ. Are these the same figures that you have, Admiral?
Admiral LEAHY. Yes, sir, they are; the same figures.
[The following was submitted:]

PERCENTAGE OF COMPLIANCE

The comparison is as follows: For Gulf area strandings in 1990-400; estimated
compliance-68 percent. For Gulf area strandings in 1991-39; estimated compli-
ance-87 percent.

Mr. ORTIZ. What about strandings and dead turtles last season
compared to this season? Are you finding less mortality?

Admiral LEAHY. We don't keep the statistics on that. I think
maybe the NOAA people have that.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Mr. Chairman, could I ask a question on that?
Mr. TAUZIN. The gentleman has the time.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Would you yield for--
Mr. ORTIZ. Let me see if he can get the numbers. Then I will

yield to the gentleman.
Dr. Fox. Let me say that the rp-,orts that we had right after the

opening of the Texas closure and for several days thereafter that



the number of strandings was down to what would be an ambient
level of strandings; in other words, strandings without shrimping
occurring. And so the amount of strandings was way down with the
compliance rate with TED's way up. I have not received any re-
ports in the last week or so, but that was the first week after the
Texas closure opened.

Mr. ORTIZ. So the mortality rate has gone down too?
Dr. Fox. We believe so. Yes. Substantially.
Mr. ORTIZ. And what must the shrimpers do at this point? I

mean, because they feel harassed. They feel that they are persecut-
ed. They have complied with the regulations; at least from your
statement 85 to 90 percent. We see less mortality. What must they
do so that they won't feel that they are being harassed and perse-
cuted?

Dr. Fox. Well, I think, Mr. Ortiz, they must continue to do what
they have been doing which is complying with the regulations.
Hopefully they won't feel harassed and put upon.

Mr. ORTIZ. I yield to the gentleman from Texas.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. I understood the Admiral say the Coast Guard

doesn't keep records of strandings and perhaps someone does, but if
no record is kept of strandings, how do you know there is a prob-
lem?

Dr. Fox. We keep those records, Mr. Laughlin.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. All right. Somebody else does?
Dr. Fox. Yes. We have a stranding network, and we keep records

of the strandings. That was the basis for my comments that I made
in response to Mr. Ortiz's question.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. OK. Thank you very much.
Mr. TAUZIN. The gentleman from Mississippi, Mr. Taylor.
Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Fox, I am curious as to how much money

NOAA has spent, if any, looking for alternatives to TED's? I mean,
basically, when you think about shrimping, you know, you can see
the old trawl boards that were pulled behind schooners that were a
lot longer and narrower. With the exception of just some very mod-
erate modifications, trawling hadn't changed much since the
1920's, probably 1900. 1 was just curious with the tremendous
amount of money that is spent on enforcement, the tremendous
amount of money that I know your agency because I have had
people within your agency say you spent up to four million dollars
developing TED's, how much money has been spent looking for
some alternatives?

Dr. Fox. Well, TED is a general acronym for Turtle Excluder
Device. In order to protect sea turtles that get caught in nets, they
have to be excluded from the net. And, therefore, almost any alter-
native would be some sort of device that would exclude them from
being caught and dragged in the net. So I am not sure that I get
the drift of your question. We have spent substantial amount of
moneys looking at alternative ways to exclude turtles from the net
working with the shrimp industry. The lion's share of that is the
cost of putting observers aboard the vessels working with the
shrimp industry to see if the devices work.

Mr. TAYLOR. Well, there is a term that refers to something that
happens unfortunately in government, and Congress is certainly
not immune from it to where after a while if you spend so much



money, you throw so much money at a problem, you sort of sancti-
fy the result. They say, "Well, we are throwing this money at it,
and, therefore, this has got to be the result because we threw
money at it." Is there a pretty good chance that NOAA has kind of
sanctified TED's, that after so much money and the pressure from
the conservationists we said, "Well, it is not a perfect solution, but
it is the solution, and we are not going to find another solution"?

Dr. Fox. No. -
Mr. TAYLOR. I recall a really hostile attitude on the part of

NOAA when Mr. Laughlin and Mr. Tauzin and some others dis-
cussed the hatcheries last year and some other alternatives that
just-if you have got a problem with the low number of turtles,
why don't we just increase the number of turtles rather than going
after one of the many causes for turtle decline?

Dr. Fox. Well, we continue, Mr. Taylor, within our resources to
work with the shrimp industry to develop other means of excluding
turtles. Not only turtles, the shrimp industry has an enormous fin-
fish bycatch problem which we are working with the industry on to
try to help them resolve as well. So we continue to work on that.
We don't sanctify something and say, "That is it. We are done."
We continue to work with the industry to try to improve whatever
mechanism we have to assist them in continuing their fishing with-
out violating the Endangered Species Act or other ones.

Mr. TAYLOR. Can you name some of the alternative programs
that you are working on now or your agency is working on now?

Dr. Fox. Well, there are a series-I can't name a program, but
we have work. There are a variety of excluder devices that are var-
ious modifications of the various soft excluder devices, the Andrews
TED, for example, for different meshes. We have tested that. The
Morrison TED-there is some modification to that that the indus-
try has come up with, and we have tested that. We continue to
work with them on devices that would exclude turtles from being
caught and, therefore, protected.

Mr. TAYLOR. I am just curious. I recall a rather well-publicized
case of someone who had connections to the highest portions of
government. As a matter of fact, you probably couldn't get any
higher as an elected official where someone who is related to them
got off paying a nickel on a dollar settlement on an S&L failure. I
wonder how many shrimpers get off paying a nickel on a dollar as
far as their fines are concerned.

Dr. Fox. Well, I think that we can probably prepare a settlement
history if it is not covered by the Privacy Act, and you can deter-
mine for yourself what rate people "get off on."

[The information follows:]

SETTLEMENT HISTORY OF TED VIOLATIONS

According to our records, the number of civil administrative cases in which the
NOAA Office of General Counsel, Southeast Region, took action for TED violations
is as follows (the year denotes the year in which the violation was documented):

1988-Written warnings issued in 14 cases to 26 people. Notices of Violation and
Assessment (NOVA's) issued in 1 case to 2 people.

1989-Written warnings is.:ued in 68 cases to 126 people (64 cases involved viola-
tions of the "tow time" regulations in effect from 12:01 a.m. on August 8, 1989, to
12:01 a.m. on September 8, 1989). NOVA's issued in 58 cases to 85 people.



1990-NOVA's issued in 121 cases to 170 people (charges were dropped in 1 case
following hearing).

1991-Written warnings issued in 1 case to 2 people. NOVA's issued in 7 cases to
11 people.

Written warnings and NOVA's are issued to the operator (captain/master) of the
vessel as well as the owner(s) of the vessel. Operator and owner(s) are charged
either separately or jointly and severally. NOVA's have assessed penalties ranging
from $250 to $12,000. One case has settled with the assessed penalty being suspend-
ed. There are 61 respondents (joint and several respondents counting as one) who
either paid or are paying monetary settlement amounts in monthly installments as
follows:

Assessed Settlement No of Respondents

$11,500 $8,625 1
8,000 6,000 14
8,000 4,000 2
7,500 5,625 5
1,000 1,000 2

500 500 36

* Additional written warnings have been issued in the field by law enforcement officers The AU has upheld all NOVA-assessed amounts except
that in one case the penalty was reduced

Mr. TAYLOR. Admiral, I have got a question for you. I am curious
as a former small boat operator for the Coast Guard, I realize that
without the cooperation of the public there is really not much we
can do as far as when you are out on a search and rescue mission
having people-another set of eyes out there for you or hopefully
hundreds of other eyes out there helping you trying to find some-
body. I picked up a rather large resentment from the people that I
have the privilege of representing, the shrimpers. You know, I
think there was a time when the Coast Guard was looked on as the
good guys, the guys they could count on in the event of a storm or
the boat -catching on fire.

Admiral LEAHY. Hopefully we still are.
Mr. TAYLOR. Well, I still think you are.
Admiral LEAHY. Thank you.
Mr. TAYLOR. But I am just curious how has the enforcement of

this affected your ability to work with the commercial fishermen?
Have you lost some of that free help that we had out there as a
result of this?

Admiral LEAHY. No. I don't think so. I think the average fisher-
man or shrimper out there is a good law-abiding citizen, and I
think from the statistics we have and the data that we have com-
piled here, there are just a very few of these people that are not
complying with the existing regulations. I think we have a fairly
decent relationship with the people down there.

Mr. TAYLOR. Could you give a breakdown, and I am curious just
in the 8th Coast Guard District, of your vessels underway, how
much time is spent on' SAR operations, how much time is spent en-
forcing fisheries, and how much time is out there looking for drug
smugglers? Or do they-for example, would just a routine patrol if
he happens to spot a shrimper, would he check him even though he
is out there looking for drugs and could be called away on a SAR
mission, or is he out there doing strictly fisheries work and would
ignore the other things that could happen at that time?



Admiral LEAHY. From being a small boat operator, you are prob-
ably familiar with this, but our vessels go out on an assigned mis-
sion. It could be a counternarcotics mission. It could be a SAR mis-
sion. It could be a fisheries mission. When our units are on a fish-
eries enforcement mission, if they see a narcotics violation, they
are going to go after that. If they are out there on a SAR mission
and something else comes up, then they will probably complete the
SAR mission and come back and take care of the other matter.

As you well know, all the boats in the Coast Guard are multimis-
sion, so it is very difficult to equate exactly how much time is spent
on one mission area as opposed to the others.

Mr. TAUZIN. Would the gentleman yield for a second?
Mr. TAYLOR. Certainly.
Mr. TAUZIN. Admiral, isn't the real practice in the Gulf of

Mexico almost an assault team effort? Don't you organize an
armada with NMFS people on board and go out and do boardings?
Isn't that the way it is being carried out?

Admiral LEAHY. Sir, I think if you look at the country as a whole
and all the areas in which we are responsible to enforce fisheries
regulations and laws-from the Gulf of Maine down the East Coast
to the Gulf, working around to the west coast, the high seas drift-
net areas and over to the western Pacific-we certainly put our en-
forcement vessels in the areas where the most activity is.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, I understand all of that, but I am saying in
regards to TED's enforcement in the Gulf of Mexico, isn't it an or-
ganized assault team that goes out with NMFS officials on board to
try to board as many vessels as you can in that exercise?

Admiral LEAHY. I don't know that to be the case.
Mr. TAUZIN. It is a very specific attempt to catch TED violators,

isn't it?
Admiral LEAHY. I wouldn't say it is an assault. I think we are

going out to enforce all applicable Federal laws.
Mr. TAUZIN. Well, maybe I used a bad term. It is a mission. It is

an organized mission to catch violators of TED's. Isn't that correct?
Admiral LEAHY. Well, our mission down there is to carry out the

Federal law.
Mr. TAUZIN. All right. You are back.
Mr. TAYLOR. Admiral, do your local district commanders-and

being an enlisted man I am just asking. I remember we all from
time to time said, "Well, the big boys want us to do more boardings
looking for drugs. The big boys want us to do more safety inspec-
tions. The big boys want us to spend a little more time underway
training." Do your district commanders receive a word out of
Washington to really encourage them to do boardings, to back off
on boardings? Is it a fairly level effort all the time or just have
peaks and valleys? I am just curious if the mission of the Guard
has changed substantially to where this is now one of the primary
missions or just a mission like everything else that just happens to
receive a lot of publicity because of the very strong feelings that
the commercial fishermen have against TED's?

Admiral LEAHY. I don't know of any policy that has come out of
Coast Guard Headquarters dictating to the district commanders
how to carry out their functions in the field, if that is what you are
talking about. In other words, I don't think we have gone out from



Headquarters and said, "90 percent of your time will be spent on
fisheries, 10 percent on search and rescue or law enforcement or
whatever the case may be."

Mr. TAYLOR. So in the morning most of the chiefs wouldn't go out
there and say, "OK. We really want a lot of heavy emphasis on
TED violations this summer"?

Admiral LEAHY. We certainly don't tell them that from Washing-
ton, and I can't speak for the district commanders.

Mr. TAYLOR. OK. Thank you, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. The gentleman from New Jersey, Mr. Hughes, for

questions.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to welcome the

panel. I gather that to date this year there have been about 94 vio-
lations?

Admiral LEAHY. Yes, sir.
Mr. HUGHES. I understand there were about 237 violations in

1990 and roughly 232 violations in 1989.
Admiral LEAHY. I think those figures are correct as noted earlier.

It appeared that there were fewer violations this year than last
year if we project out through the end of the fiscal year.

Mr. HUGHES. The violations to date this year, were the citations
all the same? They were for failure to use TED's? What is the
nature of the violations? Can you give us some breakdown, some
analysis?

Admiral LEAHY. Let me give you a breakdown here.
Mr. TAUZIN. The staff has just presented Mr. Hughes with a

report on the breakdown.
Admiral LEAHY. OK.
Mr. HUGHES. In how many of the incidents this year was there

actually, confrontation on board the vessel? I know that the feel-
ings have been running pretty high because there have been at
least two blockades that I am aware of over the years dealing with
the TED regulations.

Admiral LEAHY. I can't respond to that. I don't know the answer.
None that we are aware of. We can certainly check the degree of
confrontation.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, what I am trying to find out is, obviously, the
feelings are very, very high over TED regulations and do we have
instances of confrontation right aboard the vessel?

Dr. Fox. Let me add our special agents in charge from the South-
east indicates that we are not aware of any things that you might
call a confrontation in this year's enforcement.

Mr. HUGHES. Has there been any effort to go in to talk to the
shrimp fishermen, the associations? I take it there have been ef-
forts?

Dr. Fox. Oh, yes, sir. Substantial.
Mr. HUGHES. And how would you judge the success of those ef-

forts to try to reach some understanding?
Dr. Fox. I would judge the efforts as quite good. We have had

meetings in the South Atlantic and several meetings in the Gulf of
Mexico. As I mentioned, when we opened, I even had requests to
meet with the Chairman. I have had requests to meet with the
Texas Shrimpers Association and honored both of those requests
and discussed what it is we are doing, what we are proposing to do.



Mr. HUGHES. Is that an ongoing program? Do you continue to try
to reach out to the associations?

Dr. Fox. Yes, sir. We do so in each of our regions. That is the
responsibility of our regional directors, and they do a very good job,
sir.

Mr. HUGHES. How many of the 94 cases that were reported as of
July 2 are repeat offenders?

Dr. Fox. We can find out.
Mr. HUGHES. I wonder if you could provide that for the record.
Dr. Fox. We can provide that for the record. We don't know right

now, sir.
Mr. HUGHES. Can you also give us some analysis on the cases

that have been disposed of by the attorneys within your depart-
ment as to what the disposition was in those instances?

Dr. Fox. Yes. We can do so.
[The information follows:]

REPEAT OFFENDERS

Insofar as civil administrative proceedings are concerned, repeat offenders include
those who have previously violated either TED regulations or other regulations en-
forced by NOAA. Factors included in assessing a penalty and determining the ulti-
mate disposition of a case, include the type of violations, participation in the viola-
tion, and so forth. In the statistics given below, the vessel owner(s) are counted as
one person; also, operator-owners whose wives are co-owners are counted as one
person. The amounts given may have been assessed either jointly and severally or
individually.

Four (4) people with non-TED priors received written warnings for TED violations
because our policy at the time of the TED violation was to issue written warnings
only.

Ten (10) people had TED written warnings as prior violations. NOVA's were
issued as follows: $500-6 people, 2 of whom have paid; $7,500-1 person; $8,000-1
person; $12,000-2 people.

Twelve (12) people had (1) or more TED NOVA's as prior violations. The most
recent NOVA's were issued as follows: $500-4 people; $2,000-1 person; $7,500-1
person; $11,500-1 person; $12,000-1 person (paying compromise of $13,000 for both
violations which totaled $20,000).

Two (2) people had one (1) non-TED prior as well as one (1) TED prior (one was a
written warning and one was a NOVA). NOVA's were issued as follows: $500-1
person; $7,500-1 person.

Eleven (11) people had at least one non-TED prior, but no TED priors. NOVA's
were issued as follows: $500-4 people, 3 have paid; $7,500-1 person; $8,000-2
people; $10,000-1 person; $11,500-1 person (paid compromise $5,500); $12,000-2
people (one case).

CRIMINAL TED CASES WHERE PRIOR VIOLATIONS EXIST:

Case No. SE900483: Criminal case; paid $1,800 penalty; 3 years probation. 2
priors-NOVA assessed $7,500 penalty, NOVA assessed $7,500 penalty.

Case No. SE900548: Criminal case; pending hearing. 1 prior-written warning.
Case No. SE900554: Criminal case; paid $1,800 penalty; 3 years probation. 1

prior-written warning (tow time violation).
Case No. SE900598: Criminal case; paid $5,000 penalty; 3 years probation. NOVA

assessed $7,500 penalty.
Case No. SE900645: Criminal case; paid $2,500 penalty; 3 years probation. 1

prior-NOVA assessed $8,000 penalty.
Case No. SE900691: Criminal case; not guilty verdict. 1 prior-NOVA assessed

$12,000 penalty.
Case No. SE910091: Criminal case; pending hearing. 1 prior-criminal case; paid

$2,000 penalty; 3 years probation.
Case No. SE910104: Criminal case; pending hearing. 1 prior-written warning

(tow time violation).



Case No. SE910128: Criminal case; pending hearing. 3 priors-criminal case, pend-
ing hearing; NOVA assessed $7,500 penalty; written warning (tow time violation).

Case No. SE910159: Criminal case; pending hearing. 1 prior-criminal case, pend-
ing hearing.

Case No. SE910182: Criminal case; pending hearing. 1 prior-written warning
(tow time violation).

Case No. SE910274: Criminal case; pending hearing. 4 priors-NOVA assessed
$12,000 penalty; NOVA assessed $12,000 penalty; NOVA assessed $7,500 penalty;
written warning (not using TED).

Case No. SE910369: Criminal case; pending hearing. 1 prior-written warning
(tow time violation).

Mr. HUGHES. All right. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. Thank
you.

Mr. TAUZ!N. Thank you, Mr. Hughes. Mr. Taylor, you had an ad-
ditional question?

Mr. TAYLOR. Admiral, this is a little bit off on a tangent, but I
am curious. What is the present Coast Guard policy on towing if a
vessel, for example, is grounded? Or do the present regulations pre-
vent you from trying to get that vessel off and bring it back in?

Admiral LEAHY. No. Our primary concern, of course, is for the
safety of the people. We are not in the salvage business as I think
you allknow.I think if, in fact, depending where the vessel was,
what the tidal conditions were and what they were going to be, in
some cases we would probably tow it off. In other cases, we may
not, sir.

Mr. TAYLOR. OK. But at some point I think it was in the early
1970's there was a shifting emphasis, and I think it was to protect
the government from being sued from trying to get vessels off for
fear of liability to just saving the passengers on board the vessel. Is
that still the case?

Admiral LEAHY. I can't answer that question.
- Mr. TAYLOR. Could someone provide that answer for me?

Admiral LEAHY. Yes, we can.
[The information follows:]

COAST GUARD SALVAGE POLICY

The Coast Guard salvage policy evolved along lines similar to our nonemergency
maritime assistance policy, i.e., the Coast Guard recognized that our primary mis-
sion was to save people in distress, and that we should not be in competition with
commercial entrepreneurs capable of providing assistance in nondistress situations.
The Coast Guard's primary concern in a grounding situation is to protect the safety
of the people aboard. Once their safety is assured, we then determine if commercial
assistance is available to salvage the boat. If so, then the Coast Guard may assist
the commercial salvor as needed. If no commercial assistance is available, the Coast
Guard will undertake to save the property from further damage if such action is
within our capabilities and can be done without undue danger to our people and
equipment.

Our eneral salvage policy for other than towing, as stated in the Coast Guard Ad-
dendum to the National Search and Rescue Manual, follows:

GENERAL SALVAGE POLICY (OTHER THAN TOWING)

Coast Guard units should engage in salvage other than towing only when no
commercial salvage facilities are on-scene performing salvage, and limited sal-
vage operations (e.g., ungrounding, pumping, damage control measures, etc.) by
the Coast Guard can prevent a worsening situation or complete loss of the
vessel. When commercial salvors are on-scene performing salvage, Coast Guard
units may assist them within the unit's capabilities, if the salvor requests. Coast



Guard units and personnel shall not be unduly hazarded in performing salvage
under the authority of this section.

This policy applies to small craft which need salvage other than towing. How-
ever, when no commercial salvage companies are available within a reasonable
time or distance, the district commander may modify the policy to provide for
refloating a grounded boat which is not in peril of further damage or loss if: a)
The Coast Guard units are capable of rendering the assistance; b) The owner
requests the assistance and agrees to the specific effort to be made; and c) Coast
Guard units and personnel are not unduly hazarded by the operation.

Occasionally an operator will insist that the Coast Guard take action, such as
pulling a vessel from a reef, that the Coast Guard personnel on-scene consider
unwise. The Coast Guard is under no obligation to agree to any such request or
demand. If a decision to comply with such a request is made, it should be made
clear to the operator that he is assuming the risk of the operation and the fact that
the action is undertaken at his request against our advice should be logged.

Mr. TAYLOR. And I know that from my constituents I have had
some rather loud complaints that people have been told to call
commercial salvage to tow them back in on occasion, and I also
would like the policy on that, sir. Mr. Tauzin, the reason I am
asking this question is I find two vastly different things, and I am
not pointing at the Coast Guard. They can only do what the Con-
gress tells them to do or must do. But I find it strange that in
many instances people who are now paying or getting ready to pay
a boat user's fee are being told to call commercial salvage. We are
not doing one of the most popular things that the Nation ever did
which was rescuing-well, we are still rescuing people, but actually
returning the vessel to port as well as the crew. On the other hand,
the Coast Guard is being burdened with one of the most unpopular
laws, and if this Committee can do anything to reshift the prior-
ities to where they can spend a little bit more time helping a guy
to get his boat back and a little less time enforcing an -unpopular
law, and, again, that is not the Coast Guard's problem, that is our
problem. They can only do what we tell them to do.

Mr. TAUZIN. If the gentleman would yield, that is one of my
major concerns I have expressed both to the Commandant and to
enforcement agencies that, in fact, the role of the Coast Guards-
men is as a protector rather than a policeman. Is it being changed
a great deal? And we know the Coast Guard has to police the fish-
eries laws. It has always had to. The question is whether or not
that policing is being done in a fair and impartial manner. That is
what we are examining today because it does impact upon the per-
ception of the Coast Guard to its constituent class of boaters and
mariners and fishermen. And it is of concern to me, and I thank
the gentleman for raising it.

In that regard, Mr. Hughes, I appreciate your attendance be-
cause I believe Mr. Laughlin wanted to ask some questions about
one of the enforcement techniques, the issues of civil rights in re-
gards to the enforcement of the TED's regulations particularly in
regard to the way in which the Administrative hearings are-the
law says a fisherman cited with a civil penalty is entitled to an Ad-
ministrative hearing, but they are being denied those hearings.
And Mr. Laughlin perhaps can illustrate that with his case before.
Mr. Laughlin.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Ms. Kuruc, I understand you are a lawyer?
Ms. KURUC. That is correct, sir.



Mr. LAUGHLIN. I am too, although that doesn't mean anything.
But I have prosecuted a substantial number of cases in the crimi-
nal Courts of Texas, and if I were to just write you a letter and say,
"Distinguish any shrimper's case from the State of Texas v. Rich-
ard 0. Rodriguez," you would have with your educational back-
ground and skills some idea of where to go look for that case,
wouldn't you?

Ms. KURUC. Yes, sir.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. In my knocking around, I have yet to find any

shrimper at least in the 14th Congressional District of Texas on the
Gulf of Mexico that has a law degree. And before I had the skills of
law school, I had no idea where to find or how to look for the State
of Texas v. Richard 0. Rodriguez. The point I was trying to make
earlier was your agency seems to me has made a great emphasis to
pick upon and to lean on little people, and that ought to be quite
clear to senior people in your agency. When an administrative law
judge sends out a letter, obviously, addressed to a shrimping
family, in this instance, Cathy Cheramie-Mr. Tauzin, I apologize
if--

Mr. TAUZIN. It is Cheramie.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Cheramie. I knew--
Mr. TAUZIN. She is a good friend, by the way.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. And gets a poorly handwritten letter in response,

I think we are taking advantage of little citizens in our country.
Mr. TAUZIN. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Yes.
Mr. TAUZIN. To further explain, in this case, the administrative

law judge says, "I want you"-he wrote back to the fisherman
saying, "We are not going to give you a hearing until you show
cause why your case differs from some other case," they cite in the
letter. The fisherman wrote a handwritten letter back explaining,
"I want a hearing. I have been cited. I am penalized. And I can t
afford this fine, and I would like a hearing. I am entitled under the
law"-a handwritten letter.

Your administrative law judge in the Department writes back
saying, "Well, obviously, you haven't distinguished your case from
this other case. Obviously, you haven't produced evidence to me
that entitles you to a hearing so your hearing is denied even
though the law says you are entitled to a hearing." And the poor
fisherman without the benefit of a law degree, without the benefit
of the knowledge of what some other case said in some other juris-
diction, without the ability to distinguish his problems from that
problem, who wrote a simple handwritten letter asking for what
our law says he was entitled to, is told, "You have no Administra-
tive hearing on this penalty assessed against you."

Those are the facts. That is what we are looking at. That is the
overkill that is going on in this enforcement effort. That troubles
the heck out of folks like Greg and I and I hope others who repre-
sent little folks that don't have law degrees and are being assessed
fines and penalties and criminal penalties now for violating some
obscure regulation of one of our agencies. How do we justify that
kind of overkill? I thank the gentleman for yielding.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. I thank the Chairman for your observations. Ms.
Kuruc, the point I am trying to make is that in the administrative



law judge's letter and the information I have before me, there is
not even a citation as we lawyers would know. And I am sure given
enough time I might be able to find Tommy v. Nguyen, et al., but I
doubt there is a shrimper in the land that could, with no more iff-
formation than what this administrative law judge included in this
letter. And when I look at this, I am grateful that our founding fa-
thers established the framework of this government where we have
the checks and balances not only with the Congress but with the
Administration and with the Supreme Court. This is hoodwinking
citizens. It might even be called tricking citizens. And I think all of
us ought to be offended by that approach to law enforcement.

And for your information, Mr. Rodriguez is a fellow I tried for
selling heroin and got 99 years in the penitentiary. It was appealed
and confirmed. And I am comfortable with that so I am comforta-
ble with representing to you that I believe in law enforcement and
Richard 0. Rodriguez on the books of the laws of our Court of
Criminal Appeals in Texas was affirmed. So I believe in swift pun-
ishment that meets the crime. We would ask you to take a look at
that, and if you don't know any little people, I will invite you to
the 14th District to tour and meet some of them, and you can find
out for yourself whether you can live with yourself and sleep with
a good conscience with this kind of treatment of American citizens.
Thank you very much.

Mr. HUGHES. Would the gentleman yield to me?
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Yes, I will.
Mr. HUGHES. As I understand it, and I know you will correct me

if I am wrong, the process is that once a notice of violation and as-
sessment (NOVA) is issued, the respondent has 30 days to respond?

Ms. KURUC. Yes, Mr. Hughes. That is correct.
Mr. HUGHES. And the respondent can either accept the penalty

or compromise the penalty, if a compromise has been negotiated,
can seek to have the NOVA amended, modified, or rescinded by no-
tifying agency counsel, can request a hearing, can request an ex-
tension of time to respond if they don't have enough time, or take
no action in which event the NOVA becomes final. Is that pretty
much a recitation of the process?

Ms. KURUC. Yes, sir. That is a correct summary.
Mr. HUGHES. OK. Now, apparently, at some point it became

policy to issue an Order to show cause for a respondent when a
hearing is requested?

Ms. KURUC. It is my understanding that those orders are issued
from the administrative law judge's office.

Mr. HUGHES. OK. And what is the basis for that? Is that policy?
Is that a rule within the agency?

Ms. KURUC. Again, those are issued by the administrative law
judge's--

Mr. HUGHES. Or Administrative Procedures Act?
Ms. KURUC. Aadministrative law judge's office, sir.
Mr. HUGHES. Why isn't a respondent entitled to a hearing if re-

quested automatically?
Ms. KURUC. He has a certain period of time in which to exercise

his right, and if not, that right is waived. And certainly I am sure
all of you can appreciate scheduling.



Mr. HUGHES. Sure. But my question is this. You know, people,
and I don't know about the circumstances of this case--

Mr. TAUZIN. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. HUGHES. I would be happy to in just a minute. I don't know

about the circumstances of this particular case, but it has been my
practice in the past to receive things that look like Answers be-
cause the average layperson doesn't know how to respond, deny,
and request a hearing. But if a person apparently is requesting a
hearing indicating that they don t believe they committed a viola-
tion, why shouldn't that in itself justify a hearing?

Dr. Fox. Mr. Chairman, may I respond to-Mr. Hughes, may I
respond?

Mr. HUGHES. Sure.
Dr. Fox. I just want to say once again that, while it is fun sitting

here being a whipping boy, the issues brought up by the Chairman,
by Mr. Laughlin, by you, sir, Mr. Hughes, all relate to the Office of
the administrative law judge which is an independent office that is
not represented here today. We said that we would be glad to
convey these concerns, and these are very real concerns. I share
your concerns about the proper treatment of people. We will
convey these concerns back to the Secretary's office, to the Office
of the administrative law judge and ask him to respond.

Mr. HUGHES. Yes. That would be fine except that, frankly, I
know it is your agency that has the responsibility for carrying out
any sanctions. The administrative law judge, once there is a con-
tested case, is the agency that would adjudicate. But my question
to you as a matter of policy is, shouldn't the policy of your agency
be to grant a hearing to anybody that requests it?

Dr. Fox. Well, it is the policy of the Office of the Administrative
Law Judge, which is separate from NOAA or the National Marine
Fisheries Services, a separate agency within a Department, and I
can't comment on why they have such a policy, if, in fact, they
have such a policy, Mr. Hughes. We will be glad to convey that to
him.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Chairman, it might be well in the future to
bring in those within the agency that administer; representatives
from the Administrative Law Judges Association, those within the
agency that handle dispositions.

Mr. TAUZIN. I am not sure we could ask the Law Judge to come
in on a given case.

Mr. HUGHES. Not on a given case but policy.
Mr. TAUZIN. Policy perhaps we could do that, and we have the

Administrator in front of us. I thought we could get some policy
statements today, particularly in regard to how this thing is being
enforced through the hearings process. If the gentleman will allow
me?

Mr. HUGHES. Sure. I yield to the gentleman.
Mr. TAUZIN. Let me distinguish the case from the answer you re-

ceived. Ms. Cheramie did not file too late. She filed on time for a
hearing. This is her letter to my staff assistant at home. "I missed
you again Thursday at the Port Commission Building"-which is
where he meets with constituents. "I am trawling right now. I
really don't have much free time at the dock. If it is not too much
trouble, perhaps we could communicate by mail. I have sent a



letter to the administrative law judge's office saying that I ordered
a financial statement with my bookkeeper, and as soon as I re-
ceived it, they would send it. It cost me $100 for the statement. I
sent it to them as soon as I received it. The letter enclosed is what
they sent me. I paid $100 for nothing. I really don't know what to
do next. I wanted to try to have the fine reduced. After all, we
tried to obey the law. We didn't have any turtles on board, but
they wouldn't meet me halfway. I know Mr. Tauzin is very busy,
but I am no less important than the people whose house is flooded.
I need help or advice. I have tried to do as much as I could myself.
I don't like to ask for help. I am against a brick wall. Do you have
any idea what I could do next?"

This is the response the administrative law judge sent to this
woman. "Although respondent indicated an inability to pay the
fine, no financial statements have been submitted." She says she
did. She paid $100 for one. "Over respondent's file contained an ad-
mission of purposely trawling without a TED, and in no case did
respondent distinguish his case from Tommy v. Nugent at all." No
citation. A fisherman is supposed to distinguish that case from an-
other case with no citation. "The undersigned"-this is the Judge-
"is reluctant to dismiss his case from the hearing docket without
an evidentiary hearing as authorized by the law and the regula-
tions." Not authorized, it is guaranteed. Read the law. "However,
as here, where there are no facts in dispute, there is no need for a
hearing. Accordingly, the request for the hearing will and is hereby
dismissed." Period. No hearing. No due process. That is the way
these cases are being handled.

But I am going to give you another hard case if the gentleman
will let me. And perhaps the Administrator can explain this one.
Here is a case, and this is Connie DuBois. Her boat was cited
during the warning period when the TED's implementation was
just beginning. Here is a notice of your Department, Dr. Fox. "The
TED's regulations will resume at 12:01 a.m. Friday, September 8th.
Shrimpers cited for failure to use a TED on or before September
22nd may settle their violations by the purchase and installation of
a qualified TED before October 15th, 1989."

Mrs. DuBois was cited during this warning period and called
NMFS to settle the violation. According to your Department's
notice, she simply had to provide proof of purchase and installa-
tion. She did. When she did, she was informed that she had to sign
a promissory note now for $8,000. I got a copy of the settlement
document sent her. It is a promissory note requirement that she
would have to sign a promissory note agreeing to pay all reasona-
ble expenses in connection to collection of the note including attor-
ney's fees, Court costs, consents to judgment in the amount of the
obligation, expenses, interest less payment, and the issuance of exe-
cution under that judgment for seizure of any of her property
should she fail to pay the promissory note.

She objected to this. She said, "Wait a minute. This was a warn-
ing period. You told me all I had to do was prove to you I put the
TED's in. I did before the violation deadline. I am not going to sign
any promissory notes. I can't afford to sign a promissory."

So what did the Department do? The Department changed the
note into an assessment of an $8,000 penalty. Now, the $8,000 pen-



alty has been assessed against her as well as nine percent interest
and an additional six percent late payment due. And all of this is
now subject to collection under your extraordinary procedures
where you are notifying the IRS that it is income to Mrs. DuBois,
you are notifying the collection agency, and not only the collection
agency, but the credit reporting agency in the area so that her
credit is now damaged.

Gentlemen, isn't this overkill? I mean, when you issue a state-
ment saying that people who are going to be caught in that warn-
ing period simply can settle their violations by the purchase and
installation, proceed to force upon them a promissory note, proceed
to push upon them a penalty and fines and interest and God knows
what other things you are doing in regard to reporting to every-
body you can that this woman is delinquent to the Federal Govern-
ment now, I mean, how far are you going? We wouldn't allow col-
lection agencies to undertake this kind of an attitude toward their
debtors. How do we allow a Federal agency to treat people that
way? Mr. Fox, I would appreciate your attention to this particular
case and your explanation to me why you are doing this to this
woman.

Dr. Fox. Mr. Tauzin, if the case has been settled and we can com-
ment on the details of it, I would be glad to give a report on this
specific case and the circumstances surrounding it and why things
have happened the way they have.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. TAUZIN. I would be happy to yield.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Dr. Fox, as a lawyer, I am not real concerned

about the one case. I am more concerned about the due process for
all Americans, and I think that is what the Chairman is talking
about.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, that is precisely--
Mr. LAUGHLIN. If we are dealing with one, you all are dealing

with more than one person like that. I am hopeful that Ms. Kuruc
or some lawyer on your staff comes back that this is the only
American citizen treated this way. But my instincts tell me that it
is not just one case, it is rampant. There are others, and I hope
some of the lawyers on your staff have some sense of fairness. And
if they disagree with me, then I went to the wrong school of fair-
ness growing up.

Mr. TAUZIN. If the gentleman will allow me, why do you put out
a notice telling people that if they have been cited during this
warning period they can settle their violation by purchase and in-
stallation? And then after they have done that decide to penalize
them with a fine on top of that? Why do you do that? What is your
purpose? What is your intent?

Dr. Fox. We can describe the policy in that regard.
Mr. TAUZIN. Would someone describe the policy please to me?
Dr. Fox. Michele, can you? When we settled--
Ms. KURUC. It was my understanding that at that particular

time there was a feeling that there should be basically a grace
period provided so that those who were unfamiliar with the re-
quirements of the regulations could be given a period of time to
comply.



Mr. TAUZIN. That is my understanding too. They were given a
time to comply. The woman complied, and yet you have insisted on
either pushing a promissory note on her in which she wouldn't go
for that route. You penalized her with an $8,000 fine.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. TAUZIN. What is the policy of doing that? What do you want

to do? Do you mean you want to assess a criminal penalty on her
next? How far do you go?

Ms. KURUC. Mr. Tauzin, I understand that there is a long history
behind this case, and perhaps some of what--

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, just give me the policy statement. After con-
stituents who read your policy statement and who complied with it,
why would you then decide to start penalizing them with promisso-
ry notes and penalties?

Ms. KURUC. It is my understanding that we may be going on a
different set of facts.

Mr. TAUZIN. Is it not a fact that you issued a statement saying
that violations can be settled with the purchase and installation of
qualified TED's on or before October 15th? Is that not a fact? Am I
holding up a phantom in my hand?

Ms. KURUC. No, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. When did you decide to change--
Dr. Fox. Mr. Chairman, this is--
Mr. TAUZIN. [continuing]--the policy on this woman and other

people?
Dr. Fox. OK. This is why I suggested that it would be far better

if we could take a look into the case and provide you all the cir-
cumstances surrounding it so we are operating from the same
facts. The explanations may not be readily apparent to you, to
the--

Mr. TAUZIN. Mr. Fox, my understanding is that your Department
made a policy decision, not an individual case decision, a policy de-
cision to insist upon an $8,000 promissory note upon every individ-
ual who was cited during this grace period-a policy decision that
is in contradiction to what you issued in a public statement. All I
am asking you is to tell me why you made this kind of a policy
decision. I am not asking you about Mrs. DuBois' particular facts.
Is it not correct that you made a policy decision contrary to what
you said publicly would be required to settle these warning cases
by insisting on an $8,000 promissory note from these people?

Dr. Fox. Well, I am not familiar with the policy that you are de-
scribing.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, don't you have people with you who are?
Dr. Fox. That would be part of the General Counsel's Office. We

will--
Mr. TAUzIN. Can anybody tell me why you made a policy deci-

sion contrary to your public notice to these constituents?
Dr. Fox. I will be glad to supply that information.
Mr. TAUZIN. You can't tell me now?
Dr. Fox. I cannot tell you now, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. Can any of you tell me now? I am amazed. I am

amazed. V
Dr. Fox. I do not know if it is contrary to the statement either

but----



Mr. LAUGHLIN. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. TAUZIN. I will be happy to yield to the gentleman.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Ms. Kuruc, would you agree, not talking about

Mrs. DuBois' case, but would you agree that there is no grace
period if there is a representation of a grace period with certain
requirements and during that time frame the rules change as to
what the requirements are going to be and the changed rules are
more severe and more punitive in nature?

Ms. KURUC. I am not really sure I follow the question. If you
could try to rephrase it for me, I would like to try to answer it.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Would you agree with me there is no grace period
when I represent to you for the next 60 days if you comply with a
request I have that there would be little or no punitive action
taken against you and you try to comply within that 60-day period
of time, but when you complied with my request I impose substan-
tial penalties against you for complying with my request that, in
effect, you don't have a grace period?

Ms. KURUC. I would agree with that.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. And if you try to comply with my request during

what I initially represented to you as a grace period, then I have
caused a substantial misrepresentation to you. Would you agree
with that?

Ms. KURUC. Yes, sir.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. And you might interpret, would you not, that my

actions were dishonest?
Ms. KURUC. They might be interpreted that way. Yes, sir.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Thank you very much.
Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Laughlin. Thank you, Mr. Laughlin.

On top of that, the public notice even indicated that even until Oc-
tober 15th after the grace period was over if you were issued a vio-
lation, if you came in and complied within 15 days, you would get a
reduction in penalties. Not only was Mrs. DuBois' penalty assessed
after she was told it wouldn't be, nobody has ever offered to reduce
it even though she has complied, as I understand, with the regula-
tions. But I will be interested in getting your version of the facts
and, more importantly, your reasons for indeed engaging in the
kind of dishonesty that Mr. Laughlin has described.

[The information follows:]

ACTIONS REGARDING THE DuBois CASE

The attached letter dated August 1, 1991 from Jay S. Johnson, NOAA Deputy
General Counsel, to Senator J. Bennett Johnston fully outlines the facts surround-
ing the DuBois case and the actions taken by NOAA with respect to that case. Since
this letter was sent, Mrs. DuBois has filled an appeal with the Administrator. She
has not accepted NOAA's most recent settlement offer, but has requested more
time.

[EDITOR'S NOTE: The copy of the letter from NOAA to Senator Johnston can be
found at the end of the hearing.]

Mr. TAUZIN. I have got a couple more questions. We have a guest
that I did want to recognize for questions. Mr. Ravenel from South
Carolina had a question or two.

Mr. RAVENEL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity. I am a Member of the Full Committee, but I am not a
Member of this Subcommittee so I particularly appreciate the op-
portunity to make a comment or two. On a little bit happier note



because I am from over there on the East Coast-southeast coast of
South Carolina, we have got a coastline of about 200 miles long.
But on behalf of the overwhelming majority of the people of South
Carolifia and, of course, the loggerhead turtles that nest-along our
coast. I want to thank you folks from the National Marine Fisher-
ies for your regulations and you folks from the Coast Guard for
your enforcement along our coast.

Loggerhead turtles-along the coast are doing well. Since the reg-
ulations have gone into effect, the numbers of strandings have dra-
matically decreased. We had an outstanding nesting year last year
which, of course, was the year after the hurricane. We are having a
normal year this year. We are flying our last three flights this
weekend. As you know, we pick up the eggs, and we put them in
little hatcheries so the coons can't dig them out, and we just dis-
charge tens of thousands of little turtles into the waters every
year. Everybody turns out their lights along the beaches that are
populated. We have got turtle watches. Folks go up and down, and
they monitor the turtle crawls and make sure that nothing hap-
pens to the nests and that the eggs are preserved, and we are just
doing everything that we can.

The responsible shrimpers and most of our shrimpers are respon-
sible. Everybody, I think, is pretty well settled down. They are
working on perfecting the technology of the TED's which means
that they are losing less shrimp as a result of using the TED's. As
you know, the regulations and the laws of South Carolina are a lot
more stringent than the Federal laws. Anybody who violates the
law trawling illegally in State waters, particularly in inshore
waters, bays and estuaries that we have closed and have been
closed for years, they really throw the book at them. And as a
result, compliance has been very good. The shrimpers associations
are encouraging their membership to obey the law, to pull the
TED's, and to all cooperate and work towards improving the tech-
nology of the TED's.

The only problem we have, Mr. Fox and I have discussed this
with you, is that the turtles have apparently realized that they are
in friendly and caring waters, and last year they did not want to
leave. They hung around beyond the time when they normally
hang around, and when the TED's came out at the end of July, we
had a significant increase in the number of strandings which, of
course, we found, you know, very unsettling.

We understand now that the regs that you all have posted are
going to keep the TED's in, my understanding, until the end of the
shrimping season. So that is going to take care of that situation.
But we just want you to know that we have different problems
than they have in the Gulf, and that the problems that we have
encountered on the East Coast have pretty well been resolved to
the delight of the human population that live there and, of course,
the turtles that use our coasts and nest there. Mr. Chairman, I
want to thank you very much for the opportunity.

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Ravenel. Admiral and Dr. Fox, per-
haps it is going to take a submission to respond to these questions,
but the Committee would be very interested in knowing how many
turtles were actually found in nets that were allegedly in violation
of the TED's requirement; that is, in the cases that were made this



year, last year, the year before when shrimpers were caught trawl-
ing without TED's or with a modified TED since the violation
issued, how many turtles were found in those nets? If you have
that information, we would appreciate it now. If you don't, perhaps
you could submit it for the record. Either one of you?

Dr. Fox. Mr. Chairman, I don't have it with me. I will be glad to
submit it for the record. If such data are kept, we will have it. I
will be able to supply it.

[The information follows:]

TURTLES FOUND IN NETS IN VIOLATION OF TED's REQUIREMENTS

There have been 10 turtles found in the nets of violators
The finding of 10 turtles in the nets of shrimpers who violated the sea turtle con-

servation regulations does not indicate a lack of need for turtle excluder devices.
The boarding of vessels to verify compliance with the regulations is not designed

to measure turtle capture by the shrimping fleet. The number of vessels boarded
and the time spent on a vessel is too small to measure a turtle capture rate. En-
forcement boardings are a one-time observation of fishing activity made where ves-
sels are concentrated or where enforcement problems are anticipated. The ;apture
of a turtle in a violator's net may have occurred prior to boarding, or it may occur
later, or not at all.

NMFS scientific research has already measured the turtle capture rate by shrimp
trawlers. It was based on observers who remained on trawlers throughout the fish-
ing trip to measure turtle capture. This research showed that offshore shrimpers
alone account for the annual capture of over 47,000 turtles, of which more than
11,000 die. A report by the National Academy of Sciences (NAS, 1990) states that
this research may underestimate the actual mortality of turtles by a factor of four,
because it does not take into account the effects of shrimping in inshore waters or
the impacts of capture (forced submergence) on the suiyival of turtles which are re-
leased. (Reference: National Academy of Sciences, National Research Council 1990.
"Decline of the Sea Turtles: Causes and Prevention." Washington, D.', National
Academy Press. 189 pp.)

Mr. TAUZIN. Is there any question that you would have that
data?

Dr. Fox. I am only indicating that I may not have that data, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. TAUZIN. You may not know whether the turtles were in the
nets that were in violation of a TED's?

Dr. Fox. I think that is what I said. Yes, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. In regard to amendments to the regulations, I know

you are interested in changing them and improving them-in some
areas we have discussed that-why would you want to add addi-
tional and more stringent law enforcement measures to your cur-
rent regulations when you are proudly displaying a 95 percent
compliance rate today?

Dr. Fox. Well, let us go over them, Mr. Chairman. The first item
that we are proposing to do is to specify general standards for hard
TED's so that we don't have precise requirements so that will re-
lieve individuals of the requirement to have those specific measure-
ments. That is relaxing the enforcement regulations. Point number
2 is to identify which modifications are exactly allowed and not al-
lowed so the shrimpers do not get cited for modifications that they
may think that they may do. That seems to be in favor of diminish-
ing enforcement capabilities or not capabilities but making it clear
so people can comply with the law voluntarily.

Number 3, require that approved TED's be installed in each
trawl rig for fishing when TED's are required. Well, that means



that we will have to do less boardings, less asking of shrimpers to
pull their nets to see if they have a TED in it. We can look and see
if they are in their nets as long as they are required whether or
not they are fishing or not.

Mr. TAUZIN. Would the gentleman yield here? What that means
to me is even though you are not fishing without a TED in your
net, you are going to be guilty if you don't have a TED in the net
and you are sitting there in the water.

Dr. Fox. That is correct. In order--
Mr. TAUZIN. That is a much more stringent interpretation of the

law than in the past.
Dr. Fox. I guess it is your point of view, but if I were a shrimper

out there complying with the law, I would much prefer to have the
Coast Guard drive by while I am on my way to the grounds and
have TED's in my nets and not stop me and board me when I am
shrimping and cause me to haul my nets when I am shrimping to
show them that I do have TED's in the net.

Mr. TAUZIN. But, Mr. Fox, as I understand what you are saying
in the new regulations is that I will be guilty of a violation even
though I am not shrimping yet if I don't already have a TED in my
net on my boat. Is that right?

Dr. Fox. That is correct. Again, it is--
Mr. TAUZIN. Isn't that a much more stringent, more restricted

interpretation of the law than you currently are engaged in?
Dr. Fox. It depends on one's point of view. Again, if I am a

shrimper--
Mr. TAUZIN. Would you cite somebody today if they were on

their way back or to the fishing grounds and they didn't have a
TED in their net --

Dr. Fox. No, sir. We can only cite them if they are engaged in
fishing without a TED--

Mr. TAUZIN. Right.
Dr. Fox. [continuing]--which means that we have to make

every vessel that we wish to check pull their nets and stop fishing.
Mr. TAUZIN. I understand that.
Dr. Fox. We won't have to do that, Mr. Chairman, if we change

the regulation.
Mr. TAUZIN. I understand you won't have to do that, and the

shrimper might appreciate the fact that you won't stop him while
he is trawling. But now you can stop him when he is not even
trawling, and you can cite him for a violation even though he is
not fishing because his net on the deck doesn't have a TED in it.

Dr. Fox. That is correct. That would be a fact. Yes, sir. But it
is---

Mr. TAUZIN. You are getting a 95 percent compliance rate, yet
you are going to stiffen the law to create some more instances of
violations when the fisherman is not even fishing.

Dr. Fox. No, sir. We expect individuals to comply with the law,
and they will not be cited.

Mr. TAUZIN. What you are doing--
Dr. Fox. The compliance rate is already 95 percent.
Mr. TAUZIN. Let me ask you this. Are you going to amend it next

year to require that the TED be in the net when it is in the truck



on the way to the shrimp boat? How far are you going to take this
thing?
Dr. Fox. I would guess we would not do that.
Mr. TAUZIN. I would guess you wouldn't, and I would hope you

wouldn't. But you are also going to propose seizing his catch?
Dr. Fox. The fourth provision is to make it illegal to sell TED's

that do not comply with the regulation.
Mr. TAUZIN. I suggested to you that that is not a bad idea. That

is right.
Dr. Fox. That is one of the regulations. Well, that is four that vc

have talked about. The fifth one is to-we can already seize the
catch for violation of the Endangered Species Act, Mr. Chairman.
We have been over that.

Mr. TAUZIN. But you are not doing it?
Dr. Fox. We are going to notify people that we are going to do

that by our regulations so that we can--
Mr. TAUZIN. You are going to start doing that.
Dr. Fox. [continuing]---have a penalty that is short of criminal.

This panel was focusing in on the use of criminal penalties. This
will provide us with a penalty which will be incentive to comply
with the regulations--

Mr. TAUZIN. Wait a minute. Are you telling me that you are no
longer going to assess criminal penalties under the new regs?

Dr. Fox. No, sir, I am not saying that at all.
Mr. TAUZIN. I would have almost heard you say that just now.
Dr. Fox. It piovides--
Mr. TAUZIN. You are saying not only are you going to assess

criminal penalties, but you are also going to seize the catch?
Dr. Fox. It provides an intermediate penalty.
Mr. TAUZIN. Are you going to use it as an intermediate penalty?
Dr. Fox. It diminishes the probability that we will have to seek

as many criminal violations as we have in the---
Mr. TAUZIN. Well, let me be specific, and, Dr. Fox, I ask you to

be specific. Are you going to change the policy so that instead of
assessing a criminal penalty for a violation of no TED's or modified
TED's that you are only going to seize the catch of the boat first?

Dr. Fox. We will establish a policy as to which violations deal
with our--

Mr. TAUZIN. Please answer--
Dr. Fox. We are going to go with a different level--
Mr. TAUZIN. Could I get a yes or no please? Are you going to

change your policy so that instead of assessing a criminal penalty
for no TED's or modified TED's that you are going to simply seize
the catch of the boat?

Dr. Fox. We will change our policy from the standpoint that
there will be three tools available rather than two. Therefore, we
will have to change--

Mr. TAUZIN. So the answer is no?
Dr. Fox. [continuing]--to take into account this provision.
Mr. TAUZIN. The answer is no?
Dr. Fox. The answer is not no. The answer is the answer I gave

you, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. You have not answered me. You told me that you

are going to add a new penalty, but you have not told me whether



you are going to use it in lieu of the other penalty. I am asking you
will you use this new penalty in lieu of the criminal penalty?

Dr. Fox. I am sorry. We will be using it in lieu of criminal penal-
ties in some cases.

Mr. TAUZIN. In what cases?
Dr. Fox. We will be using it as an adjunct--
Mr. TAUZIN. In what cases, Dr. Fox?
Dr. Fox. It depends on the nature of the violation and the nature

of the situation.
Mr. TAUZIN. I agree. In what cases will you use this new penalty-

instead of a criminal penalty? Could you be specific?
Dr. Fox. Let me--
Ms. KURUC. Perhaps I could provide some clarification.
Dr. Fox. Let me refer it to--
Mr. TAUZIN. OK.
Ms. KURUC. Under the provisions of the Endangered Species Act

which we discussed before, I think that we did try to demonstrate
that seizure and forfeiture are permitted under the Endangered
Species Act.

Mr. TAUZIN. I am not arguing that, Ms. Kuruc.
Ms. KURUC. And it will be--
Mr. TAUZIN. When will you use the seizure in lieu of a criminal

penalty, period?
Ms. KURUC. And if I can make clear? Obviously, I am a lot more

conversant with the provisions of the Act than Dr. Fox is, and
while I certainly don't mean to correct him, I need to explain to
you that that seizure provision is permissible not as an alternative
penalty. It is permitted to be exercised when there is a civil viola-
tion--

Mr. TAUZIN. Ms. Kuruc, I under--
Ms. KURUC. [continuing]---or a criminal violation. It is not in

lieu of anything else.
Mr. TAUZIN. I understand that.
Ms. KURUC. OK.
Mr. TAUZIN. I read the law as clearly as you read the law, per-

haps a little more clearer when it comes to the right of hearings.
But my understanding of the law is that it can be used on top of
the criminal penalty. What Dr. Fox indicated to me was that it
might be used in some cases in lieu of the criminal penalty, and
that might be a policy of the Department. I am asking you under
what circumstances will the seizure of the catch be used in lieu of
criminal penalties? Quite simply, what policy are you going to
write in the circumstance?

Dr. Fox. I am told that it cannot really be used in lieu of.
Mr. TAUZIN. Ah. Ah. So you amend your testimony now by

saying this is an additional penalty, not something to help the fish-
ermen?

Dr. Fox. This is the advice that I am getting from our represent-
ative of the General Counsel's Office.

Mr. TAUZIN. I understand. I understand.
Dr. Fox. We will discuss this better and look at it.
Mr. TAUZIN. All right.
Dr. Fox. It is her point of view that we cannot use it in lieu of. It

would seem to me that that is one of the things that could be used



in prosecutorial discretion to provide for stages of penalties beyond
the two stages that we have.

Mr. TAUZIN. But you are not going to make that a policy?
Dr. Fox. I will be discussing that with the General Counsel's

Office. Yes, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. All right. And then, finally, you are also going to

insist on TED use year round. Is that right?
Dr. Fox. I am sorry, sir?
Mr. TAUZIN. You are also, finally, going to insist on TED use

year round. Is that right?
Dr. Fox. As part of the conservation measures, we have devel-

oped regulations that will propose the use of TED's year round per
the recommendation of the National Academy of Science report.

Mr. TAUZIN. So your new regulations are going to include assess-
ing penalties on fishermen who are not fishing or who don't have
TED's in their nets on board. They will include a new penalty as-
sessment of seizure of their catch, not in lieu of but in addition to
criminal penalties, and the regulations are going to be made year
round. That is substantial tightening and increasing of the TED's
enforcement as I understand the English language, and my ques-
tion to you is with a 95 compliance rate, why this overkill, Dr. Fox?

Dr. Fox. Let me say that the 95 percent compliance rate deals
with the present regulations dealing with the present seasons in
areas for which Turtle Excluder Devices are required. The Nation-
al Academy of Science's report told us that we should require
TED's in other times and places because turtles were dying in
those places--

Mr. TAUZIN. And you are going to extend the regulations north
of North Carolina?

Dr. Fox. And we have developed proposed regulations to extend
it to the other times and places that we are aware of that turtle
deaths occur.

Mr. TAUZIN. Let me be specific, Dr. Fox. Are you going to recom-
mend extension of the TED's regulations north of North Carolina?

Dr. Fox. We have a recommended provision in our conservation
measures that extends our ability to require TED's or to even close
down fisheries in areas where sea turtle strandings occur that is
due to fishing.

Mr. TAUZIN. You were going to increase your ability to require
them. That is your language. I am asking you are you going to re-
quire them? Are you going to issue regulations requiring the use of
TED's in fishing trawls north of North Carolina?

Dr. Fox. In this particular set of regulations we are not recom-
mending that.

Mr. TAUZIN. You are not doing that?
Dr. Fox. At this time, no, sir.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. TAUZIN. In addition-I will be happy to yield to the gentle-

man. Mr. Laughlin.
Mr. LAUGHLIN. In what now is going to be a lengthy response,

will you include your policy reasons for not including TED's imple-
mentation from North Carolina to the Canadian border on the East
Coast?

Dr. Fox. Well, there are no policy reasons.



Mr. LAUGHLIN. I understand that, but will you give us a policy
reason for not including areas north of North Carolina, because re-
member earlier I had asked for a stranding report up the coast,
and I didn't say to Maine, but that was implicit. And now I am
asking for the policy reasons why you are not going to require the
shrimping and fishing industry from North Carolina to the Canadi-
an border to meet the TED's requirement that you are requiring
down the coast. And the second part of my request is the policy
reasons why you are so rigorously punishing for TED's violations
when you are getting a 95 percent compliance, and that is all I
have to request. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TAUZIN. I would like perhaps if you would try to answer that
one. Why aren't you requiring the use of TED's north of North
Carolina when you know that turtles are being caught in nets?
Doesn't the law require you to go protect those turtles like it re-
quires you to protect the ones in the Gulf of Mexico and along
South Carolina?

[The information follows:]

APPLICATION OF TED REGULATIONS NORTH OF NORTH CAROLINA

NMFS has little or no evidence on the catch of sea turtles in trawls north of the
North Carolina border. To address this data void and to seek other information on
fishery and sea turtle interactions, NMFS will soon publish in the Federal Register
an advance notice of proposed rulemaking and request for comments. By this notice,
NMFS is seeking public comment on fisheries for which sea turtle conservation
measures are needed and on appropriate conservation measures that should be ap-
plied.

In addition, NMFS is examining the impacts of the Summer Flounder trawl fish-
ery on sea turtles. This fishery occurs throughout the northeast, extending south in
the waters off North Carolina. In December 1990, large numbers of stranded turtles
led to the closure of this fisher) in State waters off North Carolina. Between No-
vember 29 and December 7, 1990, 46 sea turtles stranded on beaches between Cape
Hatteras and Ocracoke Inlet, including Kemp's ridleys. State waters were closed to
all trawling on December 7, 1990, and were subsequently re-opened to TED-equipped
trawlers.

Because this fishery is Federally-managed, consultation under section 7 of the En-
dangered Species Act has been reinitiated since the stranding incident. The full
impact of the fishery on sea turtles will be assessed and measures such as seasonal
closures, observers, and TED's may be required to protect turtles.

Dr. Fox. We are in the process of developing information on
those fisheries from which we will develop appropriate turtle con-
servation.

Mr. TAUZIN. Dr. Fox, you have been here before--
Dr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. TAUZIN. [continuing]--for a number of years before this

Committee. We have recited information. You have recited infor-
mation. Your people have recited information to us detailing turtle
catches in fishing nets north of North Carolina. You know it hap-
pens. Does it not happen?

Dr. Fox. It does happen.
Mr. TAUZIN. It does happen.
Dr. Fox. And I said--
Mr. TAUZIN. Does not the law require you to protect those turtles

as much as it requires you to protect the turtle off the Gulf Coast
of Louisiana?

Dr. Fox. It does require us to--



Mr. TAUZIN. Well, why are you not requiring TED's regulations
in those areas?

Dr. Fox. We are not requiring it simply because-well, there are
a variety of causes of turtle mortality.

Mr. TAUZIN. That is the same thing true in the Gulf of Mexico.
The fact is turtles are being killed in shrimp trawls north of North
Carolina. The law requires you to protect those turtles, and I am
asking you a simple question. Why aren't your regulations going to
require that TED's be used to protect those turtles as it is protect-
ing turtles off the South Carolina coast?

Dr. Fox. Mr. Chairman, we have completed our studies of those
problems. We feel that that is an effective way to protect sea tur-
tles. We will be proposing regulations in that area, but at this time
we do not--

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, please tell me why it is effective to protect
them on the South Carolina coast, and it is not effective to protect
them in the Chesapeake Bay where turtles have been found, off the
coast of Massachusetts where turtles have been found in shrimp
nets or in fishery nets? Why is it effective in South Carolina and
not north of North Carolina?

Dr. Fox. In the information that we have, the turtle mortalities
are not high. Most of the turtle mortalities are due to the onset of
cold water and the onset of---

Mr. TAUZIN. Are some turtles being killed in nets north of North
Carolina?

Dr. Fox. I would suspect that they probably are.
Mr. TAUZIN. There are areas off the Gulf Coast where there is no

proof that turtles are being caught in nets. TED's are being re-
quired. Nowhere in your regulations do you propose relaxing the
use of TED's in those areas, yet your regulations are not going to
protect turtles that are being caught in nets north of North Caroli-
na. How do you justify that?

Dr. Fox. We know of no areas in the Gulf of Mexico where while
shrimping you will not catch turtles at some time. We have pro-
posed in our proposed regulations to provide a flexibility provision
whereby if some event occurs where it is difficult to tow a TED and
so forth, we will be able to relax those requirements for a short
period of time to assist in shrimping in that area.

Mr. TAUZIN. The National Academy of Science's report indicates
that turtles are very rare in some areas where you are now requir-
ing TED's in the Gulf of Mexico. That is their report. I can read it,
and you can read it. Nowhere in your new regs are you going to be
recommending relaxing the regulations on TED's in those areas.
Very rarely are they found in those areas. That is the Science's
report, and yet you and I know that turtles are being caught in
fishing nets north of North Carolina in instances at least greater
than rarely. And yet you are not recommending any TED's require-
ment north of North Carolina.

Dr. Fox, listen. The point I am making, I am sure you are hear-
ing it, is that there is a great feeling of discrimination here. There
is a great feeling that the Department is willing to impose these
regulations in one area of the country and not in another. There is
a clear reading of the law that says your obligation is to protect
turtles whether they are found off of South Carolina or off of



North Carolina or New Jersey or off of the Gulf of Mexico in Lou-
isiana. And yet your regulations are going to remain in place in
areas where the National Academy of Science says turtles are
rarely found, and you are not going impose them on other areas
where you know they are found and where they are being caught
in shrimp nets or fishing nets. I can't understand that, shrimpers
can't understand that, constituents can't understand that, and I
wish to heaven one day you would explain it to us.

Dr. Fox. Well, we are not extending our regulations in areas
where turtles are not found. The National Academy says that there
are data which indicate that they may be rare in that area. The
takes of turtles outside of north of North Carolina is indeed rare so
I wouldn't characterize it at one point as being rare and the other
not being rare.

Mr. TAUZIN. But you have TED's requirements in areas where
turtles are rarely seen and no requirements in other areas where
they are rarely seen?

Dr. Fox. It is adjacent to areas--
Mr. TAUZIN. It smacks of discrimination, Dr. Fox, and I don't

know how you are going to address this sooner or later, but you
have got to address it. I mean, sooner or later you have got to ex-
plain to Members of this Committee whose fishermen are troubled
by these regulations, who are having to deal with them, have to go
through this incredible array of enforcement mechanisms you have
set up to enforce it, why they have to answer to this Federal Gov-
ernment in one case and other fishermen who are represented by
other Members of this Committee who vote to support these regula-
tions in our part of the country don't have to endure what we have
to endure for our constituents in regard to these regulations in
their areas of the country when their fishermen are also catching
turtles in their nets.

Now, something is wrong. I mean, we can't have a Federal law
that applies to some people because they live in the South and not
to other people because they live in the North. There is something
wrong with that.

Mr. LAUGHLIN. That went out 100 years ago.
Mr. TAUZIN. It should have gone out 100 years ago. I know we

fought a war over that. I don t think we ought to fight another
war, I think you ought to give us a good answer or settle it.

And I would urge you, sir, please to either give us an adequate
explanation of why the regulations are not going to be imposed in
areas north of North Carolina where turtles are found and do
occur in nets and why you won't relax the regulations in other
areas that are common to those areas where turtles are rarely
found in the Gulf of Mexico. If you can give us a good explanation,
we would appreciate it.

If you can't, we would appreciate you doing what your job re-
quires you to do; protect those turtles as adequately as you protect
turtles off of South Carolina.

Gentlemen, we have, I hope, illustrated to you today that we still
have a lot of questions about the manner in which these regula-
tions are being enforced. We certainly have a great concern about
the fact that you are stiffening the regulations at a time when you
have got 95 percent compliance.



I don't know of any other area of the fisheries where you get 95
percent compliance. If there is another area, I would like to know
it. 95 percent compliance with any law in America is pretty dog-
gone good.

You have got an extraordinary compliance rate, and yet you are
going to stiffen and increase the enforcement of this law even to
the point where you are going to enforce it on fishermen who are
not even fishing. And you are going to impose new penalties on top
of the criminal penalties you are imposing upon people that simply
are violating a regulation of the government when we don't impose
criminal penalties for many, many other areas of violations in our
society.

I can't but wonder why this overkill. I can't but wonder. Let me
say to my friend, Mr. Ravenel, that I appreciated his comments. I
think cooperation of the fishermen in the clear waters of the At-
lantic with the TED's and working with the TED's is something
our fishermen would love to be able to do in the dirty waters of the
Gulf. Unfortunately, it just doesn't work as well in the dirty waters
of the Gulf.

And, secondly, I think we are all interested-in propagation pro-
grams and protecting nesting sites, and I have offered a bill even to
encourage propagation as a proper tool to enhance the species that
are threatened. But I only ask the agencies involved here to seri-
ously consider whether there isn't a case of overkill here and
whether individual rights are being trampled upon and whether
people ought not to be entitled to a hearing when the law says they
ought to get a hearing and whether people ought not to be able to
rely upon a notice of the Department of its policy not to assess a
penalty during a grace period instead of having a penalty assessed
against him and their entire credit rating destroyed as a result of
that action.

I ask you please to consider the fact that overkill if it continues
is going to result in more confrontations, not less. It is going to
result in less cooperation, not more. I have got a problem in the
Glilf of Mexico right now.

We are going to hear from some of the shrimpers in a minute,
but they have reached a point where they have tried to comply for
months now. They want to be law-abiding citizens, but they are
about to all hang it up together. They are about to say, "Come get
our boats, our nets, everything. We are going on welfare because
we can no longer operate with the kind of stringent requirements
you put on us in the Gulf waters where TED's don't work as well
as they do in the nice clean waters of the Atlantic." And what they
are asking from you is help and cooperation to save the turtles
without losing their families and their businesses and their culture,
and we don't get a lot of help, Dr. Fox.

What we get is stricter enforcement, new regulations that are
going to put them in jail for not having a TED on their boat when
they are not even fishing. Incredible.

Admiral and Dr. Fox, I can't say anything more except to urge
you and plead with you again to rethink your policy here. Fisher-
men are not criminals. They are fishermen. They don't want to go
to jail, and they can't pay the kinds of fines and penalties you are



assessing on them, lumping all that interest and extra charges and
the damage you do with the IRS and credit bureaus.

I urge you to think in human terms, and consider again the
words of President Bush on his way to New Orleans when he told
his Chief of Staff, Mr. Sununu, "Find a better way," to protect
these turtles without putting these families out of business. And I
again urge you to try to find a better way, to look for cooperation
rather than confrontation if you can find it, and to try to work
with us for God's sake.

I again repeat what I said in my opening statement. I have never
once encouraged the fishermen to violate the law. I hate this law
the way it is imposed upon my fishermen. I think we could save
turtles a much easier way, but I have always told them, "Comply
with the law," and the great majority of them are trying. And they
are still finding out they are losing their livelihoods in the process.

This is not what our government ought to do to people. It seems
to me we ought to find a better way to do what the Endangered
Species requires us to do, to do it fairly and equitably to all people
who fish shrimp, and to do it in a way we can cooperate with one
another rather than always being in these confrontations.

And, finally, when, in fact, you find a violator, I urge you to
think about the civil rights of these people. We don't let banks, and
we don't let creditors in America do in many cases some of the
things you are doing. You don't need to do all of that. If you have
got a penalty assessed against them and you go through the hear-
ing process, and it is a good penalty and it stands, do what other
creditors do; get a judgment and seize what you have to do and pay
off the judgment.

But all of these threats about reporting them to collection agen-
cies and reporting them to collection reporting agencies to damage
their credit, get the IRS on their back, well, that is unnecessary. It
seems to me to be a great degree of overkill. Yes, you may have the
right to do it. I question your judgment in doing it. I question your
judgment. I urge you to rethink your policy.

I urge you to think about fairness and equity and the human
beings involved here. And I am not going to let you go without
giving you a chance to make a final statement. Dr. Fox.

Dr. Fox. Well, I just am here to respond to the Chairman's and
the Committee's questions. If there dire no further questions, I have
no further response. I must say that I do not accept some of the
adjectives that were used such as dishonesty and overkill, but I do
say that I think we are doing a fair job. And we are trying our best
to implement a very, very difficult law, the Endangered Species
Act. And it is a very difficult job implementing that law and at the
same time ensuring that an industry like our shrimp industry does
not go out of business.

And I think we have bent over backwards substantially under
the law in order to ensure that that does not occur. We are doing
our best, and we will continue to work with you, Mr. Chairman,
and work with the Members of your Committee to do what we can
to make this work as best we can.

Mr. TAUZIN. Admiral Leahy.
Admiral LEAHY. I have no comment, sir.



Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you very much. Again, our thanks to both of
you for enduring this long hearing. We, of course, would appreciate
the submissions that have been requested by the Chair and by the
Committee and by various Members. We will try to list them all
for you in a formal request, but as soon as you can we would appre-
ciate the submission of those documents and those statistics and
that information so that we can complete the record. Again, we
thank you for your appearance and your testimony.

The next panel will consist of Mr. Tee John Mialjevich, President
of the Concerned Shrimpers of America; Mr. Jerry Schill, the Exec-
utive Director of North Carolina Fisheries Association; and Mr.
Julius Collins, Member and Past President of the Texas Shrimp As-
sociation, Member at Large of the Gulf of Mexico Fisheries Council.

Gentlemen, would you please assume your place at the witness-
table? Let me remind you that if you have written statements,
those written statements have already been authorized as a part of
the record, and we would appreciate your summarizing your testi-
mony today so that, again, we can get to questions and answers as
rapidly as possible. We will begin with Mr. Mialjevich, and, again,
Tee John, we would appreciate a summary of your testimony. Tee
John.

STATEMENT OF MR. TEE JOHN MIALJEVICH, PRESIDENT,
CONCERNED SHRIMPERS OF AMERICA

Mr. MIALJEVICH. Yes, sir. I will try and keep it short, but, as you
know, being a fisherman I can't talk with my hands here too much
so it might be a little bit longer. I want to thank you for inviting
me to express the concerns of the commercial fishermen at this
hearing, and we are surely concerned about the growing number of
laws that the Coast Guard is enforcing on our fishing vessels. I esti-
mate 90 percent of the shrimpers don't know exactly what a legal
'fED or an illegal TED modification is, even after there have been
meetings in Thibodaux, and half of the people aren't aware of all
the Federal laws that are being passed. People are being caught
every day for an undersized fish that is an incidental catch and not
a targeted species.

To back up my saying on this, the subject of too many fishery
laws, I have attachment number 1 in my display that shows about
all the plans that goes from billfish all the way down to swordfish
including shrimp that is in the Council system, NOAA system, and
etc. And also it shows 33,367 manhours that were cited as enforce-
ment of these laws. I would like to know how many of this was per-
formed by the Coast Guard. If you use eight-hour days, you are
looking at over 4,170 days of enforcement. How much did this cost
the American taxpayer? Are these laws necessary? Have we passed
the point of the needed laws and now we are working on the laws
that we would like to have?

At present, shrimpers are asking many questions, and I think
you have covered most of them about, "Can they make me pick up
my net, and how are they going to measure the TED hole? Can
they seize my shrimp? What is going to happen if I bought a TED
that was supposed to be legal, and they say it is not?" Our problem
is there are too many different versions of enforcement policy



going on about the same law. One guy calls something legal one
day for Texas. The next day another enforcement person calls the
same thing illegal off Louisiana or Alabama. There is no written
policy.

I think this Committee needs to hold field hearings to find out
the whole story and why the Coast Guard describes the atmosphere
when they board a shrimp boat as tense and hostile. Also, why
some of the Coast Guard boardings last for about 15 to 30 minutes
and others take one to two hours. Is the list of rules, laws, and reg-
ulations becoming so long that it is going to take hours of our fish-
ing time away? Give us a break. We are already losing shrimp with
the TED's. We are already losing shrimp when we have to unclog
the TED's and clean them, and now we are going to lose fishing
time while the Coast Guard inspects us.

Are we going to have a police state to ensure perfect enforce-
ment of fisheries and endangered species and marine mammal
laws? Let us get real. For over 1991 years we have been trying to
get perfect enforcement under the Ten Commandments and failed.
Does the benefits gained to turtles offset the enormous enforce-
ment costs and manpower being used by National Marine Fisheries
and the Coast Guard? Does it offset the loss of income being experi-
enced by the shrimpers and the social and economic suffering felt
by our families and related businesses?

Another problem is uncertainty of enforcement officers from the
National Marine Fisheries and Coast Guard as to what is legal and
what isn't with the various laws they have to enforce. On the last
page of this package, I have a letter from a shrimper out of Texas,
and I would like you to read what happened to him. When they
brought him to the dock, they could determine whether his TED
was legal or illegal. It took five guys in a discussion, and phone
calls to six or seven different places to find out if it (TED) was legal
or not. What would have happened if the TED would have been
legal after losing all that fishing time and having to come all the
way back to port? Would they pat you on the head and say, "I am
sorry?" That won't do!

Next. What is going to happen-well, I already covered that.
Isn't this $8,000 fine for criminal charges enough? Why do they
have to take the nets? Why do they want to take the shrimp? That
is rubbing salt in a wound. It is time for our Congressmen to step
in and look at the justification of the laws, and I believe you were
touching on that about this above North Carolina and below it dis-
cussion, and the people that are making these laws and the people
enforcing the laws. And I want to add another one, the interpreta-
tion of the laws by the people that are enforcing these laws. I be-
lieve the Endangered Species Act is a great law. I want clean air,
clean water. I don't want nothing to die unless it has to. But, I
mean, some people are interpreting laws in a radical way.

Before we start passing more regulations about TED enforcement
and more turtle conservation, I believe this Committee should hold
those field hearings across the Gulf, get input directly from the
shrimpers instead of information, and I stress, instead of informa-
tion filtered through National Marine Fisheries; not that I even
suspect the National Marine Fisheries would lie or not be truthful,
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but most shrimpers don't trust the National Marine Fisheries or
the Gulf Council.

In my research, I found the FY 1990 National Marine Fisheries
Office of Law Enforcement statement where they say, "Enforce-
ment of Turtle Excluder Regulations threatened to eclipse all our
other work in Fiscal Year 1990." And you already pointed out the
point of 1,100 boardings with 229 civil TED violations, and there
were no turtles involved. The only turtle that was involved was
when they caught a shrimp boat on anchor with a turtle tied on a
string. And it is assumed he caught it in the shrimp trawl unless
he made a statement otherwise. But the point is we are protecting
turtles with TED's that we are not catching. Because I believe if I
was lying about us not catching turtles and 1,100 boardings, don't
you think they (Coast Guard) would have seen one turtle in the
Gulf of Mexico while enforcing the law?

OK. Next. After they went from the civil to criminal charges to
get compliance in 1990 as you read in that report, this year they
got the largest assemblance of people and vessels enforcing this
law. I think we are going to have to sit back and say, "How many
millions of dollars are being spent to use intimidation, harassment,
and a show of force just to get compliance?" Gentlemen, there has
to be something wrong with this law that we have to spend this
kind of money and manpower to get compliance.

Before we make those new TED regulations, let us go back and
re-evaluate the old ones. I mean, you know, I was in the back when
you were asking, what do they figure to do next to get compliance,
after seizing shrimp. Well, maybe they are going to start sterilizing
shrimpers so we don't have any more new violators born. I mean,
they did it in Germany. Why not here? I mean, we have got to
have compliance! Jeez! I don't know what is wrong that I don't un-
derstand this great necessity. You know, if I were in North Caroli-
na and South Carolina and we saw those dead turtles (on the
beach) coming up, I could say I agree with you, but not in the Gulf.

OK. Like I said, something is wrong with the law. More intimida-
tion by seizing shrimp will not get compliance except when the
Coast Guard is around, and, you know, I hate to bust a ball, but
with all this compliance, let me ask you. Everybody speeds once in
a while, but does anybody speed when they have a State Trooper
on the side of the road every quarter mile? They have so many
Coast Guard boats out there, the people don't have a chance not to
comply, not that they don't want to, but, I mean, if a Coast Guard
boat was anchored off your bow while you were sleeping that day
and you got up to put your nets overboard and you ask them to
come over and check your nets to see if the hole is legal and that,
and they say no, you have got to be dragged to be checked.

Are you going to close the hole in that net or alter that TED
with them sitting off your bow? That is how they got 90 percent
compliance. And I am going to tell you. With these new proposed
regulations, all the things that the shrimpers have sweated blood
and tears for while trying to modify and alter these TED's (to work
better), which they are now giving us tickets for being illegal, to
stop the loss of shrimp, are all those modifications going to be
made illegal? I saw the new regs that they got in. The little piece
of chain-the little piece of rope-the couple of meshes extra
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stitched to help the shrimp loss is going to be made illegal because
they are too lazy to take those modifications and bring them some-
where where they can test them on turtles to see if the turtle can
still escape.

It is easy to make a law outlawing our modifications. And let-me
tell you, it seems that Congress has not understood as of yet, and
the National Marine Fisheries surely hasn't, that TED's do not
work except on paper. The National Marine Fisheries reports are
on a very clean bottom where there is little or no shrimp. And I
will invite anybody on the whole Committee to come. I will get the-
boats, and you all come see it for yourself on our shrimp boats. We
are not lying.

We can prove it, but when we asked Andy Kemmerer and Dr.
Fox to come on our boat, they never came. When we asked them to
show us the document that says here is where they are losing less
than one percent of shrimp, tell me who the captains are so I can
contact them and get the information to give to the other
shrimpers, the answer, "It is confidential." You can't get the mate-
rial. All you can get is a summary. If I had a TED that lost less
than one percent of the shrimp catch, I would be on the radio, the
television. I would be up there with Billy Graham proclaiming it to
the people to use it. We would not have a problem with TED's. I
would not be here today. So somebody is lying, Congressman. I hate
to use such a strong word. Let me get off of that before I get mad.

I ask you please hold congressional hearings about the old TED
regulations and find out the real reason for low compliance before
we m~ake any new ones.

In conclusion, I would like you to look at the enclosures, especial-
ly the one about the 700-mile intracoastal waterway from Browns-
ville, Texas, to Veracruz, Mexico, right through the Kemp Ridley
nesting ground. It is hard for an American shrimper to pull a
TED-I have got to laugh-when Mexican shrimpers are not, and
now the oil industry is going to get an intercoastal canal built
through the endangered species nesting ground to barge oil to the
United States. The oil industry is more important than turtles, but
shrimpers aren't; another double standard. And it is in this pack-
age.

I wish I could make the people understand the problems of the
commercial shrimper, and I think that has been my major mistake,
trying to make people understand. I think I am going to have to
change my tactics, and I am going to settle for trying to help them
understand our point of view. I thank you, and I am ready for ques-
tions after the other gentlemen speak.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Mialjevich can be found at end of
hearing.]

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Mialjevich. Mr. Schill.

STATEMENT OF MR. JERRY SCHILL, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NORTH CAROLINA FISHERIES ASSOCIATION

Mr. SCHILL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I certainly appreciate the
opportunity to speak to the Subcommittee today. My name is Jerry
Schill, and I am Executive Director of the North Carolina Fisheries
Association which is a private trade group representing commer-



cial fishermen, seafood dealers, and processors in our State. I am
also a Member of the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council,
and serve on its law enforcement committee. However, my com-
ments this afternoon only reflect the official position of the North
Carolina Fisheries Association.

I would like to digress just a moment, Mr. Chairman, and men-
tion that I am sure that if Tee John and myself and Julius were
the first ones to testify before the Subcommittee today, that we
would have had the courtesy to stay and listen to the Feds. Howev-
er, they have left and are not willing to --

Mr. TAUZIN. They scooted out in a hurry, didn't they?
Mr. SCHILL. Pardon?
Mr. TAUZIN. They scooted out in a hurry, didn't they?
Mr. SCHILL. They are hungry. I understand that they are going to

eat shrimp undoubtedly. I also would like to make a bit of a confes-
sion. Being Catholic, I am into that sort of a thing. I didn't know
quite the crux of this hearing. As a result, I did not go into my con-
cerns over NOAA General Counsel's Office. They are very deep, sir.
I can attest to that, and I will be certainly sending you additional
information on some cases that I am involved with.

But, Mr. Chairman, for generations, the United States Coast
Guard has had a reputation as a friend of the commercial fisher-
man. Their efforts over the years have saved hundreds of lives
through their lifesaving efforts, and I am sure that it would be no
exaggeration to say that they have saved millions of dollars in fish-
ing vessels and equipment by their willingness to answer distress
calls.

However, that cooperative attitude is being eroded by an increas-
ing amount of duties and responsibilities that are bringing to light
a somewhat adversarial relationship. Let me say that a large por-
tion of this change is due to the Coast Guard playing the hand that
is dealt by Congress. But there are some genuine concerns that we
have that can certainly help with the Coast Guard's good standing
within the commercial fishing community.

Some may argue that being in the good graces of the commercial
fishing industry is not one of the Coast Guard's prime concerns.
While we recognize the fact that the Coast Guard's mission in-
cludes that of enforcement of fisheries, safety, and drug regula-
tions, we also know that when it comes to fisheries conservation
rules, they simply cannot be effective without the acceptance,
albeit grudgingly, of the fishermen themselves.

In other words, Mr. Chairman, it is very important in the fisher-
ies management business to make sure that the fishermen have
adequate input in the process when the regulations are being en-
acted. This will make the Coast Guard's job much easier. What can
the Coast Guard itself do to help their enforcement efforts? For
starters, it would help if their recruits wpre better trained in what
they are enforcing. For a management agency to change its regula-
tions simply because an enforcement agent cannot tell the differ-
ence between two species is absurd, and it has happened.

Second, there needs to be better communication between the Na-
tional Marine Fisheries Service and the Coast Guard about new
regulations, exactly what they mean, and the date of implementa-
tion. For example, on June 26th of this year, the fishing vessel,



Sylvia Jean, out of Fort Pierce, Florida, was boarded by Coast
Guard personnel on the Point Charles. The boarding officer was en-
forcing minimum size regulations for swordfish that were original-
ly proposed by the National Marine Fisheries Service, rather than
the subsequent reg adopted by NMFS after consultations with in-
dustry.

Third, it would prove to be beneficial if the Coast Guard commu-
nicated with industry groups regarding problem areas or concerns
over boardings and/or violations. It should be noted that commer-
cial fishing vessel owners seldom communicate with industry
groups, and it would help those of us in trade associations to know
of problem areas on both sides of this issue.

Fourth, it is probably the most common complaint that I hear,
and that is the bad attitude of the boarding party. Horror stories
abound with fishermen's accounts of standing on the stern for long
periods of time in freezing weather at gunpoint with a lack of
warm clothing. Admittedly, these stories tend to decrease when I
ask for dates, times, latitude, longitude, boarding officer's name,
and so on. But nonetheless it appears that some Coast Guard per-
sonnel have been coached that every commercial fishing vessel is a
drug runner until proven otherwise.

Mr. Chairman, while all of these concerns are valid, my personal
greatest worry is the growing trend to enact more and more strin-
gent regulations based on the unenforceability of fisheries regula-
tions. And I think, sir, that what we are looking at is just the tip of
the iceberg, and I don't think shrimpers are going to be the only
ones. I see this coming and coming in more and more fisheries.
Time and time again, I have participated in discussions where reg-
ulation would have its desired effect from a conservation stand-
point but be made twice as stringent only because the- original reg
is perceived to be unenforceable.

While concern should be raised here about giving enforcement
agencies the proper resources when heaping on additional responsi-
bilities, I would temper that belief with a personal observation that
it is being used in some cases by those bureaucrats who are looking
for an easy way out in fisheries management. I would also add that
if we are looking at true enforceability of regulations, we can just
totally shut down the commercial and recreational fishing indus-
tries because that is enforceable.

Mr. Chairman, another real problem area in the enforcement of
fisheries regulations is the NOAA General Counsel's Office, but I
thought that was a subject for another hearing. I was wrong, but I
will be forwarding more comments in the future. Thank you very
much, sir.

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Jerry. It may indeed be a subject for an-
other hearing. Mr. Collins.

STATEMENT OF JULIUS COLLINS, MEMBER AND PAST PRESI-
DENT, TEXAS SHRIMP ASSOCIATION, MEMBER AT LARGE, GULF
OF MEXICO FISHERIES COUNCIL
Mr. COLLINS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Even though

I am representing the Texas Shrimp Association, Mr. Chairman,
my heart still is in Louisiana.



Mr. TAUZIN. You sound like you may have been in Louisiana at
one time in your life.

Mr. COLLINS. I was born in your congressional district so you
make me feel right at home. You touch very well on people not
being lawyers that are in the shrimp business. I, for one. I had to
quit school at age 15 to go for full-time work, and I have been a
shrimper all my life, and I am 63 years old now. So that is all I
know. I too like you, Mr. Chairman, are very confused about the
new amendments to the sea turtle regulations that are being pro-
posed by the National Marine Fisheries Service. I am so very con-
fused and disappointed with the actions of some of the Coast Guard
boardings when they go and inspect the TED regulations.

And on behalf of the members of the Texas Shrimp Association,
we strongly oppose all of the regulations that you have mentioned
a while ago. I was recently, in the last couple of weeks, at the Gulf
of Mexico Fisheries Management Council in Key West, Florida.
And at that council I was asked or I asked the Regional Director of
National Marine Fisheries Service how the compliance were in
Texas waters when they opened the season on I believe it was July
the 6th, and he said to me that after strong or a very, very big
force of National Marine Fisheries Service agents and Coast'Guard,
the compliance was good. After the first 140 somewhat boardings,
he mentioned the fact to me there was only five violations, and of
the five violations, there was only one which was criminal. All the
rest was in some sort of compliance. So to me that 95 percent that
you mentioned a while ago is probably 99 percent or better if the
trend continues.

And while we were there I also asked the gentleman how many
strandings were there at the same time, and he said after 10
days-well, I found out later on it was after 10 days, but he men-
tioned the fact that there was two turtles that were stranded. And
I found out after 10 days they found three turtles stranded, but
they could not say whether it was the shrimping industry that
caused them or not. But believe me, off of Texas by three weeks
there were all the boats out of Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama,
Florida, Georgia, and everywhere. So if there were any turtles to
be caught and stranded, there should have been some during that
time; yet he can't find those.

While we were at the Gulf Council also there was a gentleman
for the Fish and Wildlife Service. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Serv-
ice gave a report on the Rancho Nuevo farm where the Ridley tur-
tles go and lay eggs, and he informed me that-let me see if I can
find it here-that this year there were over 1,100 nestings. And it
was the first time since 1977 I believe-I have it here in my
paper-you can read it-that it went over 1,000. Now, with all this
in mind, gentlemen, why does National Marine Fisheries Service
and why does the Coast Guard want to punish the shrimp industry
when it is trying to comply instead of rewarding them? I ask you
why.

If these new regulations pass, gentlemen, I don't see anything
else to be done to the shrimp industry. The only thing left is to
impose the death penalty-impose the death penalty for anyone at-
tempting to make a living using a net in the Gulf of Mexico. That



is the only thing left if this passes; every other one would have
been done.

Ladies and gentlemen, we are hardworking human beings here
trying to survive in this ever-changing world and trying to comply
with all rules and regulations that they put on us. All we need is
for you to give us a chance to do just that. I will be glad to answer
any questions. I want to thank you gentlemen for inviting me here
today.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Collins can be found at end of hear-
ing.]

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Collins. You all have been very
helpful today. I was looking for whomever it was that told National
Marine Fisheries that they wanted to go to jail, and you guys have
come up with sterilization and the death penalty on top of going to
jail. Let me ask the question. Did any of you ask the Service to
impose criminal penalties on you? Put you in jail for violations?
Any of you? Are you going to be on that list, Mr. Collins?

Mr. COLLINS. Mr. Chairman, he talked about some of the people
in Texas wanted the criminal---

Mr. TAUZIN. Yes. Do you know who those people are?
Mr. COLLINS. I attended that meeting. I believe Mr. Mialjevich at-

tended that meeting, and the concern of the Texas Shrimp Associa-
tion was that if we sent boats out with TED's on the boat, if the
crews alter the TED's in any way, shape, or form or take them out,
why should the owner be liable for the action of the crews? And
that was the question asked.

Mr. TAUZIN. That was your concern?
Mr. COLLINS. That was my concern. They came up and said,

"Well, we are going to give them criminal penalties," but we did
not ask for that, Mr. Chairman. In fact, I begged Mr. Kemmerer
not to impose criminal on the crews, to keep it as a civil case. They
said, no, that is the only way they can have compliance. But I per-
sonally--

Mr. TAUZIN. So in other words, they decided on criminal penal-
ties on the crews as their suggestion to protect the boat owner from
a crew changing or not using a TED. Is that right? It wasn't your
request?

Mr. COLLINS. That is exactly right, Mr. Chairman, but we begged
them not to do it, to find some other way of doing it.

Mr. TAUZIN. In regard to the information, Tee John, that you
shared with us today, we are going to get the agency report. I have
asked for it in writing, but let me reiterate. In all those boardings
where TED's violations were found, if I didn't have a TED or some-
body had a TED that was modified, in not one of those cases did
the Coast Guard and NMFS find a turtle in the net?

Mr. MIALJEVICH. Not one that I am aware, and I handle most of
the cases because they catch mostly my members. I don't know
how. But the thing is, there is some other background I have to
share with you (seven page handout). Not only did they not catch
any turtles, and, I mean, for people (Dr. Fox and NMFS) that are
supposed to be handling our country like this that don't know, how
much are we paying them people not to know, you know? I am not
getting paid anything, and it looks like I know more than them.
But the thing is, don't you think they would have given a more



severe fine to myself if I had been caught without a TED, and
there would have been a live or dead turtle involved in the viola-
tion?

Mr. TAUZIN. Sure. Sure.
Mr. MIAIJEVICH. And surely if there would have been criminal

charges that it would have been brought to the attention of the
newspaper, the media, and the Judge to put a more severe fine be-
cause there is a turtle involved with this criminal offense?

Mr. TAUZIN. The head of the agency says he doesn't even know if
any turtles were caught.

Mr. MIAIEVICH. I can leave this (seven page handout) copy if
you all want it, but this is locations of all turtles captured in two
years with Ed Klima by this report that Dr. Fox says has the
shrimp loss down to less than one percent. The only turtle they
caught in two years was three off the coast of Louisiana in deep
water, and the rest were over farther than the panhandle of Flori-
da, and the majority were caught off of the East Coast. But this
isn't a rare area. They caught only three turtles I guess from the
panhandle-over by Port St. Joe or something in Florida all the way
to Brownsville and not a one off of Texas.

And another thing that I wanted to bring up. They had 30 or 40
turtles that washed up dead last year, and that is what they told us
at the meeting was they had to make compliance. We were killing
the turtles. The season wasn't even open yet, and we were killing
the turtles.

Mr. TAUZIN. In fact, when they did a mortality study on those
turtles, they found other causes of death not related to drowning.
Is that correct?

Mr. MIALEVICH. It proved that we didn't kill one turtle. But it
was circumstantial. But at the same time, they had 30 some turtles
off of Galveston (stranding) going up. The big fleet was down be-
tween Corpus Christi and Brownsville. Do you know how many
dead turtles washed up? None. And that was last year with 60 per-
cent compliance. Do you know how many washed up in that area
this year? One. So, I mean, is TED's preventing the strandings?
There is something else making the strandings. We are not saving
anything with TED's, but I assure you with the TED's clogging, if
we did catch a turtle, that it would get caught up in the mess and
maybe suffer some kind of injury. But I am going to tell you, off
the coast of Texas and Louisiana a turtle caught in a trawl is a
rarity. And I am glad the National Academy of Science put it in,
and I am glad that Senator Heflin wrote a letter about areas of
rare turtle occurrence, and I agree with his letter that most of the
scientists, not just those couple of radicals that want perfect en-
forcement, are in agreement, we don't need TED's everywhere all
the time. And I believe that maybe you all can expand on that
with Dr. Fox before he puts his new regulations.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, you know, Tee John, we asked that question.
You heard me, and we didn't get an answer.

Mr. MIALJEVICH. He plays around with words.
Mr. TAUZIN. I suppose what I have got to ask you guys is how do

you fishermen feel about the notion that you have to comply with
the regulation when you don't see turtles in your nets? When Dr.
Fox says he knows they are catching turtles in nets north of North



Carolina but he is not going to impose the regulation over there,
how does that make you feel?

Mr. MIALJEVICH. Personally, I think somebody above North Caro-
lina cut a deal with them seriously. That is my personal feeling,
and it don't set well. It is like an upset stomach with me.

Mr. COLLINS. We feel the same way. What is good for us should
be good for the rest of the country. And what is good for the rest of
the country, if they are not supposed to have these Turtle Excluder
Device, then it should be good for us also.

Mr. TAUZIN. It also should be good for the Mexicans if they are
going to import shrimp in their economies. Right?

Mr. COLLINS. That is exactly right. Another thing that is going
on, Mr. Chairman, that you should be aware of is the way the
Coast Guard is boarding boats. They are not consistent year from
year on how they measure the TED s. Last year, for instance, they
measured the TED one way. This year they measure it another
way. I brought an example if you want me to show it to you.

Mr. TAUZIN. Please do. Why don't you do that?
Mr. COLLINS. All right. Last year they were measuring TED's a

certain way, and this year it seems that for some reason they de-
cided to do something else just like they decide or they want to
decide to put more restrictions while we are complying with the
law. But if I can get this contraption out. I don't know. I just made
that handy yesterday maybe for some people around here that
maybe doesn't even realize what-this, for instance, you have to
use your imagination.

Mr. TAUZIN. OK.
Mr. COLLINS. All right. This is part of a TED. You can use your

imagination. You will have a Georgia jumper which will be oval
shaped. In the middle of the Georgia jumper, you have 32 inches
wide. We set the opening which is the escape hatch. You have got
to imagine there is a net coming here. This is the escape hatch.

Mr. TAUZIN. All right.
Mr. COLLINS. We set the escape hatch at the lower half of the

oval.
Mr. TAUZIN. Right.
Mr. COLLINS. Where we set it at from here to here is 26 inches.
Mr. TAUZIN. OK.
Mr. COLLINS. Last year, they used to measure 26 inches, and they

bring it down. They measured this and this which would be 64
inches. 32 inches across. This particular one is about 70 inches all
the way around. Now, recently in Brownsville, they boarded a boat,
and they came aboard, and they measured. This year they changed
it to a stick, a broomstick 36 inches long. They cut a broomstick,
and they are going to measure it with a broomstick. They aren't
going to use a triangle anymore. They took the broomstick, and
they measured across here. "Oh, you are in violation. That is only
26 inches." They have failed to do this and go in the opening.

So they brought it aboard in Brownsville, the Dengay. He had
146 boxes aboard. It was last week. The agent put a tag on each
net. They put a tag on the hold where the shrimp is at. They put a
tag on the brine tank. It took the effort of the owner by making a
bunch of calls to the National Marine Fisheries Service agents in
Florida. He asked them to take a plywood which is 32 inches



around and slip in this, and he done so-back and forth. Even so,
they wanted to bring this captain to jail again because it was only
26 inches. It should be standard, Mr. Chairman. We should have a
handbook, a manual that National Marine Fisheries Service, the
industry, and the Coast Guard should go by.

Mr. TAUZIN. Mr. Collins, are you telling me criminal penalties
would be imposed because they changed to measuring with a
broomstick instead of a triangle?

Mr. COLLINS. That is exactly right.
Mr. TAUZIN. That is amazing.
Mr. COLLINS. And this boy would have been brought in, charged

for criminal offense. He might have gotten out of it, but, you know,
I don't know how long it would have taken him to get out of it. But
that is what is happening now. And that is what burns the hell out
of us.

Mr. TAUZIN. I hear you. Mr. Schill?
Mr. SCHILL. Mr. Chairman, I would like to address in North

Carolina, of course, there was a lot of talk about the East Coast
and the clean waters and all, but only 10 percent of the shrimp
that is landed in North Carolina is caught in what we call outside
waters. Now, with the advent of these new regulations if indeed
they are adopted, you are looking at TED's inside and out, and in-
stead of looking at a 90-minute tow time option, they are talking
about a 40-minute tow time if they adopt the National Academy
study. Pamlico Sound is full of grass. TED's will not work in Pam-
lico Sound. So while it may seem quiet on the East Coast, just be
prepared.

Mr. TAUZIN. In other words, as soon as TED's are required in an
area of grass where it is not a clean bottom on the East Coast, you
are expecting to see some of the same problems we have seen in
the Gulf of Mexico?

Mr. SCHILL. Absolutely.
Mr. TAUZIN. Well, maybe misery loves company. Maybe we will

be in better shape by then I suppose.
Mr. SCHILL. Well, another thing, Mr. Chairman, that Dr. Fox

brought up, and I hate to bring this up without him being here, but
it was his option to leave, he mentioned the proposed enforcement
reg, and you expounded on that very well, of enforcing TED regula-
tions while they are tied up at the dock.

Mr. TAUZIN. Right.
Mr. SCHILL. And the fact is that if we would see some sort of a

guarantee which is laughable that, no, they would not be boarded,
you know, "We are going to look at your boat on the dock, give you
a certificate for this trip, and we are not going to board you any-
more," that would be one thing. But I can guarantee you that will
not stop a boarding party.

Mr. TAUZIN. They will do the boarding during the trawls anyhow
on the suspicion that you put the TED in just at the dock and took
it off on your way to the fishing grounds?

Mr. SCHILL. Right.
Mr. COLLINS. One other scenario, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. TAUZIN. Yes.
Mr. COLLINS. You might tear up a net, you know. You are tired.

You might have lost a TED so you put everything on deck. You go



to bed, and the first thing you know, the boarding officer is waking
you up. "You have a TED on there that doesn't have a net in it." I
mean--

Mr. TAUZIN. A net without a TED.
Mr. COLLINS. A net that doesn't have a TED in it or vice versa

because he has lost it, and he hadn't had a chance to change and
put another one on it.

Mr. TAUZIN. I hear you.
Mr. COLLINS. And, you know, we don't trust them guys anymore.

We used to have a very good relationship with the Coast Guard. I
don't know what has prompted all this. I don't know if it is-it
looks like we are enemies. It looks like the war in Iran or Iraq. We
have been chased all over the place. We are the bad guys. We are
not. We all breathe the same air they do. We worship in the same
church they do. We send our kids to the same schools they do. I
mean, why should we be different than them? We are not enemies.
We are human beings, and we want to survive, and we want to
obey the laws if we are given a chance to. But don't change every
five minutes. Don't punish us like you are trying to do now. It is
not fair.

Mr. TAUZIN. Mr. Collins, thank you for your testimony. Sonny,
do you have a question?

Mr. CALLAHAN. Yes. Mr. Chairman, let me apologize for not
being here especially when Rear Admiral Leahy was here. Tee
John, I have heard your testimony and Mr. Schill's and Mr. Col-
lins'. We actually told these people before TED's were imposed that
this is exactly what was going to happen, and history has proved
that we were right.

Mr. Chairman, I might point out that each year here in Wash-
ington we have sort of a private party for Members of Congress.
The President generally comes, and it is. my responsibility to bring
the shrimp. Well, they have been asking me for the last six or
seven years to bring 100 pounds of shrimp, and I have been bring-
ing them. But this year, Mr. Chairman, I only bought 70 pounds.
And my reason is that that is the equivalent of 100 pounds last
year and the years before TED's were imposed.

Mr. TAUZIN. Did he get the message?
Mr. CALLAHAN. Well, I don't know. I am going to give it to the

President at our party tonight.
But, you know, we can't fault the Coast Guard except, Mr. Chair-

man, for one thing. Let me tell you something that happened in
Mobile, Alabama, off the coast of Dauphin Island a couple of
months ago. A young man drowned who was on a surfboard.

When he-was spotted too far away from the beach to obviously
be able to safely return with the tide and the winds blowing him
out, the Coast Guard was called. And it took them two and a half
hours to get a rescue vehicle there, and by the time the rescue heli-
copter got there, the young man had drowned.

My point is, Mr. Chairman, that the Coast Guard has its prior-
ities out of order. The Coast Guard, if indeed they cannot prioritize
the needs and the importance of their enforcement capabilities,
ought to come to the United States Congress and demand that they
be given the moneys necessary to enforce everything rather than
spending thousands of manhours out there checking TED's with no



success with respect to finding turtles, and at the same time letting
people die when they could be saving their lives. If drugs are not a
higher priority over TED's, I don't know what should be. What we
have permitted, and it is certainly not the will of Congress, what
we have permitted we have turned the United States Coast Guard
into the meter maids of our national defense.

And, Mr. Chairman, I once again apologize for not being here to
express this to Admiral Leahy. The Coast Guard has the authority
to prioritize, but they are spending all of their time in trivial mat-
ters. And this is even going to be compounded more when they
start the enforcement of the new user fee because the Coast Guard
is going to be responsible for checking every boat in the United
States that has a motor on it to see if it has a little decal-a decal
that is nothing more than a disguised tax on the American taxpay-
er. Also, Mr. Chairman, two weeks ago we had the Alabama deep
sea fishing rodeo in Alabama, the greatest fishing rodeo in the
world.

Mr. TAuziN. Next to Grand Isle I know it is.
Mr. CALLAHAN. And let me tell you the Coast Guard was there,

but they weren't there to provide safety for the people participat-
ing in the rodeo. They were there to board the boats to check the
size of the fish, and the people fishing in this rodeo are the greatest
conservationists in the world.

While I'm not denying the Coast Guard might fine some people
who come along once in a while who have one snapper too many,
or who have committed a violation, the point is, the agency is mis-
using its time. It's misplacing its priorities. They do not have the
money to do this, and if the Congress will not give them the money
to do it, then the Coast Guard ought to tell Congress: "If you want
us to be the meter maids of law enforcement, then give us meter
maid money and earmark it for that, but let us stop the drugs that
are coming into America. Let us save people when they are about
to drown or when they are in distress."

Prioritizing is the key to this, Mr. Chairman, and you and I and
other Members of this Committee ought to go to the United States
Coast Guard, and we ought to insist that they rate on a priority list
how their money is going to be spent. And the top priority ought to
be the welfare of American people and stopping drugs from coming
into this country.

So, once again, Mr. Chairman, thank you for letting me vent my
anger and my frustration especially about this very unfortunate in-
cident where the young man drowned because the Coast Guard was
enforcing TED's and not doing what we envisioned them to do hun-
dreds of years ago when we started the United States Coast
Guard-to be a viable part of our water system's safety and de-
fense. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Callahan. I should tell the witnesses
here today that we at least save you from that decal. The Coast
Guard regulations exempt fishing vessels from that awful decal.
You wanted to comment, Mr. Collins?

Mr. COLLINS. Yes. Could I add a story to the gentleman, Mr. Cal-
lahan? It just happened about a month ago. Another story so you
can-the Cathy Ann, this shrimp boat out of Brownsville fishing
off of Louisiana 80 miles offshore June the 19th at 1:30 a.m. The



boat breaks from winch. The rig man gets his three fingers
crushed. The captain's call goes to Galveston. He was asked if it
was life threatening. He said no. It took him 13 and a half hours to
bring him to the doctor just in time to save his fingers. That was
all right, you know. He could live with that.

Two weeks ago the front page of the Brownsville Herald has two
Coast Guard helicopters flying small turtle hatchling from Rancho
Nuevo in Mexico to Galveston so they have money to transfer the
little turtles from Rancho Nuevo which is a long way, and they
don't have enough money to go pick up an injured seaman off-
shore.

Mr. CALLAHAN. Mr. Chairman, with respect to that, maybe next
year when we go into the budget process, we ought to tell the Coast
Guard to come to us with a priority of needs, and tell us that they
need 100 million dollars for drug enforcement and that tbey need
100 million dollars for search and rescue and that they need an-
other 100 million for this or that. And whatever their priority is,
then we will determine how that money would be spent. Maybe
that would be a way to eliminate some of these problems.

Mr. TAUZIN. We will have that chance, Mr. Callahan, and we
will welcome your comments when it is due. Again, Arthur, would
you like to ask any questions as our guest?

Mr. RAVENEL. You see, I didn't walk out, and I stayed to listen to
your side. And, you know, all I can speak for is the South Carolina
coast, Mr. Schill, and, of course, you know the proof of the pudding
is irl the eating. And our experience has been, and we don't have
the grass bottoms and we don't have the rocks and we don't have
the sticks and this and that. We have comparatively clean bottoms
all along the 200 miles of our coast.

Incidentally, we are having a great year with the shrimp this
year. It is probably the best year they have had in years and years
and years. But, anyhow, when the TED's come out of the nets, the
turtles start washing up. And insofar as I am concerned and our
wildlife resources people are concerned and the environmental
community down there, and as a matter of fact a great many of the
shrimpers, we feel that the TED's on the South Carolina coast have
really worked well to cut down on the number of turtles drowning
in the nets. And, generally speaking, we are pleased.

Tee John, you came to South Carolina and spoke to our
shrimpers association. I don't know what in the world you told
them because shortly after that, they had a big meeting, and, you
know, one of the guys got up there and he said, talking about me
now, and, you know, I didn't pass the law. I just supported its en-
forcement on the South Carolina coast, and he said, "What we
need to do is," he said, "I am going to kill that SOB," you know.
And then my wife got several death threats at the house so I don't
know what in the world you told that crowd, but, man, please, for
gosh sakes, if you come back, come stay with me, man, and, you
know--

Mr. MIALJEVICH. I will invite you to the meeting.
Mr. RAVENEL. All right. I will come to the meeting, but, anyhow,

the FBI went over there and had a little word of prayer with this
gentleman, and we haven't had any problem. But I can only speak
for me and us and the South Carolina coast, but on our coast



things are pretty well settled down. Compliance is almost 100 per-
cent, and the number of strandings has just about dropped to zero.

Mr. TAUZIN. Arthur, you know you have the right to revise your
remarks for the record if you would like to do that.

Mr. RAVENEL. That is all right.
Mr. COLLINS. Mr. Chairman, I just want to say is the same thing

happens in Texas. I mean, the compliance is 99 percent. Why don't
you leave it as it is? Why do you want to change it again? You get
something going first, and then the first thing you know you want
to change again and-

Mr. RAVENEL. Not Texas. I can just speak for South Carolina.
You know, that is all I can do.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, Tee John?
Mr. MIALJWEVICH. Yes. I know you yourself and Dr. Fox had quite

a discussion and exchange about the enforcement regulations that
they have in OMB right now.

Mr. TAUZIN. Yes.
Mr. MIALJEVICH. If I may, I would like to make just a short state-

ment on the five of them. On this generic standards for hard
TED's, I am really puzzled by this. With exact standards as written
in the Federal Register, these guys cannot enforce the TED regula-
tion and recognize what a legal TED is and isn't. And if they are
going to make generic standards, how are they possibly going to be
able to enforce what a legal TED is? That is my question on that
one.

Require the TED in all nets that are rigged for fishing. I was on
the original TED negotiating team when that was the number 1
priority of the environmentalists side. They wanted a TED in every
net on the boat. And my question is are they going to come up next
year, after the nets are connected to the trawl doors have a TED,
that every net that is in your possession has to have a TED?

Mr. TAUZIN. That is the question I asked.
Mr. MIALJEVICH. They would make it illegal to possess shrimp

caught in violation. Again, that is overkill. You did that one beauti-
fully because it is not going to get any more compliance except
when the Coast Guard is in the area because that is the only thing
I can see there. Clarify modifications for the hard and soft TED's.
From what I read, I will reiterate again, all the modifications we
made to slow down the shrimp loss were made illegal. And they did
not give us the justice of going and testing these modifications to
see if they still allowed turtles to escape.

And, number 5, make it illegal for TED manufacturers to say
that their TED is legal. I will go back to number 1. If they can't
define what a legal TED is now with a picture in the Federal Regis-
ter, what are they going to do with generic? How is that manufac-
turer going to make a legal TED in the first place?

Mr. TAUZIN. Let me respond to you, Tee John. We are not
through, of course, with these new regs. They are just now talking
about deposing them and publishing them and all that sort of
thing. There is going to be a period of comment where you all can
comment once OMB releases them. You will have a chance to
interact with them. We had a chance to look at them like you did
in this early stage, and we had a chance to meet with Mr. Fox in
my office. The one thing I asked him to do for God's sake was to at



least require the people that manufacture TED's manufacture legal
TED's, that you guys quit buying TED's that you think are legal
only to find out they are illegal. And so I am not upset about that
part. I hope they really make a good rule on that one. But the rest
of them, you heard my discussion with Bill Fox.

We are not through interacting with them, and we are going to
ask you and others from around the country to comment publicly
and officially when it is time with all the points you have made. I
am particularly impressed with your point that the modifications
they are going to make illegal they haven't even tested. And we
are going to make some noise about that before we do. Mr. Schill?

Mr. MIALJEVICH. I am hoping that there is some way, and I don't
know how to do it, if there would be some way you could have a
separate hearing before they start the hearings on these new modi-
fications and TED's.

Mr. TAUZIN. We may indeed be able to do that.
Mr. MIANEVICH. In the field.
Mr. TAUZIN. Yes. We have a lot to do in that, Tee John.
Mr. MIALJEVICH. Thank you.
Mr. TAUZIN. Particulary in view of accumulating the right com-

ments for the purpose of the agency to hear from you.
Mr. MIAJEVICH. Maybe we could set one up in--
Mr. TAUZIN. I don't want them saying again you wanted criminal

penalties and not be able to tell us who wanted them. I mean, that
is enough of that. Mr. Schill?

Mr. SCHILL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just to sum up, I hope we
don't get so enveloped just with TED's here that we don't look at
the mind-set that I saw here. I don't mind telling you, Mr. Chair-
man, that I started walking from the Bellview Hotel a little early
and sat over there on the Capitol steps and felt good about Amer-
ica and the job and watching people when I was on my way over
here. I don't feel so good right now after listening to that exchange
earlier. It really has disturbed me, and I think that we are looking
in a mind-set that needs to be delved into a lot greater.

Mr. TAUZIN. I hear you.
Mr. SCHILL. Thank you.
Mr. TAUZIN. I think you are right. Mr. Collins, finally?
Mr. COLLINS. Yes. Like he said, this isn't the only problem that is

going to face us in the future. Sitting on the Gulf of Mexico Fisher-
ies Management Council I am seeing what is coming up on the by-
catch issue.

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, the bycatch is a big one coming. You have got
crabbers who are going to be concerned about what gets caught in
the crab net. You have got a lot of things coming up in other fish-
eries. We have got a lot of issues. I think the mind-set issue is
going to be a big one for us.

Gentlemen, let me thank you. You have done a good job not only
of giving us a firsthand impression of what the fishermen are going
through, but I think you help make our case that there is a lot of
overkill going on. And we are going to need you to help make the
right comments when these new regulations come down. Thanks
again with our deep appreciation. This hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 1:25 p.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned and
the following was submitted for the record:]
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BACKGROUND MEMORANDUM

TO: MEMBERS, SUBCOMMITTEE ON COAST GUARD AND NAVIGATION

FR: SUBCOMMITTEE STAFF

RE: COMMERCIAL FISHERIES ENFORCEMENT RESPONSIBILITIES

On Wednesday, July 24, 1991, the Subcommittee on Coast
Guard and Navigation is conducting this oversight hearing to
review the fisheries enforcement responsibility of the United
States Coast Guard. Specifically, the subcommittee will
include in its review proposed amendments to the endangered
sea turtle regulations to be proposed by the National Marine
Fisheries Service (NMFS). The hearing will also include
discussion of any fisheries enforcement issue presently being
confronted on United States and/or international waters.

The hearing will be in the Merchant Marine and Fisheries
Committee hearing room, 1334 Longworth House Office Building
at 10:00 a.m. Witnesses scheduled to testify are the United
States Coast Guard, the National Marine Fisheries Service,
Concerned Shrimpers of America, the Texas Shrimp Association,
and the North Carolina Fishermen's Association.

FISHERIES LAWS

The Coast Guard is authorized to enforce or assist in the
enforcement of all federal laws and international treaties
applicable on and under the high seas and waters subject to
the jurisdiction of the United States. This authorization
includes laws which require the Coast Guard specifically to
act, and those which the Coast Guard enforces for another
federal agency. However, the Coast Guard does not have the
authority to prosecute fisheries violations. Instead, the
Coast Guard detects and documents alleged violations and
forwards the evidence to the appropriate agency.

In the area of fisheries enforcement, the Coast Guard is
responsible for enforcing a large number of laws. Three major
laws relating to fisheries which the Coast Guard must enforce
are the Endangered Species Act of 1973, the Magnuson Fishery
Conservation and Management Act of 1976, and the Marine Mammal
Protection Act of 1972.



Endangered Species Act (ESA)

The ESA is designed to protect all species and to
consider habitat protection as an integral part of that
effort. Under the ESA, species of plants and animals are
listed as either "endangered" or "threatened" according to
assessments of the risk of their extinction.

Protection of most listed species is administered by the
Secretary of the Interior through the Fish and Wildlife
Service (FWS). However, marine species, including many marine
mammals, are the responsibility of the Secretary of Commerce,
acting through NMFS. In the marine area, the Coast Guard is
primarily responsible for the preliminary stages of
enforcement of the ESA.

The enforcement provisions of the ESA are in Title 16,
Section 1540 and are divided into civil and criminal
penalties. A maximum civil penalty of $10,000 may be assessed
for a "knowing violation." A maximum penalty of $500 may be
assessed for all other civil violations. No penalty may be
assessed unless the alleged violator is given notice and
opportunity for a hearing.

Depending upon the violation, a maximum penalty of
$20,000 and/or incarceration for up to one year or a maximum
penalty of -$0,000 and/or incarceration for up to six months
may be assessed for certain criminal violations. Fish taken
in civil or criminal violation of the ESA shall be subject to
forfeiture. All nets, equipment, vessels, etc., used to aid a
criminal violation shall be subject to forfeiture upon
conviction.

All provisions of law relating to the seizure,
forfeiture, and condemnation of a vessel for violation of the
customs laws shall appply unless they are inconsistent with
the provision of this act.

Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act
(Magnuson Act)

The enactment of the Magnuson Act brought all marine
fisheries resources located within 200 miles of United States'
coasts under U.S. Federal jurisdiction. In addition, eight
Regional Fishery Management Councils were established for the
New England, Mid-Atlantic, South Atlantic, Caribbean, Gulf of
Mexico, Pacific, Western Pacific, and North PacifiL regions.
These Councils have collectively implemented complex fishery
management plans for various fish and shellfish resources.

The Department of Commerce through National Oceanic and
Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) and NMFS and the Coast Guard
are responsible for the implementation and enforcement of the
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Magnuson Act. A maximum civil penalty of $100,000 may be
assessed against any person who after notice and opportunity
for a hearing is found guilty of a violation. A person
against whom a civil penalty is assessed may obtain review in
a U.S. District Court by filing a complaint within 30 days
from the date of the order. A fishing vessel, including its
gear and cargo, may be liable "in rem" (or against the vessel
itself) for any civil penalty assessed and may be proceeded
against in District Court.

A maximum criminal penalty of $100,000 and/or
incarceration for up to six months may be assessed for certain
violations of the Magnuson Act. Any fishing vessel (including
its gear, furniture, appurtenances, stores, and cargo) used,
and any fish taken, in connection with a prohibited act is
subject to forfeiture. Federal jurisdiction exists over any
criminal offense.

Marine Mammal Protection Act (MMPA)

MMPA protects more than 100 species of marine mammals
within the United States' jurisdiction by establishing a
moratorium on the taking of marine mammals and trade in marine
mammal products without a permit. The federal administration
of marine mammal programs is split between NOAA and NKFS
within the Department of Commerce and the FWS within the
Department of Interior.

The Coast Guard has general authority to enforce HMPA
which establishes both civil and criminal penalties for
violations. A maximum civl penalty of $10,000 may be assessed
against any person after such person is given notice and
opportunity for a hearing. A maximum criminal penalty of
$20,000 and/or incarceration for up to one year shall be
assessed against any person upon conviction of a "knowing"
violation.

Any vessel that is used to assist in the violation of
this act shall have its entire cargo or its monetary value
subject to seizure and forfeiture and shall be liable for a
maximum civil penalty of $25,000. All provisions of law
relating to the seizure, forfeiture, and condemnation of cargo
for violation of the customs laws shall apply to violations of
the act.

OAST GUARD BOARDING POLICY

The standard procedure followed during all fishery
enforcement boardings is a dual policy derived by the Coast
Guard and NMFS. Apparently the policy is confidential and not
released by the Coast Guard for public information.

For general safety purposes, the Coast Guard is required



to conduct random stops of all vessels. However, to
specifically check for Turtle Excluder Devices (TEDs)
violations. The Coast Guard will stop only shrimp boats
engaged in trawling. This process represents a police change,
as in the past, the Coast Guard also conducted boardings while
the boats were anchored. The policy was altered because the
government, in order to establish a case against a shrimper,
must show that the vessel was trawling at the time of the
violation. The Coast Guard still routinely boards anchored
vessels to conduct general safety inspections.

Upon boarding a shrimp vessel, the Coast Guard unit
inspects the nets and documents any alleged TEDs violations.
Depending up their District Commander's policy, the unit
contacts their District office to determine whether the
violation is civil or criminal and whether the vessel should
be escorted to port. Depending upon the circumstances, the
Coast Guard issues an Enforcement Action Report (EAR), escorts
the vessel to the closest port or Coast Guard station and
seizes the nets. NMFS is then contacted as NOAA is in charge
of adjudication of all fisheries violations. MMFS arranges
for the pickup, cleaning and storage of the nets pending the
outcome of the case.

NMFS VIOLATIONS PROCEDURE

Violations of federal fisheries laws, including TEDs
regulations, are governed by 15 CFR 904.1-904.273 which sets
forth the procedures for NOAA's administrative assessment of
civil penalties, suspension, revocation, modification or
denial of permits, issuance and use of written warnings, and
release or forfeiture of seized property.

After being contacted by the Coast Guard, the law
enforcement division of 14FS refers a case to NOAA's General
Counsel's office where the case is reviewed by a chief
enforcement attorney. The a

t
torney determines whether the

elements of a violation have been established. A "more likely
than not" standard is used to determine whether these elements
have been satisfied.

NOAA attorneys exercise broad discretion in setting
penalties against alleged violators. Although the attorneys
must follow NOAN penalty guidelines, the attorneys assess the
penalties themselves rather than making recommendations.
Factors considered in assessing a penalty may include gravity
of offense, circumstances surrounding offense, respondent's
degree of culpability, history of prior offenses (any NOAA
offense), and respondent's ability 1o pay. Attorneys have
discretion to penalize a respondent from $8,000-$12,000 for a
first violation of a NOAA statute. Attorneys may increase a
penalty if a higher payment is needed to deter future
violations.
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Upon receipt of the Notice of Violation and Assessment
(NOVA), the respondent has 30 days to respond. A respondent
may (1) accept the penalty or a compromise penalty, if a
conpromise has been negotiated; (2) seek to have the NOVA
amended, modified, or rescinded by notifying Agency counsel;
(3) request a hearing; (4) request an extension of time to
respond; or (5) take no action in which case the NOVA becomes
final.

A hearing request is reviewed by the Administrative Law
Judge in Washington, D.C. The Judge can docket the hearing,
usually near the site of the violation. The United States
Constitution, the ESA, the Magnuson Act. and the MMPA require
that all alleged violators receive opportunity for a hearing.
Recently, in TEDs violation cases, the Judge has been issuing
orders that the respondent "show cause" for a hearing. The
judge may also require parties to file preliminary positions
on the issue and the procedures. After reviewing these
documents, the Judge sets a hearing date.

Although cases are usually settled, if a case does go to
a hearing, the normal procedure is (1) the agency presents
their case; (2) the respondent cross-examines and presents his
case; (3) the agency cross-examines the respondent; (4) no
closing arguments are given at tha hearing. The parties
sczhmit closing briefs instead; (5) the judge issues an initial
decision; (6) the parties may file a petition for
reconsideration of the decision within 20 days unless the
judge specifically excludes this right; (7) the parties may
seek the Administrator's review of the judge's decision within
30 days of the decision; and (8) the respondent may seek
redress in the District Court.

TURTLE EXCLUDER DEVICE REGULATIONS

Over the past several years the regulations to protect
endangered and threatened sea turtles requiring the use of a
TED have been debated by the shrimp industry of environmental
groups. Studies by the NMFS estimated that shrimp trawling
causes the drowning of 11,000 turtles annually. Because of
the conservation and protection language in the ESA, NMFS
developed a TED so that endangered or threatened sea turtles
could escape and avoid drowning. First there was only a
voluntary effort to get shrimpers to use a TED. However, the
majority of the shrimp fisherman were not using them because
of high shrimp loss.

On June 29, 1987, NMFS issued its final rule establishing
mandatory requirements for shrimp trawls to be equipped with a
qualified TED. Since then, the implementation of these
regulations have been delayed for several reasons.

During July, 1989 several shrimpers in the Gulf of Mexico
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revolted against the regulations by creating blockades with
their vessels. Only after several hours of negotiation with
leaders of shrimping organizations was the Coast Guard able to
disband the blockade and return traffic to normal in the
Houston-Galveston Channel. Furthermore, in September, 1989,
thirty-five shrimp boats tied themselves together to block a
channel in Louisiana. This event occurred during a
Presidential visit to the state. Again, the Coast Guard was
able to get the vessels to disband only after several hours.
Both of these events required an enormous amount of the Coast
Guard's time, money and personnel.

Since the implementation of the TED* regulations, NMFS
has recorded 232 violations in 1989, 237 violations in 1990,
and 94 violations as of July 2, 1991. The Coast Guard has
utilized their vessels and personnel to conduct boardings and
report the violations in virtually all of these cases. These
figures do not include the even larger number of vessels
boarded and found to be in compliance with the TEDs
regulations. Most if not all of these boardings were made
specifically to check for such compliance.

Currently, NMFS is preparing to release amendments to the
TEDs regulations. The proposed regulations would contain
several critical changes that could greatly affect the Coast
Guard's role in enforcement of the regulations. One of these
changes is that the federal government will seize a vessel's
catch when a vessel is found in violation of the regulations.
This change would require the Coast Guard to escort the vessel
to the closest port and confiscate the shrimp.

Recently, NMFS has instructed the Coast Guard-to begin
seizing the shrimper's nets if he is cited for a violation.
The proposed regulations will also increase the time periods
for when TEDs will be required. In some areas, it will be
year-round. Another problem lies in allowing NMFS to close
specific areas to shrimping at different tines. Such action
would place a logistical burden on the Coast Guard's vessels.
Overall, the risk exists that the Coast Guard will face
similar, if not more serious problems as they did in July and
September, 1989.
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Rear Admiral William P. Leahy, Jr. became Chief, Office of Law
Enforcement and Defense Operations, United States Coast Guard
Headquarters, Washington, DC in June 1991. As such, Admiral
Leahy is responsible to the Commandant for establishing the
program requirements for surface and aviation operations.

Prior to this assignment, Admiral Leahy was Commander, Joint Task
Force Five, located in Alameda, California. This command's
mission is to conduct operations to detect and monitor aircraft
and surface'vessels suspected of smuggling illegal drugs within
the U.S. Pacific Command area of responsibility.

Rear Admiral Leahy has served aboard many vessels during his
career including Coast Guard cutters MCCULLOCH, DUANE, CASTLE
ROCK, RESOLUTE, SHERMAN, DALLAS, and COMANCHE. He served as
Commanding Officer of cutters DECISIVE and GALLATIN.

His shore assignments include: Commanding Officer of the Long
Range Aids to Navigation (LORAN) Station on Marcus Island;
Commander, Coast Guard Group Buffalo, New York; Office of Search
and Rescue, Washington, DC; Readiness Branch, Coast Guard
Atlantic Area; and Commanding Officer of Vessel Traffic Service
New York. Rear Admiral Leahy served two tours in Vietnam - first
as Division Commander Division 13 in 1970, and later as Senior
Coast Guard Officer in 1972. He also served as Chief, Operations
Division, and Chief of Staff, Twelfth Coast Guard District in
Alameda, California, and as Chief of Staff, Coast Guard Pacific
Area Command located at Coast Guard Island.

Rear Admiral Leahy's awards include: Defense Superior Service
Medal, the Legion of Merit with Gold Star, Bronze Star medal with
combat "V" device, the Meritorious Service Medal with "0" device
and Gold Star, the Coast Guard Commendation Medal, the U.S. Navy
Commendation Medal with combat "V" device, the Combat Action
Ribbon, and the Vietnam Service medal with four Bronze Stars.
Rear Admiral Leahy is also authorized to wear the Cutterman
Insignia.

Rear Admiral Leahy was born and raised in Worcester,
Massachusetts. Upon graduation from Classical High School, he
entered the U.S. Coast Guard Academy in New London, Connecticut
and graduated in 1959.

Rear Admiral Leahy is married to the former Margaret P. Peirce of
Stratham, New Hampshire. They have three children: Sarah, Mark
and Matthew.
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MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE. IT IS A PLEASURE

TO APPEAR BEFORE YOU TODAY TO REPRESENT THE COMMANDANT AND REPORT

ON THE COAST GUARD'S ENFORCEMENT OF FISHERIES LAWS. AT THE

CONCLUSION OF MY PREPARED STATEMENT I WILL BE HAPPY TO ANSWER ANY

QUESTIONS YOU MAY HAVE REGARDING COAST GUARD ACTIVITIES IN THE

AREA OF FISHERIES LAW ENFORCEMENT.

MR. CHAIRMAN, AS YOU KNOW, THE COAST GUARD IS OUR NATION'S

PRIMARY FEDERAL LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY IN THE MARITIME

ENVIRONMENT. WE SHARE RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE ENFORCEMENT OF

FISHERIES REGULATIONS UNDER THE MAGNUSON FISHERIES CONSERVATION

AND MANAGEMENT ACT WITH THE NATIONAL OCEANOGRAPHIC AND

ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION (NOAA). ADDITIONALLY, THE COAST GUARD

AND NOAA HAVE SIGNIFICANT ENFORCEMENT RESPONSIBILITIES WITH

REGARD TO INTERNATIONAL FISHERIES AGREEMENTS, SUCH AS THE HIGH

SEAS DRIFTNET AGREEMENTS, AND DOMESTIC LAWS WHICH IMPACT ON

FISHERIES, SUCH AS THE ENDANGERED SPECIES ACT. THE COAST GUARD

AND NOAA WORK TOGETHER TO DEVELOP INTERNATIONAL FISHERIES

AGREEMENT PROVISIONS AND DOMESTIC REGULATIONS WHICH WILL CONSERVE

AND MANAGE LIVING MARINE RESOURCES. COMPLIANCE WITH THESE

REGULATIONS AND PROVISIONS IS CRITICAL TO THE SUCCESS OF RESOURCE

CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT GOALS.
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EFFECTIVE ENFORCEMENT IS A KEY FACTOR IN PROMOTING

COMPLIANCE. IT IS THE PRODUCT OF THREE CRITICAL FACTORS....

1. THE LAWS AND REGULATIONS;

2. THE CAPABILITIES OF THE ENFORCER; AND

3. THE PROSECUTION OF VIOLATORS.

FIRST - THE COAST GUARD REVIEWS AND ADVISES ON THE

ENFORCEABILITY OF FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS AS A NONVOTING MEMBER

ON REGIONAL FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCILS. WE ALSO PARTICIPATE AS

ENFORCEMENT AND LEGAL ADVISORS ON UNITED STATES DELEGATIONS

PARTICIPATING IN INTERNATIONAL FISHERIES NEGOTIATIONS.

SECOND - THE COAST GUARD STRIVES TO EMPLOY AN APPROPRIATE

LEVEL OF ENFORCEMENT EFFORT TO PROMOTE LEVELS OF COMPLIANCE

NECESSARY TO MAKE MANAGEMENT MEASURES EFFECTIVE.

THIRD - THE COAST GUARD DEPENDS ON THE SUPPORT OF OTHER

AGENCIES AND FLAG STATES TO ADJUDICATE VIOLATIONS AND ASSESS

PENALTIES WHICH CREATE A DETERRENT TO FUTURE VIOLATIONS.

WITHIN OUR EXCLUSIVE ECONOMIC ZONE (EEZ) COAST GUARD

ENFORCEMENT OF THE MAGNUSON ACT COMMENCED IN 1977 AND TARGETED A

CLEARLY VISIBLE THREAT TO OUR NATION'S FINITE STOCK OF

HARVESTABLE FISHERY RESOURCES - THE LARGE FOREIGN FISHING FLEETS

WHICH OPERATED RIGHT OFF OUR COASTS. WITH THE RAPID

AMERICANIZATION OF FISHERIES IN OUR ZONE, THAT THREAT STILL

REMAINS, ONLY NOW WITH DIFFERENT FISHERMEN. THERE ARE PRESENTLY

OVER 30 DOMESTIC FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS IN EFFECT; IN 1980,

THERE WERE ONLY FOURTEEN. THE NUMBER AND COMPLEXITY OF THOSE

PLANS ARE INCREASING AS A LARGER AND MORE EFFICIENT AMERICAN

FISHING FLEET CONTINUOUSLY EXPANDS INTO YET-TO-BE-MANAGED
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FISHERIES. OTHER DOMESTIC LAWS AND REGULATIONS (SUCH AS THE

ENDANGERED SPECIES ACT, THE MARINE MAMMAL PROTECTION ACT, AND THE

MARINE SANCTUARIES ACT), ARE EQUALLY COMPLEX AND REQUIRE

COMPLIANCE BY COMMERCIAL FISHERMEN AS THEY PURSUE THEIR

LIVELIHOOD.

AS WAS THE CASE WHEN FOREIGN FLEETS FISHED OUR WATERS, THE

COAST GUARD CONTINUES TO PROVIDE AN ACTIVE, VISIBLE ENFORCEMENT

PRESENCE IN OUR EXCLUSIVE ECONOMIC ZONE. TO ENSURE COMPLIANCE,

THE COAST GUARD DEPENDS ON ITS ABILITY TO MONITOR, BOARD, AND

INSPECT FISHING VESSELS AT SEA TO OBSERVE THEIR ACTIVITY, GEAR,

CATCH, AND RECORDS. OUR BOARDING PROGRAM IS CARRIED OUT IN A

MANNER DESIGNED TO CAUSE MINIMAL INCONVENIENCE TO THE FISHERMAN,

YET AT THE SAME TIME ENSURE COMPLIANCE WITH ALL APPLICABLE UNITED

STATES LAWS. THE COAST GUARD WORKS CLOSELY WITH NOAA IN EACH

REGION TO ENSURE COAST GUARD BOARDING OFFICERS ARE PROPERLY

TRAINED IN FISHERIES REGULATIONS. THE COAST GUARD'S AT SEA

ENFORCEMENT PROGRAM, COUPLED WITH NOAA'S DOCKSIDE ENFORCEMENT

PROGRAM, COMPLEMENT EACH OTHER AND PROMOTE COMPLIANCE.

OUTSIDE OUR EXCLUSIVE ECONOMIC ZONE, THE COAST GUARD HAS

ASSUMED INCREASING FISHERIES LAW ENFORCEMENT RESPONSIBILITIES.

AS FOREIGN FLEETS WERE DISPLACED FROM OUR EEZ, THEY FOUND NEW

FISHING GROUNDS IN AREAS WHICH ALLOWED THEM TO STILL HAVE AN

INDIRECT IMPACT ON UNITED STATES RESOURCES. THIS IMPACT HAS BEEN

FELT PRIMARILY IN THE PACIFIC, AS FOREIGN TRAWLERS NOW EXPEND

CONSIDERABLE EFFORT IN THE CENTRAL BERING SEA "DONUT HOLE", AN

AREA OF INTERNATIONAL WATERS SURROUNDED BY UNITED STATES AND

SOVIET EXCLUSIVE ECONOMIC ZONES. ADDITIONALLY, HIGH SEAS
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DRIFTNETTERS TARGET SQUID AND TUNA STOCKS IN THE NORTH PACIFIC.

THE DONUT HOLE FISHERY HAS REQUIRED COAST GUARD PATROLS TO

MONITOR OUR EEZ BOUNDARY TO ENSURE FOREIGN TRAWLERS ARE NOT

ILLEGALLY ENTERING OUR WATERS TO FISH IN MORE ABUNDANT GROUNDS.

SCIENTISTS HAVE ALSO RAISED CONCERNS OVER THE IMPACT OF THIS

FISHERY ON UNITED STATES STRADDLING STOCKS, THOSE STOCKS WHICH

EXTEND BEYOND THE EXCLUSIVE ECONOMIC ZONE INTO UNREGULATED

INTERNATIONAL WATERS. IN THE NORTH PACIFIC, THE COAST GUARD HAS

ACTIVELY CONDUCTED BOTH AIRCRAFT AND CUTTER PATROLS TO ENSURE

COMPLIANCE WITH THE HIGH SEAS DRIFTNET AGREEMENTS WITH JAPAN, THE

REPUBLIC OF KOREA, AND TAIWAN. WE HAVE ALSO DETECTED ILLEGAL

ACTIVITY IN THE WESTERN PACIFIC. IN FISCAL YEAR 1990, A

TAIWANESE LONGLINER WAS SEIZED BY THE COAST GUARD FOR ILLEGAL

FISHING IN THE UNITED STATES EEZ OFF GUAM. THERE HAVE BEEN

SIMILAR REPORTS OF ILLEGAL ENCROACHMENT THIS YEAR. WITH THE

REAUTHORIZATION OF THE MAGNUSON FISHERIES CONSERVATION AND

MANAGEMENT ACT (MFCMA), TUNA -- A HIGHLY MIGRATORY SPECIES

PREVIOUSLY NOT MANAGED UNDER THE ACT -- WILL BE SUBJECT TO

PROVISIONS OF THE ACT FOR THE FIRST TIME. REGIONAL COUNCILS, IN

THEIR DEVELOPMENT OF FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS FOR TUNA, ARE

PROJECTED TO INCLUDE SIGNIFICANT LEVELS OF AT-SEA ENFORCEMENT.

THESE NEW DEMANDS, WHEN BALANCED WITH THE BROAD RANGE OF COAST

GUARD AT-SEA RESPONSIBILITIES, MAY REQUIRE A SIGNIFICANT COAST

GUARD PRESENCE IN AREAS THAT WE DO NOT ROUTINELY PATROL. IT WILL

ALSO BROADEN THE DRIFTNETTING ISSUE SINCE THAT METHOD IS USED TO

TARGET TUNA IN THE WESTERN PACIFIC.
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IN RESPONSE TO THESE IMPACTS, THE COAST GUARD INCREASED BOTH

THE LEVEL AND EFFECTIVENESS OF ITS FISHERIES ENFORCEMENT EFFORT

IN FISCAL YEARS 1989 AND 1990. DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

PARTICIPATION IN THE "DRUG WAR" HAS ALLOWED THE COAST GUARD TO

APPLY INCREASED CUTTER AND AIRCRAFT RESOURCES TO FISHERIES LAW

ENFORCEMENT. IN FISCAL YEAR 1991, WE CONTINUE TO IMPROVE OUR

FISHERIES LAW ENFORCEMENT PROGRAM. WE ARE RELOCATING TWO 378-

FOOT HIGH ENDURANCE CUTTERS FROM THE ATLANTIC TO THE PACIFIC

COAST. THIS, COUPLED WITH OTHER HIGH ENDURANCE CUTTERS

COMPLETING THE FLEET REHABILITATION AND MODERNIZATION PROGRAM

frame) , WILL PROVIDE THE COAST GUARD RESOURCES TO BETTER MEET

THESE AND OTHER PROJECTED PACIFIC FISHERIES LAW ENFORCEMENT

REQUIREMENTS. THE ADDITION OF APS-137 RADARS ON OUR C-130 LONG

RANGE SURVEILLANCE AIRCRAFT HAS IMPROVED PATROL COVERAGE AND OUR

ABILITY TO DETECT FOREIGN FISHING VESSELS OPERATING IN ILLEGAL

AREAS. IMPROVED USE OF INTELLIGENCE HAS ALSO ALLOWED US TO

EMPLOY OUR RESOURCES WHERE THEY ARE MOST LIKELY TO DETECT TARGETS

OF INTEREST.

A TOPIC OF CURRENT INTEREST INVOLVES HIGH SEAS DRIFTNETS. IN

THE PACIFIC, WE ARE EXPERIENCING AN INCREASING PRESENCE OF LARGE

SCALE, HIGH SEAS PELAGIC DRIFTNETTING (LEGAL AND ILLEGAL). THE

LEGAL DRIFTNETTING PRIMARILY TARGETS SQUID AND TUNA STOCKS, BUT

HAS BEEN DOCUMENTED TO INCIDENTALLY TAKE LARGE AMOUNTS OF OTHER

FISH, BIRDS, AND MARINE MAMMALS. ILLEGAL DRIFTNETTING ACTIVELY

TARGETS SALMON STOCKS IN CLOSED FISHING AREAS, WELL NORTH OF

LEGAL FISHING AREAS. THE COAST GUARD HAS BEEN WORKING

SUCCESSFULLY TO PREVENT THE ILLEGAL DRIFTNET HARVEST OF UNITED

STATES SALMON IN THE NORTH PACIFIC OCEAN BY PARTICIPATING IN
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CURRENTLY, WE CONDUCT BOARDINGS ON THE HIGH SEAS AND PROCESS

VIOLATIONS UNDER THE AUTHORITY OF THE CONVENTION FOR THE HIGH

SEAS FISHERIES OF TdA NORTH PACIFIC OCEAN (INPFC), AND THE

DRIFTNET AGREEMENTS GOVERNING HIGH SEAS OPERATIONS FOR VESSELS OF

JAPAN, SOUTH KOREA AND TAIWAN.

THE COAST GUARD'S DETECTION AND DOCUMENTATION OF ILLEGAL

DRIFTNET ACTIVITIES OVER THE LAST SEVERAL YEARS HAS BEEN A MAJOR

FACTOR IN THE SUCCESSFUL CONCLUSION OF DRIFTNET AGREEMENTS. THE

DRIFTNETTING COUNTRIES WERE NO LONGER ABLE TO DOWNPLAY THE EXTENT

OF ILLEGAL SALMON FISHING, AND HAVE SUBSEQUENTLY BEEN PLACED

UNDER STIFF PRESSURE FROM THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY, PARTLY

THROUGH UNITED NATIONS GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 44/225. WE

ALSO EXPOSED ATTEMPTS TO CIRCUMVENT THE DRIFTNET AGREEMENTS BY

REFLAGGING WHEN COAST GUARD AIRCRAFT DETECTED NORTH KOREAN

DRIFTNET VESSELS OPERATING IN THE NORTH PACIFIC IN MAY, 1990. WE

PUT THE UNITED STATES/SOVIET ENFORCEMENT MEMORANDUM OF

UNDERSTANDING (MOU) TO EFFECTIVE USE BY PROVIDING THIS

INFORMATION THROUGH DIPLOMATIC CHANNELS TO THE SOVIETS, WHO

ULTIMATELY SEIZED THE NORTH KOREAN VESSELS FOR ILLEGAL DRIFTNET

FISHING. IN MAY OF THIS YEAR, THE SOVIETS AGAIN SEIZED ILLEGAL

TAIWANESE DRIFTNET VESSELS ON THREE SEPARATE OCCASIONS, AFTER

BEING PROVIDED COAST GUARD SIGHTING INFORMATION.

THE COAST GUARD FOCUSES ITS DRIFTNET ENFORCEMENT OPERATIONS

IN AREAS WHERE UNITED STATES SPAWNED SALMON ARE LIKELY TO BE

TAKEN. REPORTS THAT DRIFTNET VESSELS ILLEGALLY FISHING FOR

SALMON ARE OPERATING IN THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE NORTH PACIFIC



IS FURTHER INDICATION OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF OUR OPERATIONS.

THIS INDICATES THAT WE ARE FORCING ILLEGAL ACTIVITY AWAY FROM

UNITED STATES SALMON.

THE COAST GUARD VIEWS THE HIGH SEAS EFFORT AS A VERY

IMPORTANT MISSION, AND WE ARE CONTINUING TO IMPROVE OUR

CAPABILITIES IN THIS AREA. WE HAVE NOT YET SEEN THE BENEFITS OF

RELOCATING THE TWO HIGH ENDURANCE CUTTERS, AND WE ARE ONLY

BEGINNING TO SEE THE BENEFITS AND POTENTIAL OF FISHERIES

INTELLIGENCE COLLECTION AND ANALYSIS ENHANCEMENTS BEING MADE WITH

THE ASSISTANCE OF DOD. AS HIGH ENDURANCE CUTTERS CONTINUE TO

COME OUT OF FRAM, AND WITH DOD ASSISTING IN DRUG INTERDICTION

OPERATIONS, WE WILL GAIN MUCH MORE ENFORCEMENT FLEXIBILITY.

TEAMING THIS ENFORCEMENT CAPABILITY WITH EFFECTIVE INTERNATIONAL

FISHERIES AGREEMENTS, THE COAST GUARD WILL BE BETTER POSITIONED

TO EFFECTIVELY PROTECT UNITED STATES FISHERIES INTERESTS.

ANOTHER CURRENT TOPIC OF INTEREST CONCERNS THE REGULATIONS

REQUIRING TURTLE EXCLUDER DEVICES (TEDS), WHICH WERE PROMULGATED

BY NOAA IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE ENDANGERED SPECIES ACT, AND WHICH

ARE NOW IN EFFECT IN THE OFFSHORE WATERS OF THE GULF OF MEXICO

AND THE ATLANTIC OCEAN OFF THE SOUTHEASTERN UNITED STATES. COAST

GUARD ENFORCEMENT IS CONDUCTED THROUGH REGULAR PATROLS, COUPLED

WITH COORDINATED NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE (NMFS)

OPERATIONS. SINCE THE FIRST IMPLEMENTATION OF TEDS REGULATIONS

OFF FLORIDA IN 1987, EFFECTIVE ENFORCEMENT, ALONG WITH THE

INCREASED EXPERIENCE OF SHRIMP FISHERMEN USING TEDS, HAS

CONTRIBUTED TO IMPROVED LEVELS OF COMPLIANCE. WE HOPE THIS TREND

CONTINUES. MOST VIOLATIONS NOW OBSERVED, SUCH AS ESCAPE OPENINGS
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REGULATIONS, AS OPPOSED TO IGNORANCE OF THE REGULATIONS.

COAST GUARD ENFORCEMENT OF CURRENT TEDS REGULATIONS REQUIRES

THAT INSPECTIONS BE DONE AT SEA WHILE SHRIMPERS ARE OBSERVED

ACTUALLY TRAWLING. SHRIMPING WITHOUT A TED IS A VIOLATION, BUT

HAVING A NET ON DECK WITHOUT AN INSTALLED TED IS NOT. IT SHOULD

BE NOTED THAT COAST GUARD BOARDINGS ARE CARRIED OUT TO ENFORCE

ALL APPLICABLE UNITED STATES LAWS. COAST GUARD BOARDING OFFICERS

ARE TRAINED TO CONDUCT INSPECTIONS IN A MANNER WHICH MINIMIZES

INTERFERENCE WITH LEGITIMATE OPERATlONS, YET AT THE SAME TIME

ENSURES COMPLIANCE WITH THE LAW. THIS MEANS THAT A SHRIMP

FISHERMAN MAY BE REQUIRED TO TEMPORARILY CEASE TRAWLING

OPERATIONS AND RETRIEVE HIS NETS TO ALLOW FOR A TED INSPECTION.

IN OTHER CASES, IF THE OPERATOR EXPECTS TO RETRIEVE HIS TRAWL

WHILE THE BOARDING IS IN PROGRESS, HE WOULD BE ALLOWED TO

COMPLETE HIS TRAWL AS PLANNED.

IN REVIEWING PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO TED REGULATIONS, THE

COAST GUARD DOES NOT DETERMINE WHAT CONSERVATION MEASURES ARE

NECESSARY TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE ENDANGERED SPECIES ACT.

HOWEVER, IN REVIEWING THOSE MEASURES, IT IS OUR RESPONSIBILITY

TO ENSURE THAT THEY REFLECT THE PRACTICAL REALITIES OF AT-SEA

ENFORCEMENT. THE COAST GUARD KHS, THEREFORE, CONSISTENTLY

OPPOSED MEASURES WHICH DO NOT PRODUCE "THE EVIDENCE OF

COMPLIANCE" AND ARE PRIMARILY DEPENDENT ON VOLUNTARY COMPLIANCE

TO BE EFFECTIVE. EXAMPLES OF THIS ARE TIMED TRAWLS AND OTHER

MEASURES, SUCH AS SIGNALLING DEVICES, WHICH REQUIRE A VOLUNTARY

ACTION ON THE PART OF THE SHRIMP FISHERMAN TO BE EFFECTIVE. THE
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COAST GUARD HAS SUPPORTED TEDS BECAUSE THEY DO NOT REQUIRE

ACTIONS ON THE PART OF THE SHRIMP FISHERMAN OR IMMEDIATE PRESENCE

OF AN ENFORCEMENT UNIT TO BE EFFECTIVE.

ADDITIONALLY, THE COAST GUARD SUPPORTS THE NMFS-PROPOSED

REQUIREMENT TO INSTALL TEDS IN ALL NETS THAT ARE RIGGED TO

SHRIMP. WITH THIS REQUIREMENT, A DETERMINATION CAN BE MADE AT

ANY TIME AT SEA AS TO WHETHER OR NOT THE VESSEL IS IN COMPLIANCE.

THE PROBABILITY OF A VIOLATION BEING DETECTED BY THE COAST GUARD

IS INCREASED AND NO LONGER DEPENDENT ON HAVING TO OBSERVE THE

VESSEL IN THE ACT OF TRAWLING TO ENFORCE THE REGULATION. THIS

WILL MAKE COAST GUARD RESOURCES MORE EFFECTIVE. THE SHRIMPERS'

KNOWLEDGE OF THIS IS LIKELY TO RESULT IN GREATER COMPLIANCE WITH

THE TED'S REQUIREMENT, IMPROVING THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THIS

PARTICULAR CONSERVATION MEASURE.

I CAN ASSURE YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN, THAT FISHERIES ENFORCEMENT

IS A VERY HIGH PRIORITY COAST GUARD MISSION. I FURTHER ASSURE

YOU WE WILL CONTINUE TO WORK WITH NOAA TO MEET OUR NATIONAL GOALS

FOR FISHERIES MANAGEMENT AND CONSERVATION.

I WOULD BE HAPPY TO ANSWER ANY QUESTIONS AT THIS TIME.
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Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am William Fox, Assistant Administrator of Fisheries,

National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) of the National Oceanic

and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), U.S. Department of

Commerce. I am pleased to be here to discuss the enforcement of

our Nation's fishing regulations.

Compliance with fisheries management measures is an

essential element in our efforts to conserve and wisely use

living marine resources. Besides ensuring the proper

conservation of resources, promoting compliance helps ensure that

fishermen who abide by the rules do not operate at a disadvantage

with those fishermen who do not. Compliance is good for the

resource, good for fishermen, and good for the public.

Enforcement in the narrow sense--meaning apprehension and

prosecution of regulation violators--is an important element in

insuring compliance with fishery conservation laws. But it is

not the only element. Compliance begins with communication.



Through public hearings on proposed regulations, NMFS promotes

discussion and understanding of the need for fishery management

measures. In developing fishery management plans, the regional

fishery management councils involve fishermen from the earliest

stages in identifying problems and solutions.

When fishermen do not voluntarily comply with fishery

conservation measures, we must rely on enforcement of the

regulations for protection of the interests of other fishermen

and the public in the conservation of living marine resources.

Enforcement that is even-handed and sure, and able to demonstrate

that anyone breaking the law will be prosecuted is in everyone's

interest.

Currently, there are in force more than 30 fishery

management plans and associated regulations promulgated under the

authority of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management

Act. Additionally, NMFS and the Coast Guard have significant

enforcement responsibilities under the Atlantic Tunas Convention

Act, the Inter-American Tropical Tuna Commission, other

international conventions, the Endangered Species Act, thm.Marine

Mammal Protection Act, the Marine Sanctuaries Act, the Driftnet-

Act and the Lacey Act. This workload has prompted us to devise

innovative approaches to ensuring compliance with marine resource

conservation laws.

2
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The Office of Enforcement within NMFS is led by Morris

Pallozzi. The headquarters office coordinates enforcement

activities with the Coast Guard, NOAA General Counsel, and other

agencies of the Federal Government. It also develops policy

guidance, budget request, and maintains our computerized

enforcement information management system. In the field,

enforcement activities in each region are led by a Special Agent

in Charge, assisted by a deputy. These individuals are

responsible for day-to-day operations in the field and for

carrying out policies and procedures set at the headquarters

office.

Our Enforcement Office has an authorized strength of 122

enforcement personnel and 32 support personnel. Our enforcement

positions are deployed around the country as follows: Northeast

Region (29), Souutheast Region (22), Southwest Region (19),

Northwest Region (20), Alaska Region (21), and headquarters (11).

Seventeen lawyers assigned by NOAA General Counsel support the

enforcement program by prosecuting civil penalties and

forfeituires, collecting fines and penalties, assisting the

Departa,.1 L of Justice with judicial actions, and providing legal

training to NMFS agents, U.S. Coast Guard, and cooperating state

law enforcement agencies. Thirteen of these lawyers &re co-

located with our regional enforcement staffs and four are located

at NMFS headquarters in Silver Spring.
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The Enforcement Office spends more than three-fourths of its

time enforcing the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management

Act, the Marine Mammal Protection Act, the Endangered Species

Act, and the Lacey Act. In fiscal year 1990, we opened a total

of 3,601 cases. Nearly half of them were Magnuson Act cases, 9.3

percent were Lacey Act cases, 9.1 percent were Marine Mammal

Protection Act cases, and 18.2 percent were Endangered-Species

Act cases.

I would like to highlight several enforcement actions in the

last year. Coordinated NMFS/Coast Guard activities led to the

detection and prosecution of individuals and companies involved

in an illegal reflagging scheme on the high seas. In

coordination with the Soviet Union, we succeeded in interdicting

12 vessels engaged in'high seas salmon piracy. In the Bering

Sea, NMFS seized the Japanese fishing vessel Koei Karu No. 20,

after it was found illegally fishing within our Exclusive

Economic Zone; two weeks later, the vessel owners agreed to a

$900,000 settlement. In a cooperative investigation with the

Washington Department of Fisheries, NMFS enforcement agents

documented the illegal sale of halibut and salmon by a sportsman,

who later pled guilty and forfeited his fishing vessel to the

State. We have also made great progress in addressing probably

the greatest enforcement challenge NMFS has ever faced. Through

persistent efforts of NMFS and the Coast Guard as well as the

Department of Justice, recent compliance with TED regulations has

reached about 90 percent in most areas. These are just a few of



our successes, many of which have been achieved in cooperation

with the Coast Guard and state agencies.

The Administration does recognize the importance of

promoting compliance with fishery laws through funding for

enforcement. For fiscal year1992, the Administration has

requested $10.016 million. That's 10 percent more than Congress

appropriated just two years ago, and more than Congress

appropriated for any year during the last decade. Additionally,

the 1990 amendments to the Magnuson Act have expanded the uses

NMFS can make of money collected from the fines, penalties and

forfeited proceeds from fisheries violations, to include such

costs as equipment, training, travel and witness reimbursement,

storage costs, maintenance of seized items, rewards, and

reimbursements to states for cooperative enforcement activities.

Furthermore, welhave taken steps to ensure that we use our

funding as efficiently as possible. For instance, in the last

year, we have trained our first class of Fishery Enforcement

Officers, whose primary duty is to inspect vessels, catches,

gear, logbooks and processing houses. NMFS Special Agentswill

eventually give up these activities entirely and devote tteir

efforts primarily to investigations, training, and coordination

of our efforts with other Federal, State and local agencies.

NMFS realizes a savings using this approach because Fishery

Enforcement Officers have fewer training, equipment and support

needs than Special Agents, and so can be deployed for about



97

$25,000 less per person per year than Agents. In the future, we

hope to add a number of Fishery Enforcement Officers to our

enforcement staff and expect to hire relatively few additional

Special Agents.

Throughout the country, NMFS, in conjunction with NOAA

General Counsel, has established a summary settlement system with

cooperating enforcement units. This system operates much like

traffic tickets: a violator may pay the penalty or contest the

violation. We have also outfitted some of our Special Agents

with laptop computers so that they can more efficiently use the

time they must spend processing cases. In the western Pacific

longline fishery, we are testing the use of satellite

transponders for confirming that a vessel is not operating in a

prohibited area. As you know, the use of even less advanced

t-ansponder technology has been integral to our efforts to

monitor high seas driftnet operations by Japan, Korea, and

Taiwan. This satellite/transponder system allows us to identify

when Japanese, Korean, or Taiwanese vessels are fishing in areas

where they are likely intercepting salmon spawned in North

American rivers.

NMFS has had a long and beneficial relationship with the

United States Coast Guard in our mutual efforts to ensure

compliance with marine conservation laws and regulations.

Historically, NMFS has provided fisheries expertise on Coast

Guard aerial and surface patrol craft, and training to Coast
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Guard personnel in our specialized area of resource conservation

law. In order to optimize our enforcement resources, we have

emphasized our training role and relied more heavily on Coast

Guard personnel to conduct, without direct NMFS participation,

at-sea enforcement. We will continue to make Agents available to

accompany Coast Guard patrols when circumstances require our

presence, but with the virtual total Americanization of U.S.

fisheries, we find an increasing need to provide an

investigative, inspection and patrol capability ashore.

We have also placed a greater emphasis on encouraging

Fishery Management Councils to write fishery management plan

measures that can be enforced ashore rather than at sea, and we

have used the same approach in the implementing regulations. Such

regulations allow us to more fully utilize cooperative

enforcement opportunities with the states and the U.S. Fish and

Wildlife Service, and to rely more heavily upon Fishery

Enforcement Officers.

The importance of an adequate at-sea enforcement component

is, however, as critical now as it was ten years ago when-

hundreds of foreign vessels were permitted to fish in U.S. waters

and large numbers of American fishermen first began fishing under

Federal regulations. In Alaska, for example, the preserice of

floating processors and buy boats requires an adequate seagoing

patrol capability for monitoring the fisheries, especially the

groundfish and halibut fisheries.



In the Southeast, enforcement of TEDs regulations is

impossible without a Coast Guard presence. The Coast Guard has

always fully supported TEDs enforcement.

Compliance with the TEDs regulations this season has

substantially improved over previous years, and we hope shrimpers

will continue cooperating with us in helping to protect

increasingly rare sea turtles. We believe that this improved

compliance is due to several factors. First, we have increased

the disincentive to break the rules by seeking criminal penalties

for flagrant violations of the TED requirements. Such violations

undermine not only conservation of endangered turtles, but also

the good-faith efforts of law-abiding citizens to comply with the

laws of the land. Second, as fishermen gain more experience with

TEDs, they experience fewer difficulties. In a voluntary

cooperative program involving commercial fishermen in the Gulf of

Mexico, we have found that fishermen reduced shrimp losses in

TED-equipped nets from about 10 percent early on to less than one

percent.

As you know, we are examining how best to respond to our

experience enforcing current regulations and to the National

Academy of Sciences' -study on sea turtle conservation, which

Congress mandated in the 1988 Amendments to the Endangered

Species Act.



100

Public hearings will be held on any new regulations we

propose. This will allow fishermen every opportunity to comment

upon the possible regulations and make suggestions for improving

them. Already, our Southeast Regional Director has held meetings

with shrimp fishermen and their leaders regarding potential

regulations, and met just last week with representatives of the

national environmental community.

That concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. I would be

pleased to answer any questions.
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Belle Chasse, Louisiana 70037-0637

TESTIMONY BY TEE JOHN MIALJEVICH

I want to thank Congressman Tauzin for inviting me to testify

today. The increased responsibility of enforcing a greater number

of fishery laws by the Coast Guard is also a concern of the

commercial shrimp harvester. I would estimate that less than half

of the commercial shrimpers are aware of all of the expanded federal

fishery laws that are being made by the Fishery Management Councils,

NMFS, the Endangered Species Act, Marine Mammala Act, and the U.S.

Coast Guard. At this time, I estimate 90% of the shrimpers don't

know exactly what is a legal ted or an illegal ted modification.

The shrimpers doubt the authority being used and questions the way

the Coast Guard enforces the laws. We also wonder if there are too

many laws for them to check at one time and the "pressing" necessity

for all these rules, laws and regulations.

One thinks of the Coast Guard as our first line of home

defense" against invasion; search and rescue missions; boating

accidents; marine safety; smuggling; water pollution control; and

last as a "polite force" for National Marine Fisheries, the Gulf

Council, Endangered Species=Act and Marine Mammals Act. (This list

was complied by asking people that are recreationals, commercial

fishermen and business people) The man on the street type, didn't

even know the Coast Guard vas.a "police force" to enforce fishery

laws.

On the subject of too many fishery laws, see attachment number

one. There are 13 Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act

plans (billfish; coral; mackerel; red fish; reef fish; sea scallops;

shrimp; snapper/grouper; spiny lobster; stone crab; swordfish;
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general prohibitions; and multi-species) under the Councils. Also,

there is the Marine Sanctuaries; Marine Mammals Act; Lacey Act;

Endangered Species-TEDs; Endangered Species and Atlantic Tuna laws

for the Coast Guard to enforce. fow many of the total 33,367 man-

hours cited were performed by the f'oat Guard? If you use an eight

hour day, you are looking at over 4,170 days of enforcement. How

much did this cost the American tax payer? Are all these laws

necessary? Have we passed the point of the needed laws and we are

now working on the laws we would like to have?

At present, shrimpers are asking questions like what authority

does the Coast Guard have in enforcing these regulations. Can they

make me pick up my nets before the normal time? Can the board me

two ot three times in one night? After the first boarding in one

trip, do they have to check everything again, or can they just check

the TED and let us get on with our York, instead of being on board

for several hours. Why is it impossible for the Coast Guard to set

down in writing a "standard Boarding procedure" for TEDs inspection?

Does TEDs compliance boardings by the Coast Guard come under the

probable cause or the routine boarding status of marine law? Where

does the Coast Guard get the authority to seize our nets, would a

picture do? What is gained if our TED is seized for a minor mistake

or modification? Why can't the minor modification he corrected

instead making a punishment upon those trying to make the damn

things work. Too many different versions of enforcement policy is

going on about the same law. Who is calling the shots, Coast Guard

or NMFS? Does anyone know what they are doing? I think this com-

mittee needs to hold field hearings to find out the whole story and

why the Coast Guard describes the atmosphere when they board shrimp
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boats as "tense" and 'hostile".

Also, why some boardings are for 15-30 minutes and others take

1-2 hours? Is the list of rules, laws and regulations becoming so

long, that it could become an all day affair? Give us a break, we

already lose shrimp using TEDs, lose shrimp when we have to unclog

TEDo, and now we have to lose fishing time, while the Coast Guard

makes several hour inspections. When will the Coasit Guard have time

for its other duties? Maybe this hearing is all about getting more

money for the Coast Guard so we can have a "police state" to insure

"perfect enforcement" of fishery, endangered species and marine

mammal laws. Get real! For 1,991 years, we have been trying to get

"perfect enforcement" of the 10 Commandments, and failed. Does the

benefits gained to turtles offset the enormous cost gnd manpower

being used by NMPS and the Coast Guard, the loss of income being

experienced by the shrimpers and the social and economical suffering

felt by their families and related businesses?

Another problem is the uncertainty of enforcement officers

from the NMFS and the Coast Guard as to what is legal and what isn't

with the various laws they have to enforce. For example with the

TED regulations, on July 16, 1991, the shrimp vessel Romans 1:16 was

boarded by the U.S. Coast Guard off Freeport, Texas around 2 pm.

After all the other inspections were made, the vessel pulled in the

nets for TEDs inspection. After a lengthy inspection and "private"

discussion between the officers they decided to call the C.G. Cutter

Pt. Spencer. The cutter called Galveston and around 4-4:30

Galveston instructed the Cutter to escort the shrimp vessel to the

CoasE Guard station in Freeport. When they arrived around 5:30 pm,

they were met by two NMFS people. After inspecting the TEDs at
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least five times they decided to call NHFS in Florida to determine

what action should be taken. Over the phone, NMFS in Florida

instructed them to issue a citation and confiscate the nets and TEDs

"for trawling yith altered TEDs". Repeatedly, it was said that the

captain could go to jail and be fined up to $50,000.00. A

photographer from the local press tried to get pictures showing that

the nets had legal size openings, but a Mr. Mac Fuss from NMFS,

would not allow the press aboard. (see attached letter from Mr. Roy

Crook II) When the Coast Guard has to call the cutter, then call a

landbase and they have to call NMFS in Florida to get a decision on

what to do, there is a real problem with the law they are trying to

enforce. What is going to happen when a man has to quit shrimping,

come in to the dock, and then be told his TED was legal? When a man

buys a new net, has a TED installed at the net shop and does not

modify it, but uses it just as delivered is charged with an illegial

modification and has to come to the docK to surrender the nets and

TEDs, that is rubbing salt into the wound. Isn't an $8000 fine or

criminal charges enough? Why are we being treated as hardened

criminals? It is time for our Congressmen to step in and look at

the "justification" of the laws, the people making the laws and the

people enforcing the laws to see if the laws are worthy of enforce-

ment as they are written.

Before we start passing more regulations about TED enforcement

and more turtle conservation, for the Coast Guard to enforce, I

believe this committee should hold field hearings across the Gulf

States, to get input directly from the shrimpers instead of

information filtered through NMFS. Not that NHFS would lie, but

most shrimpers don't trust NMFS or the Councils.
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In my research, I found the FY 1990, NMFS Office of Law

Enforcement, Southeast Area Annual Report, interesting reading. It

stated:

"Enforcement of Turtle Excluder Device Regulations threatened

to eclipse all our other work in Fiscal Year 1990. In that

regard FY 1990 should be looked back opon as the year in which

Southeast Area Enforcement prevailed "Against All Odds". NMFS

Special Agents assisted by 37 different Coast Guard units and

three federally deputized states organizations conducted over

1100 shrimp vessel boardings and doucmented 229 civil TED

violations. Early in the 1990 season a significant number of

TED cases were documented off Georgia and the northern Gulf

area which revealed a trend in sewing or closing the opening in

the TED to render it inoperative. The compliance rate was

extremely low in some areas, ranging from 20 to 50 percent.

Enforcement's first attempt to improve compliance was to

conduct pulse boarding operations with civil penalities being

issued on scene. This tactic succeeded in boostering

compliance, but only in the geographic area of the pulse

operation, and only for the period of the operation and a few

days afterward. Meantime, shrimpers began to devise more

clever ways to disable their TED devices in an attempt to fool

boarding officers. Realizing that a change in tactic was

necessary to improve compliance throughout the Gulf and South

Atlantic, a meeting was held with industry leaders on Monday

July 16, 1990, in Houston, Texas. At that meeting it was

announced that, in cooperation with the United States

Department of Justice and the U.S. Coast Guard, NMFS
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prosecutorial policy on TED violations was changing from civil

to criminal referrals. Southeast Area Enforcement immediately

launched into a string of pulse operations and began arresting

non-complying vessel captains in 6 different judicial

districts.R

Since that report, this year for the Texas opening, the largest

fleet of Coast Guard vessels and NMFS personel from as far away as

California has been assembled to insure TED compliance. How many

million dollars are being spent to use intimidation, harrassment and

a show of force, just tD get compliance for a regulation to "USE A

TED". Not to punish people with dead turtles, but criminal charges

for not pulling a qualified TED. I have to ask this c.mittee,

did you ever see or hear of such force needed to get compliance with

any other rule, law or regulation? Is this necessary? By now, don't

you think something is "seriously wrong" with the TED regulations,

that all these people are needed to get compliance. Does the cost

of enforcement justify the questionable benefits gained? What good

are fishery laws, E.S.A. regulations, and Marine Mammal rules, if

the "constant presence" of the Coast Guard is needed to get over 50%

compliance? Something must be wrong with the law? or a very good

reason why the people can not obey the law.

I will not comment in writing at this time about the newly

proposed enforcement regulations or conservation regulations for sea

turtles, but I will be glad to answer any questions you may have.

I must emphasize the need to justify the old regulations to the

actual commercial shrimper that uses the !ED, before you can get

acceptable compliance with the TEDs regulations. Furthermore, more

intimidation by seizing shrimp will only get compliance when the
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Coast Guard is around as it is getting now. It seems that

Congress has not understood as of yet, "That TEDs do not work,

except on paper, in NMFS reports and on very clean bottom where

there is little or no shrimp." I "implore" you to hold

Congressional Hearings about the "old TED regulations" as to how

they are working and the "real reason" for low compliance.

In conclusion, I would like to ask you to take a look at the

enclosures, especially the one about a 700 mile intracoastal

waterway from Brownsville, Texas to Veracruz, Mexico, right through

the Kemp's Ridley Sea Turtle nesting grounds. It is hard for an

American shrimper to pull a TED when Mexican shrimpers are not, and

now the "oil industry" is more important than endangered turtles,

but shrimpers are not. I wish I could "make you understand" the

problems of the commercial shrimper, but I will settle for trying to

"help you understand" our point of view.

Enclosures:
Office of Enforcement - Southeast Area
Out for Fun, Curt Carpentier, July 11, 1991
Walter Hicks letter to editor
Former N1MFS Employee Alleges Incompetence and Deception
Injustice such as TEDs is an Unnecessary Evil
TEDs not recommended for Mexican Shrimp fleet
Jefferson Parish letter from Coast Guard
University Professor says NMFS Report...not supported by.. .data
Sonic Excluder Rejected
Tauzin Asks Bush For TEDs Solution
Shrimpers poem
Steven Charpentier letter
Letter to six Congressmen from C.S.A.
Jimmie Leger Letter
Error, Deception, or Fraud
Larry Cotter Letter
The Seedling
Waterway may threaten port
Roy Crook III Letter
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Office of Enforcement - Southeast Area

FY 90 Manhours by Statutory Authority

Act

MFCMA

Lacey Act

Marine Mammal Protection Act

Endangered Species Act

Endangered Species - TEDs

Atlantic Tunas Convention Act

Other

Total

MFCMA PLANS

Foreign Fishing .... ................
Billfish ..... .....................
Coral - Gulf of Mexico & So. Atlantic .

Mackerel . . . .... ................
Red Fish ..... ....................
Reef Fish - Gulf of Mexico ..........
Reef Fish - Puerto Rico/Virgin Islands . . .
Sea Scallops ..... ..................
Shrimp ...... .....................
Snapper/Grouper .... ...............
Spiny Lobster - Gulf of Mexico & So. Atlantic
Spiny Lobster - Puerto Rico/Virgin Islands .
Stone Crab ..... ...................
Swordfish ...................

Totai ..................................... 14,895

Manhours

14,895

6,581

3,389

7,099

33,367

. 287
1,751
. 692
1,627
1,806
3,981

581
586

1,106
1,245
527
179
38

489
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PART OF PRESS RELEASE FROM CONCERNED SHRIMPERS OF AMERICA

PORT ISABEL-SOUTH PADRE PRESS, THURSDAY, JULY-11, 1991

OUT FOR FUN, by CURT CARPENTIER

I rubbed my eyes in disbelief. There on the tv tube in living color
were the mighty and courageous Coast Guardsmen in their big expensive
cutters boarding shrimp boats.

Did you see it? Yeah.. multimillion dollar cutters pulling trawlers
over to check their TEDs(turcle excluder devices). Dozens of uniformed
sailors storming aboard like it was a life or death situation. It even
showed on video down below deck a crew of sailors sacked out. Then the
signal sounded! "A shrimper has been spotted. Man your battle stations
and don't be taken in by the tender turtle talk!" Batton down the hatches!
Get your TED sticks out and measure those things. "Heave to, Captain, raise
your nets! Getlem on deck now! We're coming aboard, so heave to, mate!"

The next scen' showed a fleet of rubber boats manned by sailors strapped
in bright life vesti;. They churned and crashed through the chops and leaped
aboard the shrimpers like pirates attacking the old tail ships.

I didn't hear any code name for the raiding of trawlers but you can bet
there probably was one. Like "TX NET Zinger or something similar with a
catchy ring to it.

You'd think those highly trained swabies and all that expensive
equipment could be kept busy chasing drug runners and smugglers. If there
isn't sufficient demand on them other than TEDs, then maybe we ought to take
another long, hard look at why we shell out so many millions and millions of
tax dollars to keep them on our payroll these days.

I can tell you that all those TEDs ain't gonna keep us safer and freer.
The U.S.A. ain't going down the tube if we rip all those awkward gadgets
from the nets. And the turtles won't be any better off, likewise!

What I'd like to know is exactly when did the Coast Guard take on the
responsibility of enforcing our game and fishing laws? We've got people
trained at Texas A&M who we pay to do that.

I took time out recently to check out these TEDs. My wholelife has
been connected with fishing and I've never seen any kind of contraption
like that that would work. The only sure way, we could honestly know if
they work would be to go down like a turtle under actual conditions and
test them out. On television we saw a turtle struggle under controlled
conditions to shove the trapdoor open. But with a net moving along and all
that pressure against that same turtle I seriously doubt if it could have
found the TED, much less escape.

I've talked with a dozen or more captains and they all assure me that
very seldom if ever do their nets pick up turtles in Texas waters. My
father used to shrimp and he'd get right in next to the beach at times with
his nets. Not once did he ever pick up a turtle.

Fcrtunately I can understand where all this is coming from. For many
years back in the 60's and 70's I was a professional conservationist. I
worked with biologists and game wardens and rubbed shoulders with the
so-called naturalists and environmentalists. We used to sit in on meetings
and discussions and conferences where things like TEDs would get a good
working over. They'd come up with ideas just as crazy and ridiculous. But
once it was agreed on you couldn't force anyone to change his mind at any
cost, no matter how many times they were proved wrong.

TEDs simply won't work. They're a waste of time and money and
expensive Coast Guard cutters and crews.

SHIPS AHOY! See you OUT where the FUN is...
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Tuesday, May 22, 1990 at approximate!

May 23. The boarding resumed at ap-
proximately 8 00 PM" that same day
and continued until approximately

COM I

Iyf8 0pmo,

ERCItAL FISHERMAN

by anyone, including law enforcement agencies.
Shrimpers were forced to haul in their nets so they
could be checked for TEDs resulting in loss of towing
time, thus, a loss of more money which they could not

afford The fact is most of the viola

4 00 AM, Thursday, May 24. These ' t ,t , ""'.' " , - spection, most of which two years
were not random boardings Almost "'" x ttU r. w 'a go the boarding officer would
even- boat in the area was boarded . 'C point out to the captain and there
and checked for TEDs w'' Nil' 0- 

4
';s -. t would hair been no violations

I have a few questions about these - . ".:" To my personal knowledge they
boardings .- only wrote to bots up for TED

(lt) What was the cost of this mas- ,-"' "' : violations. The majority of
sive operation to the taxpayers shrimpers are tr-ng to use TEDs;

(2t Hess many taxpayers were put - he why do we have to be exposed to
in danger thoew two nights when -' - - " " harassment like this by our ow'nthese opcrahons were taking cement Shrimpers are not the

The first night I know for a fact that o p-oe l w
teenage boywas missing in the .ul' the new fishing regulations sport
offshore of Pensacola in a 12 foot JonBoat The be)y %%as TesCUed Wednes- fi ' shermen are too I doubt that we

S o nill see a armada of Coast Guard
day morning by the *Cajun Princess'. - t .,! . vessels outside the pass at Panama
If the callers involved in these board- " , " '-' , . 'r Cityehecking thoseboats fot fish-
ings came out of tiljle like th, v did r"-',.; 

,  
ing siotaions In thy beginnng of

Wednesday afternoon the%' we e as -,-: 'C . .ga'r,' -x this controverss- over TEDs it was
close to that box as they" xvere ,o the sad for me to think that fishermen
shrimpers thex, checked for Y'EDs who once meant so much to the

(3) If the information of this opera- economy of the Gulf Coast could
tien som ii ax got into the hands of drug smugglers a be treated like second class citizens Now I realize it's
week in adance, how many drugswere smuggled into worse than I firs! thought No citizen of any kind
this counter along the Alabama and Mississippi coast would be treated this way
0-,c two nights" Walter Hicks

,ihnmpers do not like being singled out and harassed Niceville, FL

Former NMFS Employee Alleges Incompetence and Deception
CR. "Corny" Mock, formerly the shrimp culture Mock states that when he questoned what happened,

Wader for the National Marine Fisheries Senices, open- he wan told by Kli'na "that Iwould no longer have any-
If blasted his former employer for incompetence and thing to do with aquaculture, that Texas A & M would',cephon. take over the facility and that he would make it so
# According to Mock, his troubles begin in 1979 when rough on me that I would resign from the service."

NT-FS imported the non-native blue shrimp from the Mock feels that this was the beginning of shrimp
Pacific to its Galveston, Texas lab for culture expen- farmring, not only in the U.S, but tn other countries as
ments. Mock told his superiors, Edward Klima, director welt
of the lab, and James McVey who was aquaculture Mock supports his claims about the dangers of in-
division chief, that "we pt -should be concerned wivth -.. ' -- .-. .. ...... porting non-nalixe shrimp

w th evidence of a problem
new diseases, parasites, and. at South Carolina's Waddell
if these shrimp escaped Manculture Center. Accord-
they may breed in our ing to evidence Mock has ac-
waters and be in compet- cumulated, the research
ion with our natural center is contarrunated with

stocks " According to Mock, Kilma told him "what dif- the Il-l-N virus, which causes deformitues, slower
ference did it make if these shrimp were diseased, the growth and sometimes death in shrimp Research has
Gulf of Mexico was so big that there would be no ef- shown that this is a disease of the non-native Pacitic
fect McVey told him, "others have imported these white shrimp (Penaeus vannamei) and the blue shrimp
shrimp so if they are diseased, then the diseases are al- (Penacus stylirosts). However, experiments have also
ready here, so what " shown that our native brown, white, and pink shrimp

After filing an official complaint, Mock said he was can be infected with the disease
told by Kilria to keep his mouth shut and asked if he One researcher has recorninended that all shrimp at
wanted to see shrimp farming begin in North America. the Waddell naciculture facility be destroyed and that
Mock replied "not at the expense of the fishery" and my all the ponds at the facility would be disinfected by
(Mok's) concern was for our natural resources and treating with clorox or chlorine and drained for a year.
generahons to come, not the short term, quick profit Mock, who has put together a 14 page paper on the
that shrimp farming offered subject, is currently an aquaculture consul tant in Gal-

Mock also accuses Klima, McVey and Addison veston, Texas His paper is available upon request by
Lawrence of Texas A M University of ordering that calling (409) 774-1172.
shrimp hatchery records be falsified as a cover-up Thr Publisher
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A Injustice; Such as: TEDsr. lszAn' Unnecessary Evil;:.
DEAR CONGRESSMEN:

THE BASIS OF ALL TRUE LAW, IS JUSTICE, SOMETHING THE TED REGULATIONS
ARE LACKING.

A TURTLE-TEDs MEETING TOOK PLACE IN WASHINGTON, ON MARCH 4-5, 1991. AT

THAT MEETING, AN INTERNAL NOAA-NMFS COMMITTEE MADE RECOMMENDATIONS TO MODIFY

THE EXISTING TED REGULATIONS IN SEVERAL WAYS:
1. EXTEND SEASONAL REQUIREMENTS FOR USING TEDS AND TOW TIMES

2. REDUCE TOW TIME LIMITS FROM 90 MINUTES TO 60 and 45 MINUTES

3. ADOPT A SMALL TURTLE TESTING PROTOCOL FOR CERTIFYING TEDS

INSTEAD, AFTER LOOKING OVER THE MATERIAL AND DISCUSSIONS FROM THE

MEETING, TEE JOHN FEELS CONGRESS HAS AN OPEN DOOR TO RELAX THE CURFENT TED

REGULATIONS. THE NATIONAL ACADEMY OF SCIENCES STATED IN THEIR REPORT,

"RESTRICTIONS COULD BE RELAXED WHERE TURTLES ARE AND HISTORICALLY HAVE BEEN

RARE." THE GULF OF MEXICO IS AN AREA OF RARE TURTLE OCCURANCE BASED UPON:

1. COAST GUARD BOARDING - NMFS ASSISTED BY 37 DIFFERENT COAST GUARD UNITS

CONDUCTED OVER 1100 SHRIMP VESSEL BOARDING AND DID NOT DOCUMENT ANY LIVE
OR DEATH TURTLES IN ANY OF THESE BOARDING.

2. A TED OBSERVER STUDY DONE BY ED KLIMA (NMFS) FROM MARCH 1988 to 1991,
MADE 1551 TED TOWS IN THE GULF AND SOUTH ATLANTIC.

742 TOWS OFF THE WESTERN GULF, CAPTURED ONLY 4 LIVE TURTLES
187 TOWS OFF THE EASTERN GULF, CAPTURED ONLY 11 LIVE TURTLES
622 TOWS OFF THE ATLANTIC STATES, CAPTURED ONLY 52 LIVE TURTLES

3. STRANDINGS VS EXTRAPOLATION
NAS REPORT SHOWS TURTLE STRANDINGS IN CONFLICT WITH OBSERVED CAPTURES

NMFS GULF STRANDINGS IN CONFLICT WITH FISHING EFFORT
32 TEXAS STRANDINGS (July 8-17, 1990) GALVESTON TO PORT O'CONNOR

EXTREMELY LOW FISHING EFFORT
0 TEXAS STRANDINGS (July 8-17, 1990) CORPUS CRISTI TO MEXICO

EXTREMELY HIGH FISHING EFFORT

4. PROFESSOR SCHWARTZ'S REVIEW OF THE NAS REPORT. THE REPORT:
USED EXTRAPOLATED DATA WHICH MAY BE FAULTY OR COMPLETELY IN ERROR

USED WEASEL WORDS TO IMPLY ACCURACY WITH NO BACK UP
COMMITTEE APPROACHED THE STUDY WITH PRECONCEIVED BIASED CONCLUSIONS

COMMITTEE DID NOT KNOW TURTLES CAN GO UP TO 20 HOURS BETWEEN BREATHS

PROPORTION OF DEAD TURTLES DOES NOT INCREASE WITH LENGTH OF TOW TIME
HAS MANY CLAIMS THAT ARE NOT SUPPORTED WITH DATA

THE PEOPLE SHOULD GET POLITICALLY ACTIVE TO PERSUADE CONGRESS TO:

STOP THE NOAA-NMFS PROPOSED EXPANSION OF TED REGULATIONS
RELAX TED REGS AND TOW TIMES IN THE GULF & SOUTH ATLANTIC
HAVE ALL CIVIL PENALITIES DROPPED
HAVE ALL CRIMINAL CHARGES REVERSED
PAY BACK ALL MONIES SPENT BY GULF SHRIMPERS THAT PURCHASED TEDS

PAY LOSS INCOME TO SHRIMPERS THAT USED TEDS
AMEND THE ENDANGERED SPECIES ACT TO INCLUDE ECONOMICS

INVESTIGATE THE TRUE MOTIVES BEHIND THE TED INJUSTICE

Readers of this CSA newsletter can contact Tee John at the Gretna office,

(504) 391-1177, to join our "Let's Get Political Movement" and for detailed

information to inform your politicians on the state and national level.
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TEDs not recommended for Mexican Shrimp fleet

TPste following information was writte-n from astudy conducted jointly by the Ministry of
Fisheries of Mexico and the NMFS. During the 8th meet-
ing of Mexus-Gulf, held in Yucalpeten, Yucatan in
November of 1983, American researchers suggested that
a Mexican technical expert on fishing participate in re-
search relating to the TED and experimental fishing
with trawling nets. As a consequence, plans of action
were formulated to begin testing the TEDs in Mexico.
TheNMPS would provide the technical information
concernin TEDs and would send trawling nets
with attached TEDs for experimentation off the coasts
of Tamplco, Mexico.The actions begin in 1984 and con-
tinued through 1987 aboard research vessels of the Na-
tional Institute of Fisheries and certain commercial
vessels of fishing cooperatives.

In 1984, the first tests were done aboard a commer-
cil shrimp fishing vessel, "Captain Mario", in five days
of fishing off the coast of Tamaulipas. The nets
equipped with TEDs netted 48% less shrimp and
records indicated that turtles were not caught in any of
the tows.

In 1985, another experimental fishing trip was con-
ducted off the Pacific coast aboard the vessel "Fatima."
TED design used corresponded to the pliable model
type NMFS-I1. In none of the tows run with convention-
al nets adapted with the TED, was there any capture of
shrimp or marine turtles. Consequently, a comparative
study was not feasible.

In 1986, nine experimental trips were taken off the

coast of the Pacific ocean, from the port of Mazatlan,
Sin., aboard three commercial vessels; the "Mar De Cor-
tes X, "21 de Agosto IV" and the "Punta Prieta IT." Fifty-
five tows were run, with an average of 18 tows per
vessel. An average of 15.4% less shrimp were captured
when utilizing the TED and again no evidence of cap-
tured marine turtles was indicated.

In 1987, two trips were made aboard the "Banpesca
70" and "Marquez XVI", vessels of 69 and 71 feet in
length. The depths ranged from 10 to 20 fathoms. A
comparative study of the TEDs Indicated that the soft
type captures 15% less shrimp. In none of the tows
done in both vessels were turtles captured.

During the period between 1984 and 1987, 82 tows
were made in order to compare experimental fishing in
14 trips aboard seven commercial shrimping vessels
and one research fishing vessel. It was concluded that
no marine turtles were ever captured in nets with or
without excluder devices. The results observed off the
Pacific coast shores using the TED type NFMS-Il indi-
cated that the reduction in the shrimp accompanying
Fauna varies between 5.1% to 66.7%, with a global
average of 28.4%. The use of the TED brings a consider-
able reduction in the volume of shrimp. In the Gulf of
Mexico the average loss was approximately 17% with
the use of a TED. The Pacific ocean study showed a
reduction of approximately 14.2%. The global percent-
age including all 14 trip averaged 15.6%. Considering
the results obtained, utilizing the TED by the Mexican
fleet was not recommended.

The following letter was in response to a request by
the Jefferson Parish Marine Advisory Board for Infor-
mation on Coast Guard boardings and the number of
fwtles recovered from commercial fishing vessels since
the TED law went into effect. It seems obvious that the
U.S. Coast Guard Office of Enforcement is not ready to
admit that no turtles were found on commercial ves-
els..,

Dear Mr. Pearce,

I am enclosing our latest TEDs enforcement
statistics. We don't break statistics down by state,
but rather by the areas covered by our major field
commands. Most of Louisiana is covered by Coast
Guard Group New Orleans which is represented
by *NOLA" in the report. The Group New Orleans
area of responsibility extends from Gulfport, Ms. to
Cameron, fa. District-wide statistics are shown
under heading 1)8".

We don't keep statistics on the number of
criminal cases, nor the number of turtles found on
vessels. I recommend you contact the National

Marine Fisheries Service at (813) 893-3145 for this
information.

Sincerely, I.J. Surbey
Captain, U.S. Coast Guard
Chief, Operations
by direction of the Commander

_ - .' . .

THE COMMERCIAL FISHERMAN
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A North Carolina university professor has ex-
pressed skepticism regarding the contents of a

report by the National Manne Fisheries Sen ice on the
dechlig sea turtle population.

The comments of Professor Frank J. Schwartz of the
Insttute of Marine Sciences at the Unisersir' of North
Carolina at Chapel -fill were made in a crtica letter to
Nancy Foster and Dr William Fox of NMFS in response
te a request for review
input on an NNMFS docu-
ment entitled, "Decline of
the Sea Turtles Causes
anj Preservabon "

While Schwartz's com-
ments were not intended
to reflect the stance of the
irist.tuteor the uniserits')-
he has 36 years experience
with publications on sea -- a
turtles in Maryland and fr7,7 -
North Carolina

"i is rampantly evident .
that the cormruttee ap-
preached the study
with preconceived based
conclusions that TEDs are
the solution to...&sa turtle
deaths," charged Sihwarta

01 the ten experts or the panel who prepared the
report, he noted, on!) four have studied and puolished
on the subject of sea turtles, t.vo have rine, er studied sea
turtles and have no knowledge of the subject other than
what they mar hat e g;eaned during the proxt

Alihouch thc-comnratee was charged witt, review-
ine scientfic and tech.rcal infornat,or, on sea turtles,
wrole Schwartz they "rvcnvented he whet: b ap.-
parenty rchashung nforma tion-.alrcadN at ailablc in
published hteratu. instead o ret ewing up-to..date in-
furmation or asywc'tv to resolve the problem they w ere
entrusted to resolve "

He accu.ed the corruetee of spending too much
time using "'extraro'ated data which may be faults' or
c-eorriie, in error, (such as' total number o t-uries
kiiieo,' p roc using a report "riddled with weasel words

that imply accuracy when the committee has none to
back up a statement or observabon "

According to Schwartz, the committee "ignores
NMiFS's own data that shows that the escape
aspect. (ol trawling with TEDs is great Tests.. constant-
lv confirm that the large cape...of turiles.(occurs) at
the expense of other fisheries such shrimp, The commit-
tee insists that turtle deaths are linked to commercial

fishing efforts when., just
the opposite is true."

SSchwa rtz said the corn-
mruttec failed to show that
autopsied turtles had died
from dry drowning, ad-
ding thai in autopsies he
had conducted on mans'
North Carolina turtles, dry
drovrung was the cause of
death in less than five per-
cent

'The corrittee was
Inot aware that sea turtles

can go lone intern als be-
tween breaths, up to 20
hours," he pointed out
And the cor, itt',e also
was unaware that 'depth
behavi.or of males (sur-

face) and females bottomo) makes alL..populabon es-
temates from aerial surveys useless, tor all sexes are not
visible equally on the surface ir. a 5Q-5b ratio, as one
would Cepect," he added.

S Schwartz als-o cnlicLzd the use of extrapolated data,
a procedure which "has many pitfalls, for enort is not
t-e sormc by geographic arc-, nor car, one simply as-
sume that t one boat catches one turtle per dat. then X
boats wilt catch X turtles per day, season, etc. Such cap-
tires are useless or erroneous vs hen.. extrapolated r a
season, area or fishery as a total effect on turies"

In nine tpxd pages of rebu tta of the co'rirottec's
findings, Schwartz explained, page by page and line by
hrye, his basis for concluding that 'many areas in the
report maie claims that art not supoced wits data"

Sonic Excluder Rejected
A t a ed Snapper heanog held it Cameron,Lvu:s,ana tns past Auusi, the people were told

about tne reection of the testiri ot a son: excluder
devec. Daraid Leieque, PE suonorted me following
tniiaor recording a practice: aherrati,.e to cage-type
e,,c!udcre vice'

Daring the TED,- Hearng in Cameron, M~chal Trico
announced that he. Dr, tarti Lerhardi, and I had
worked together to develop an ie foran alternatse
type oi excluaer oevice, on that could be used to
present rurties and ant o:her unwanted species from
ge tiiig cauigrt in shrimp nets

We called the dev ice a Sonic Excluder Device because
it works on the principle of sound energy, sort of like
blowing the hom of N our car to w. am an animal to get
out of the road It was a very simple idea, a good idea,
one that the shrimpers immediately said that they'
would like to see tested since it would be-so much more
practcal than cage-type excluder devices,

What happened to the Sonic Exclude' Device idea? If
a new Excluder Desice is to be accepted as a legal alter-
native tor a!ready-approved Excluder Desices, it must
be tested according to a iid set of rules established by
the Federal government

To properly meet the minimum requirement for the
tesnng would have cost over $20JO3,l We dd not have
than kind of money but we were told that there was a
program available that could provide money for that
purpose We prepared a octaled proposal in order to

vet a crant t do the work needed in order to have the
Sonc Escluder Device tested and accepted as an alterna-
ls, e

After many months, we were told that the proposal
was reincted. No specific reasons for the rejtions were
g'ven We have receved no reply to a May 22, 1 ,9D let-
ter wx sent to tee NahonaJ Manne Fisheries Sen- ice,
our most recent attempt to find out why the idea has
been rejected,

Mr Tnco met with representanves of the Louisiana
Wildlife and Fisheries July 24, 1990 to ask for their assis-
tance in having the Sonic Excluder Devices considered
as alternatives to cage-qpe excluder devices As late as
this week, even the Li'TD has not been able to find out
why the Sonic Excluder Device idea was rejected
without ever being tested in the field.

It works in Dr Lenhardt's turtle tanks at the Manne
Insttute in Virginia and we think that it would work in
the Gulf.

We believe that it should be possible and practical to
use sound waves to repel from the path of a shrimp
boat species not being sought by the shrimper.

We believe that we have a practical solution to
everyones' problem, a solution that would save the
turtes, the snappers, the shrimpers, everyone, and we
cannot understand why it has been rejected.

ir Daniel Leveque, P.E.
Lake Charles, LA 70605



Tauzin
Asks
Bush
For
TEDs
Solution

U.S. Rep. Billy Tauzin
(D-La.) expressed his dis-
appointment with the
Bush Administration's ap-
parent selective sym-
pathy regarding turtle
excluder devices (TEDs)
and U.S. shrimping
families.

In a letter to the presi-
dent, Tauzin cited his dis-
appointment for the
administration taking
"immediate and direct in-
volvement" in a recent
delay of steps to protect
the northern spotted owt
because the White House
had concerns that such
steps could harm the tim-
ber industry in the Pacific
Northwest.

In the letter Tauzin
said he has been working
for over a year with
several of his congres-
sional colleagues with
the current and previous
administrations on the
issue. He said that
numerous ideas have
been put forth to the
Department of Com-
merce and to the Bush ad-
ministration to strike a
balance between protec-
tion of endangered sea
turtles and the commer-
cial shrimpers.

Tauzin also reminded
Bush of the conversation
that he had with Tauzin,
Rep Lindy Boggs (D-
La.), and Bob Livingston

(R-La.) aboard Air Force
One on the way to New,
Orleans on September 8,
1989, for a presidential
visit. During that flight
Bush told White House
Chief of Staff John
Sununu that he did not
want to put shrimping
families out of business
and instructed Sununu
that something should be
done to alleviate the prob-
lem, Tauzin said.

In May of this year the
long awaited National
Academy of Sciences
study on the effectiveness
of TEDs in turtle conser-
vation was presented to
Congress. Tauzin cited
the study for its recom-
mendation to seek
modifications in the ap-
plication of TEDs. He
urged the president to
modify the regulations to
protect the livelihoods of
shrimping families.

Negotiations with
foreign governments to

S( ,
NFSI'

: 
('tmph'r I,

26
And God said, "Let

I us make man it our
image, after our like-
ness; and let him-
have dominion over-
the ish of the sea,
and over the fowl of
the air, and over the,
cattle, and over al&
the earth, and over--
every creeping thing-:
that creepeth uporx.r
the earth."
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"I know the president
is just as genuinely con-
cemed about the
livelihood of the shrimp-
ing families as he is with
the timber farrlics,"
Tauzin said in a state-
ment from his
Washington office.

protect endangered sea
turtles may be drawn
out, Tauzin wrote. He
also pointed out that
shrimpers are "feeling the
effects of imports and
rising costs of operation
as their small and uncon-
trollable profit margins
dwindle."

A little boy sat upon the wharf,cause Daddy was coming home!
His little eyes were filled with pride,
Daddy's been gone so long...

He just knew that in the hold,
a good catch had been laid,
Mom wouldn't worry now so much,
the bills could all be paid.

We wouldn't even lose the house,
for which they'd worked and slaved,
Before the TEDS, when times were good,
and hard work really paid.
But something was wrong; something
terribly bad!
Dad's shoulder's were dropped and
his eyes seemed so sad.
His arms were so tense, as he hugged
his son tight,
He couldn't look him in the face;

something just wasn't eight.
He said, "Daddy, please, tell me
what is wrong if you can.

I'll help you fix it, I'll understand!"
His daddy said, "Son, I'd love to, but,
I simply don't know how;

The shrimp we managed to haul aboard,
fills less than half the bow.

We dragged and worked so very hard,
and the shrimp were really there;
But, to save the turtles, they made us
pull TEDs and that made us lose half-
the boat's share!

They say we. must save the endangered
species, and don't care what happens

to our families!
There's something gone wrong with the

laws of our land-
abortions okay, kill the unborn babies'

I just don't understand!
But save the turtles that we never see!
They don't give a damn about you and me!
Save the turtles! Kill unborn babies?
Destroy families! With laws made by men!
This was not God's intention, my son,
We'll fight until the end!"

by Juanita 3fatherne

CONI -U I('IAI. I IS)IfI I(.MAN
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years of age, own my own vessel and have
nsrp fisherman for the past 42 years. My

two sons have been fishermen all of their lives and my
son-in-law is also a fisherman.

Concerning the TED issue Is seems as though the
public has only heard one side of the story, as told by en-
vironmentalists. They make you believe that the trawler
is the bad guy and responsible for killing the turtle
population.

Before the Texas season even opened, the news
media had a story showing a crippled turtle washing
up on the Texas shore. The environmentalists said this
had to be a poor turtle caught by a shrimper trawling il-
legally (bootlegging) off the Texas coast. They made it
seem like this was the only way it
could have died and washed ashore.
I do not think this true.

Thtn after the season opened
another story said that 31 turtles
were found dead and washed
ashore from Galveston to Madago
da Beach. Again, before investiga, ,g, environmen-
talists made you believe that the "terrible trawlers"
were the cause of this.

I would like to tell you that these 31 turtles were
found dead about the same time and in the same area as
the burning tanks and oil spill off of Galveston. Remem-
ber all of the chemicals sprayed in trying to put out that
fire. But no one said that this tragic accident could have
harmed the turtles.

We then travelled further West to Aransas Pass to fol-
low the shrimp. I know that there were at least 500
other fishing boats besides myself who went West.
There was not one TV story showing dead turtles. I did
not personally hear of any turtles that were killed in
that area.

If any turtles would have been killed I am sure the
environmentalists would have made a big issue of this.

Personally, I do not recall the last time I caught a
turtle in my nets.

Some people try to say that we are not catching any
more turtles in our nets because we killed them all and
they are becoming extinct.

Iam sure most of you by now have seen the TV
programs showing what is happening on Mexico's
beaches. The local citizens there are butchering the
turtles on the hatching grounds. The people are getting
the turtle eggs and either selling them or using them for
themselves or to feed their animals. I understand that
most of these people are poor and use what nature will
send them. But by far these people are a much greater
threat to the turtle population than we are.

As a man who makes his living off of natural resour-
ces, I do not want to see one of nature's creatures be-
come extinct.

I cannot understand how environmentalists can say
that the TEDs are the answer. This device is a drastic
measure to save a few turtles at the cost of making the
fisherman extinct.

Tests show that we will loose up to 42% of our catch

if these things are put on our nets. The authorities ac-
cuse us of not knowing how to install the TEDs. I know
for a fact that these "authe'ities" experimented with the
TEDs on a fishing vessel and when all was said and
done these experts also lost 42% of the catch...

...An environmentalist said that it did not matter
how much shrimp was lost with the TEDs. Well I want
to tell you that was an awful big statement and very
hard to swallow.

My boat is tied up for five months out of the year
from December to April. During that time I do -ot col-
lect unemployment or take advantage of any
governmental subsidizing program.

If I have to put a device that loses 1/3 to 1/2 of my
catch, I will most definitely go out of
business and then the government
will have to support me. I want to

'I'S tell you that I do not want to see this
happen.

All of these problems don't even
address the dangers TEDs pose to

the crew members. I know of one instance where a
fisherman was knocked overboard by a TED. Fortunate-
ly, he was not hurt but he most certainly could have
been severally injured...

...I feel that when our cause is honestly told to the
people and President George Bush, the truth will
previl and we will be freed from the harms of the

I ask you, Mr. Environmentalist, to tell me how
many turtles you have found while boarding our boats
and checking our nets dunng the day and in the middle
of the night; delaying our work for hours on end.

Why don't you show the truth and stop putting all
the blame on the fisherman?

Why don't you invest your time and money in farm-
ing turtles instead of exterminating fishermen?

There are thousands of dollars spent each year in
shrimp farming and I am sure turtle farming can be
productive and yield much more than 8,000 turtles each
year.

The public has been misinformed from the very
beginning and we, the fishermen, are paying the price.

One trip to Mexico will show you where part of the
problem lies. just go there and you can buy purses,
boots, shoes, belts and jackets made with turtle skin.

Mr. Environmentalist you are trying to stop us from
making a living. How would you like it if we stopped
your paycheck, credit cards, retirement and insurance
or not let you be able to have your car or vacation?

Recently in Texas one of my fellow fishermen was ar-
rested, his boat seized, he was put in jail and his bond
set at $10,000.00. For what? He did not kill a turtle, he
did not even have a turtle ii his possession! Can you
tell me this Is fair?

So what will the TEDs prove? Will they prove to save
.the turtle? I don't think so but I can assure you the
TEDs will not save our industry.

Mr. Environmentalist, I Invite you on mry boat . n my
next trip out. I will bet you that no turtle will be caught.

Steven CArpEJ ti#r
GallIano, La.

THE COMMERCIAL FISHERMAN

I



117

LOMMERCIAL FJSHERMAN

May 9, 1990

Honorable Billy Tauzin, Honorable Solomon Ortiz,
Honorable Bob ivingston, Honorable Gregg Laughlin,
Honorable Earl Hutto, Honorable Gene Taylor:

Dear Congressmen:

The members of this association appreciate all your
endeavors to assist the industry through an Oversight
Hearing on TEDs, and to allow the Subcommittee of
Fisheries and Wildlife to be made aware of the existing
conditions of the most valuable fishery of the US. -

During the oral testimony of Mr. William Fox, he ad-
vised that there was documented take of the sea turtles
in the shrimp fishery that ex-
tended beyond the present TED
regulations. The shrimp industry
from North Carolina to Texas ex-
presses their concern that this T i
regulation excluded the inclusion I let
of those states at the time of the
implementation of the present Wri
mandatory regulation and ques-
tions why the exclusion by
NMFS existed. We strongly sup- CotPgres
port an immediate expansion of
the regulations to include that praisin8
shrimp fishery in the New vi sib es
England states. visible

We are astonished to learn the Cc
from Ambassador Edward 0 Q
Wolfe's statement on the bottom Sh m-
of Page 2 and top of Page 3..."he re
Department of State and the AmencA
Commerce Department's Nation-
al Marine Fisheries Service
(NMFS) have been consulting on
how this provision of the law
should be implemented. NMFS is
currently working to determine the average incidental
take rate for the U.S. fleet, which is necessary before
standards for comparability can be developed."

ls the Henwood & Stuntz Report on Capture and
Mortality of Sea Turtles in Shrimp Trawls obsolete? The
statistics in that report (47,000 capture and 11,000 mor-
tality by the shrimp industry) forms the basis support-
ing the mandatory regulation.

Also, we would like to remind the Congressmen that
Mexico was given the TED option 1984-1988, but
rejected the TEDs because of shrimp loss and that they
felt their trawlers posed no threat to sea turtles of any
magnitude. Other countries have been approached, but
the Mexico report of rejection is the only report that has
been seen by the industry.

This association again stresses that the pond raised

tit
a,

S

shrimp must be included with wild production under
the embargo system. There are countries of the pond
raised shrimp involved in the direct and indirect use of
sea turtles and those countries are using the U.S market
in which the domestic fleet must compete. Those
countries are contributing to the decline of the turtle
populations and will ignore, if allowed, conservation
measures to enhance sea turtle populations.

Because of the condition of the shrimp industry, and
the delay anticipated by the State Department to embar-
go shrimp under the Pelly Amendmenrt, we feel that the
regulation should be placed with the General Account-
ing Office for a complete review and analysis of impact
on the industry. NMFS should be held accountable to
the General Accounting Office, with skepticism toward

the use of "extrapolations in
terms of' and best scientific data
available," in sea turtle capture
and mortality by shrimp trawlers,
and the supporting data thatwas TEDs incurred insignificant

oh' shrimp loss. Therefore, economic
si ~ impact on the industry would be

st under a "minor rule." Evidence of
loss of income by the industry is

l'en now present, as stipulated by the
shrimp industry at the public

their hearings on the proposed regula-
tion, that the majority of the most
valuable fishing industry wouldened fall into a state of bankruptcy
from a regulatory taking of in-

"s of come, and NMFS has begun to
speak in terms of a 10 percent
shrimp loss with the use of TEDs.
Industry contends 30 percent loss.

We are baffled about the inef-
fectiveness of the Head Start Pro-
gram. This program has been in
effect for over 12 years and

received glowing reports, and funds continued to be ap-
propriated at the request of NMFS and USFW. Perhaps
the reason we have seen no return on nesting females is
the fact that for the first few years, until scientific data
revealed that temperature determined sex, a male
population was being released into the wild. It may be
that this program has potential and should not cease
rearing wild hatchlings without a further study. Would
it not be feasible a for members of Congress to review a
thorough fiek study of the facilities at the Galveston
Lab for a determination of whether the experimental
population sl'Ould be continued or cease?

Thank yot, for all your assistance and we look for-
ward to working with you on all aspects affecting this
industry.

Concerned Shrimpers of America

ft-Selt 8 - Mnx, ,-JU I. 1993O
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April 11, 1990

Senator J. Bennett Johnston
136 Hart Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Johnston:

I a= a shrimper from Erath, Lcuisiana and find myself traped in a dilena
created by the United States Congress. I am appealing to you for heap and
guidance concerning the TED issue. The following is an account of how the TED
regulation is impacting my efforts to make a living.

Since late January, I have been shrimping off of Key West F:orida. For
two months, I trawled with TED's in all four of my nets. My boat, the Brothers
Fride, was checked by agents of the Florida Marine Fisheries Fatrc! on February 10,
1990 and found t-, be in compliance with the TED regulations, as wEll as, other
marine regulations. During that time period, I was catching about 93,030.C0 worth
of shrimp per week. That was barely enough to justify goits out.

In talking to other fishermen in the area, the one's that were catching good,
were not pulling TED's. I experinerted for myself by remo-:ing t'e TE 's from two
of the nets and leaving then in the other two. There was a draoStic difference.
The nets without the TED's consistently caught 100 to 150 rcunds zre shrimp.

On March 26, 1990, I removed the other two TED's. During that week f fishing
my catch jumped to $5,700.00 worth of shrimp - nearly double when compared to trawling
with TED's.

On April 2, 1930, I was boarded again by Florida Marine Fisheries Patrol.
The agent turned out to be the same one who checked meon Feruary 10th. I was given
a citation for not pulling TED's. The agent noted on the citation that previously
I was using TED's. This boarding by the Florida agency took place in federal waters
and no other violations were found.

Senator Johnston, what do I need to do? What can you do in Concress to correct
this burden on the shrimper? The ironic thing about the whale mess is that during
the entire time I was down there, I did not catch any turtles.

I will be going out again in a few days. Should I put the TED's back in?
Should I keep loosing shrimp? Please let me know something. My address is
710 West Pine Street, Erath, Louisiana, 70533. My phone number is (31E) 937-6705.

Thank you for whatever assistance you can offer.

Sincerely,

Jimmie Leger
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Mr. Tee John Mialjevich
P.O. Box 477
Delcambre, Louisiana 70528

Dear Tee John:

Knowing that your Board meeting is coming up in the near future to consider
approval of the agreement reached in Houston, I thouqht it appropriate to send
you -- and your Board -- this letter outlining my thoughts.

The decision for the Board is not going to be easy. The prospect of using
TEDs, particularly given your justifiable concerns with the amount of
accompanying shrimp loss, is not something your members are likely to be
enthused about. However, it is my firm belief the Houston deal is the best deal
available for your membership. I am not trying to say the Houston deal is the
right or the best way to approach the problem, or that it is not. In my
opinion, that is now academic. A deal has been struck, and unless you have
the political clout to overturn it, it will go into effect.

To complicate matters for your Board, the Louisiana Variable is a substantially
better deal for your constituency than the Gulf-wide regulations. As you
know, however, the Louisiana Variable is not available to Louisiana it you don't
buy off on the entire deal. Therefore, you and your Board have to decide
whether or not you've got the political clout to overturn the entire deal. If
you don't, then you should grab the Louisiana Variable and sign off.

My perception of your "political clout" is that you probably don't have enough.
If that is an accurate assessment then it simply is not worth the risk of losing
the Variable. I'm not trying to be negative Tee John -- I'm just trying to
assess political reality. And the political reality of this situation is that the
leading commerical shrimp industry organizations (with the exception of yours)
from South Carolina to Texas, and the environmental community, have signed
off and endorsed a set of regulations which deal with a very CifficIAt,
controversial, and contentous problem. The fact they have done so represents
substantial political clout.

In the face of that consensus is it really reasonable to believe there will be
enough political enthusiasm in the Senate to reject an agreement which has been
endorsed by everyone except the Concerned Shrimpers? I think not. This is
particularly true if the alternative is the distinct possibility of more restrictive
regulations in the event NMFS is forced to discard this agreement (the
environmental community won't agree to less) or the possibility of a very
dangerous lawsuit by the environmental community under the Endangered
Species Act. With those as the alternatives, and with everyone else signed off,

Mr. Tee John Mialjevich
December 17, 1986
Page 2

why would any politician want to run the risk of leading the charge?

Tee John, you may not like the Houston deal, but my conclusion is that it is
the best deal you will get. I urge you to sign off and take the Louisiana
Variable. If you or your Board wishes to discuss this with me further please
don't hesitate to call me.

; ipy Holidays,

ray otter
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CONIMI RC JAL I ISIIFRMAN JULY-AUGUST, 199D-lVag 11

1; .. . . . . . .

'The incidental capture of sea turtles in shrimp
trawls was identified by this committee as the
mojor cause of turtle mortality as a result of
human activities; it kills more sea turtles than
all other human activities combined'"-from the
N.A.S. conclusions. 'Offshore Gulf sh rimp trawls
are the number one killer of snapper, responsible
for killing 12 million of the popularfood and
gamefish annually"NMFS says.

IS IT ERROR, SELF-DECEPTION OR FRAUD? As we are faced with the "scientific find-
ings" that create a problem for shimpers with turtles, bycatch and red snapper, I feel my
comments about scientists are in order. Scientists are not infallible, even the most respon-
sible scientist can make an honest mistake. Mistakes made while trying to do one's best
are tolerated when corrected. But mistakes made through negligent work are not. Haste.
carelessness, inattention and a number of other faults can lead to work that fails to meet
the standards demanded in science. These errors can cost years of effort, both for the
scientist who make the errors and for others who try to build on that work.
Some scientists feel that the pressures on them are an inducement to speed up results
whether the results are right or wrong. They ma, cut corners to complete a project while
sacrificing quality. Sometimes, scientists have a tendency to see what they expect to see
and fall to notice the most obvious conclusions. Self-delusion or self-deception is not only
confined to an individual scientist, scientists as a group often get caught up in the scien-
tific pursuit that later proves to be unfounded.
Sometimes there is fraud, A significant difference exists between preventable error and out-
right fraud. In the case of error the scientists do not intend to publish inaccurate results.
but when scientists commit fraud, they know what they are doing. It can range from select-
ing only one side of a position, to changing the data to meet expectations, to the outright
fabrication of results. Fraud can undermine the confidence and trust of society in science
with potentially serious consequences,
A scientist can no more be a little bit dishonest than a woman can be a little bit pregnant.
Honest scientists are witnessing scientific misconduct. I believe they have an obligation to
protect their research from internal erosion and predetermined conclusions of funding
agencies. If the proper investigations are started, these honest scientists will come forward
to uphold the integrity of science.
So which is it? Error, Self-deception or fraud. Is the shrimping industry really the villain or
are some scientists playing with numbers unUl they come out saying what they want? A
general accounting office investigation and an investigation by the inspector general of the
Department of Commerce would answer these questions. Contact your congressman and
demand that these investigations be started immediately.

This Ad is Paid for by The Concerned Shrimpers of America

Author-Tee John Mailievich, President
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Waterway may
threaten
Officials keeping
eye on proposal
ay HECTOR F. MRZA-TEEJO
Stie/ Frwm n ewpaer

BD.OWNSVILLS - The con-
etruction of a proposed intra-
otal waterway between the
Mexican porter of Matamoros and
Vema could take sway half
the business from the Port of
Brownsville, Port Director Jim
Knse sal.

"it would not kill us, but it's
something we need to watch,"
Krun said.

The Mexican government Is
studying the possibility of
dredging about 700 mtles of
waterway along the Gulf of
Mexico, fmom an aa 18 ilets
eouth of Mbtonorcs all the way
to Veracrus, said Vernon Zehr-
hort, executive director of the
Gulf Intracoastal Canal Assocta

Behrhoret said his organica-
don recently signed a sonsulting
a&gremznt with the Mactea
firm C;onetricora, Consultors y
Comerclaladore to look into
the Potential oonstmuon of the
waterway. CCC, a private Com-
"By, it dong hasibility tudy
6-tiel[eOt Ve-mmot, he

Sproposeed waterway would
take cta of domestic comssce
] moz& the coast, it wwld be used
/ trpil to trausport oil,Ber

boret said. -
" rbloret said the proposed

waterway could divert sewm Mi
the Ibahi thtt goe tb gb
Brownaville between Mexico and
the United States and Canada

- "But it So ha the potential 9
-inareaang traffic," he said

ri port
Ktruse said the new watarwa;

likely would decrease the traffic
through the port of Srown4vIlls
Though he pointed out he di
not have prese statlatina a
hland. Kruis estimated the
sbout half the business at t
Port of Brownsville come ft~r
Intracoastal commerce.

"1 understand the prct I
still n Its early stages ... it me
not go throsgh," Kruse al1
"But if it goes through, It
going to affect US all - tt
porte ofl Corpus Chrit]i ar
Brownevills,"

Brownsville Zconomic De0
opment Council Chairman f ot)
Board Irv DownIng said he d
not know much about the Mes
can waterway proect, yet, '
it's something we need to 1o
at," he said.

'nyhi that aflect tl
Port of BrowVnville affets t
entie ares," he said. "Ma
why we need to follow
closely,"

Intercoantal waterway pie
alSo wer Included in a rep
the Mexican tourist agen
FONATLIB put out regardi
the proposed development of
PIacI a a multi.milliOn doll
toufist resort.

YONATUR's report said
waterway would go from Ma
more to Tmpico Passing ft
La Pens, Which i half*
between the two coastal citi
FONATUR's plans Indicate Cl
the waterway would srve

-attract tourism from the UNr
tute alonL the -waterway,

addition to Increasing comme
along the coat,

* Accrdtng to FONATUIR,
Le Faca development we
rival other resure developed
the "aos Agency, uch U
tun, in the Yucatan pentns

A

41&CZWI stLect?

S1~A ~V4

0 SecrJ,il,

V
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July 17, 1991

John Mialjevich
C,:ncerned Shrirpers of Ar,mierica
722 Bellemeade Blvd.
Gretna, LA 74'1056

This is a brief synopsis of the events leading up to the
Coast Guard boar ding my vessel, Rormans 1: 16, and miy
receiving a citation claiming I was pulling altered TEDs.

On Tuesday, July 16, 1991, I was shrimping off Freeport,
Texas. At approxirm-,ately 2:00 p.r. rmy vessel was boarded by
four officers of the U.S. Coast Guard. Upon boarding, the

officers inspected safety equiprsent, boat papers, etc.
After which I was instructed to haul back inorder that they
could inspect the TEDs. After a lengthy inspection and
"private" discussion between the officers, they decided to
contact the C.G. Cutter Pt. Spencer from where they had
departed. The Spen er noti fied the Gal vest on office.
Around 4:00-4:30 p.r. , Gal veston instructed the Spencer to
escort miy vessel to the Coast Guard station in Freeport. We
arrived there around 6:30 p.ri . and were met by two officers
fror,, NMFS. The Marine Fisheries officers and Coast Guard
personnel inspected the TEDs at least five tir,,es. At this
tire they decided to contact NMFS headquarters in Pensacola,
Florida to deterriiine what action should be taken. Over the
phone NMFS i n Pensacol a instructed there, t:, issue roe a
citation and confiscate my nets for trawling with altered
TED's. I was repeatedly informed that I could go to jail
and be fined up to $50,000.00.

One of NMFS' officers had been transferred from C'alifornia
for the Texas opening specifically for TEDs enforcement. He
told rme that he had been led to believe that Gulf Shrirm pers
caught 2, 3 and 4 turtles per drag and hauled in "tons" of
shrimp when in actuality he had seen no turtles and the
largest total catch he had seen for an entire trip on a boat
was 3,000 lbs. This proves the misinforuiation that is being
distributed even within their own agency.

As per our conversation, for two years I have comiiplied with
the law by using TEDs. My TEDs were built by a commercial
net man here in Freeport. Since he supplied many shr ivipers
I had no reason to question the legality of rmy TEDs.

I am enclosing photographs talen by a local press
photographer showing that the hole in ,-,y TEDs was regulation
size and nothing blocking the hole. The photographs were
taken fror a distance due to the fact that Mac Fuss with
NMFS would not allow the photographer on the vessel.

I have contacted my congressman's office and they say he has
already begun taking action.

I also contacted rry friend in Brownsville and she says
Johnny Jerome owner of the fishing vessel Jason Wade is the
man arrested for not having any TEDs and was fined $50. His
telephone number is (512) 544-7761. I tried to contact hiri
but apparently he is out fishing. I was unable to get the
name of his attorney at this time.

I ar,.sening a copy of this by mail with copies of the

Roy E. Crook, III
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TESTIMONY OF JULIUS COLLINS
BEFORE THE COAST GUARD AND NAVIGATION SUBCOMMITTEE

OF THE MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES COMMITTEE
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
WEDNESDAY, JULY 24, 1991

WASHINGTON, D.C.

Good morning ladies and gentlemen, I am Julius Collins of Brownsville,

Texas. I have been in the shrimp business all my life. Son of a shrimper,

I started working at age 15 after going to school for 8 years. I started

on the bays and bayous of Louisiana, gradually worked to the offshore Gulf,

and in 1952 moved to Brownsville, Texas where I now work strictly in Gulf

waters. I currently own five Gulf vessels. I am a member of the Board of

Directors and a past President of the Texas Shrimp Association. I also

serve on the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, a post I have held

since 1981.

I am very confused about these new amendments to the sea turtle regu-

lations that are being proposed by the National Marine Fisheries Service.

I am also very confused and disappointed with the actions of some Coast

Guard personnel when boarding vessels for TED inspections.

On behalf of the membership of the Texas Shrimp Association, we

strongly oppose these regulations and urge you to oppose them also. The

shrimp industry in the Gulf is currently operating at a distinct disadvan-

tage because of the requirement to use turtle excluder devices (TEDs) in

their nets 9 months out of the year. The most productive time for shrimp

occurs jdfring those 9 months. Now for no apparent reason NMFS is proposing

to extend the use of TEDs year round. The National Marine Fisheries Ser-

vice admits to a 15% loss of catch using TEDs and believe me at times it's

alot more than that. We don't like it but we are complying with the law.

There is also a proposal to confiscate the shrimp catch for any TED

violation. That could bankrupt some of us as we do not have control of our
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boats once they leave the dock. We are at the mercy of the crews. I don't

believe it happens very often, but there is the possibility that the crews

could alter the nets once they are on the fishing grounds.

This year's shrimp season in Texas opened on July 6th, and at a recent

meeting of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council in Key West,

Florida, I asked the NMFS Regional Director about compliance with TED

regulations since the start of the season. His answer was that after a

massive enforcement effort in which NMFS and Coast Guard agents were

brought in from al I over the country, the first 2 days of the season there

were over 140 boardings off the Galveston area with only 5 violations

cited. Four of those violations were technical and only one was a criminal

violation -- which tells you that over 99% of the shrimpers were in com-

pl lance.

With this in mind ask yourselves, why does NMFS want to impose more

turtle regulations on the shrimp industry?

I also asked the Regional Director how many strandings were recorded.

His answer was 2. I later found out that after l days of massive effort

by the shrimp fleet, only 3 strandings were observed and none could be

directly blamed on shrimp trawl operations.

Again, with that in mind, why does NMFS want to impose more TED

regulations on the shrimp industry?

At the Gulf Council meeting in Key West a report was given by a

representative of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service on nesting female

Kemp's ridley sea turtles. As of July Ist of this year over 1,100 nests

had been documented on the beach at Rancho Nuevo, Mexico and they expect

more nestings before the end of the season. That's a significant increase

over last year and the first time since 1977 that the number of nests has
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gone over the 1,000 mark.

With this in mind, why does NMFS want to impose more turtle regula-

tions on the shrimp industry?

Why are these new regulations being proposed at a time when things are

going so well and the conflict between industry and government is beginning

to settle down? Why is the shrimp industry being threatened instead of

rewarded for complying with TED regulations? When Dr. Fox, Assistant

Administrator of NOAA, was asked that question he indicated that the agency

Is responding to a threat of a lawsuit by an environmental group. Since

when is it the policy of a government agency to propose regulations on its

citizens in response to a threat? To me this sounds as if NMFS is being

blackmailed. And if this is the case, what does NHFS intend to do the next

time an environmental group threatens to sue? -- impose the death penalty

for anyone attempting to make a living using a net in the Gulf of Mexico?

If these new regulations pass, that is the only option remaining.

Ladies and gentlemen, we are hard working human beings trying to

survive in this ever-changing world. At least give us a fair opportunity

to do so.

I want to thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify before

the subcommittee. I would be happy to answer any questions.

47-322 0 - 91 - 5
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Office of jkmeal OC Mel
Southeast uerim*410 Ra ge? elwr
at. PetersbcIro 1L 31703

RAI ftA No.

Dear

an Lon., this office issued you a Rotie of
Violate on and Jsesmnt chargiwn you vith a Violation of the
magnsraon ]rLshery Conservation and KenagenEt Alot. The JOVA
assessed apenaly of. The penalty became a a
agency assesiunt as 3992.. fat penalty is now
dne and payable to the federal gavarriment.

Mre are two Iediate 'onseqJ1eoee of you raiW e41 athe
pena~l~ty rlze, pemit applications filed vit2h or the
national F I Ari.s service w1 be denied or -evokAd.
seconds a aritime lien has been created Tiat the vassal Ueed
in the vi Lolaon. Idditia4 ly, failure on. buat t pat
]ea:L(by n M ow moray order anda payable to the" fteWaUrd of
the .1d 8tta w") or to mks suitable a a -- to ]ar sich
jen %l:thin thit days of receipt of this letter wll result

SASUi31 by the sovernuent. Farther action includes
oc OioUM aton arinst you in federal district court,
the mariti-e lien (renlt ig in s&Lsur and sale of the

Vessel to pa the penalties assessed, plus interst anrsn
penalty rm a administrative tee) or reportin t abe

n 8 to the ZXZntazal ]tevenue service (IRS).

Jeas be further sadred that., ,ommnaing as of the date of this
letters you Will he cae4interest on- thie out'standing civil
pltmsy at th rate or ght percent (at) per n, uvleas the
oLvLI penalty I aId within thirty (20) days from such data. In
addt iJ, you wi be assessed charges to cover the aost of
poceesin mmd ha=dli this delinqment 6o4ai10 YOU wll be

assessed a further penalty, not to a=ad six percent (6%) per
annuP should thi d abt beome more than ty , (90) days past
duet

If you have any questions concerning this matter, please ontact
me at 813-893-3617.

staff Attorney



TABLE 6-2 Order-of-Magnitude estimates of human-caused mortality on juvenile to adult loggerhead and Kemp's ridley sea turtles, an index of the certainty of the
mortality estimates, and a list of preventative or mitigative measures needed or in place for each type of mortality.

Mortality (number/vear)
Source of Mortality Bank of Certainty Preventative and Mitigative
Caused by Humans Loggerheads Kemp's Ridleys of Estimate* Measures in Place

Shrimp Trawling 5,000-50,000 500-5,000 1 Turtle excluder
devices, tow times, time and
place restrictions.

Other fisheries 500-5,000 50-500 3 Open and closed seasons and
(trawl and fisheries, and Maritime
release, passive Pollution International
gear, including Protocol
entanglement in
lost nets and
debris)

Dredging 50-500 5-50 2 Seasons and turtle removal

Collisions and 50-500 5-50 3 None
boats

Oil-rig removal 10-100 5-50 3 Surveys and turtle removal

Entrainment in 5-50 5-50 1 Turtle removal with tended
power plants barrier nets

Directed take 5-50 5-50 3 Prohibition

= most certain, 3 = least certain
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NOAA Technical Memorandum
NMFS- SEFC - 266

Kemp's Ridley Head Start Experiment and Other Sea
STu'rtle Research at the Galveston Laboratory:

Annual Report-Fiscal Year 1989

U. S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration

National Marine Fisheries Service
Southeast Fisheries Center

Galveston Laboratory
Gafveston, TX 77551-5997

JUNE 1990

/10)
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NOAA TECHNICAL MEMORANDUM
SEFC-NMFS-266

Kemp's Ridley Head Start Experiment and Other Sea

Turtle Research at the Galveston Laboratory:

Annual Report-Fiscal Year 1989

BY

Clark T. Fontaine, Marcel J. Duronslet, Dickie B. Revera,
Theodore D. Williams, Jo A. Williams, Sharon A. Manzella,

Erich K. Stabenau, Andre M. Landry,Jr. and Charles W. Caillouet, Jr.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Robert A. Mosbacher, Secretary

NATIONAL OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION
John A. Knauss, Administrator

NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE
William W. Fox, Assistant Administrator for Fisheries

JUNE 1990

This Technical Memorandum series is used for documentation'and timely communication
of preliminary results, interim reports, or sin, Jar special-purpose information. Although
the memoranda are not subject to complete fonnal review, editorial control, or detailed
editing, they are expected to reflect sound professional work.



130

The National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) does not approve, recommend
or endorse any proprietary product or proprietary material mentioned in this
publication. No reference shall be made to NMFS, or to this publication
furnished by NMFS, in any advertising or sales promotion which would
indicate or imply that NMFS approves, recommends, or endorses any
proprietary product or proprietary material mentioned herein or which has as
its purpose any intent to cause directly or Indirectly the advertised product to
be used or purchased because of this NMFS publication.

This report should be cited as follows:

Fontaine, Clark T., Marcel J. Duronslet, Dickle B. Revera,
Theodore D. Williams, Jo A. Williams, Sharon A. Manzella,
Erich K. Stabenau, Andre M. Landry, Jr. and Charles W.
Calllouet, Jr. 1990. Kemp's ridley head start experiment
and other sea turtle research at the Galveston Laboratory:
Annual report-fiscal year 1989. NOAA Technical
Memorandum NMFS-SEFC-266, iv plus 28p.

Copies may be obtained by writing:

National Technical Information Service
5258 Port Royal Road
Springfield, VA 22161
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), Galveston
Laboratory completed its eleventh year of the head start experiment
by releasing 808 tagged Kemp's ridley sea turtles (Lepidochelys
kem i), of the 1988 year-class on 25 May 1989 offshore of Padre
Island, Tx. One wild live-stranded and rehabilitated Kemp's ridley
(found stranded as a hatchling) also was released with the 1988
head start year-class. Another 45 head started Kemp's ridleys of
the 1986 year-class and 45 of the 1987 year-class were released
offshore of Panama City, FL between 17-24 May 1989 during turtle
excluder device (TED) certification trials conducted by the NMFS
Mississippi Laboratories.

Currently, 19,657 Kemp's ridley hatchlings have been received
for head starting of which 14,655 have been tagged and released
(74.6%). Most hatchlings have been imprinted to Padre Island but
some have been imprinted to Rancho Nuevo and Grand Cayman Island.
Experiments on captive propagation of head started Kemp's ridleys
was successfully completed by the Cayman Turtle Farm (1983) Ltd.,
Grand Cayman, B. W. I. but relocation of stunted, abnormal,
incurably sick or permanently handicapped head started Kemp's
ridleys to other organizations or agencies continued.

In July 1989, 2,012 hatchlings of the 1989 year-class were
flown by U. S. Coast Guard helicopter to the head start facilities
from the primary nesting beach at Rancho Nuevo, Tamaulipas, Mexico,
where they had been incubated, hatched and "imprinted."

The Galveston Laboratory continued its participation in NMFS'
Sea Turtle Stranding and Salvage Network (STSSN), documenting
strandings of sea turtles along the coasts of Texas and southwest
Louisiana on a two-week sampling interval. Stranding reports were
prepared and submitted to STSSN state coordinators in Louisiana and
Texas. Texas A&M University necropsied carcasses of dead-stranded
sea turtles to determine sex, reproductive development, food habits
and possible cause of death. Marine debris and sea turtle
entanglement sampling surveys were continued once per month from
West Matagorda Peninsula, TX to the Mermentau River, LA in
conjunction with STSSN activities. Sixteen aerial surveys for sea
turtles and Sargassum concentrations were conducted along the lower
coast of Texas during the Fiscal year (1 October 1988 - 30
September 1989).

During fiscal year 1989, DNA analyses of blood samples from
Kemp's ridley and green sea turtles was successfully used to
determine sex and routine histological examination for sex
determination of qonads and kidneys taken from ridleys that died
during head starting continued. In addition, two and three year-
old head started kemp's ridleys were used in stress physiology
studies related to turtle excluder device (TED) certification
trials in Florida. Preliminary results indicate that post-trawl
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changes in blood variables are the results of a mixed acidosis
containing metabolic and respiratory components.

A study was initiated in fiscal year 1989 to ascertain the
level of genetic variation present in populations of Kemp's ridley
anI to investigate phylogenetic relationships of Kemp's to other
sea turtles. There may be major implications to sea turtle
conservation and management if the genetic relationship of Kemp's
ridley to other sea turtles, especially the olive ridley, are
clearly understood. Further, biochemical characterization of
Rathke's gland exudate was completed on Kemp's ridley and
loggerhead sea turtles and possible functions of the gland were
indicated. Amino acid and amino sugar composition of high
molecular weight fractions indicated similarities between the two
species and the presence of lactic acid, a metabolite produced
during anaerobic glycolysis, suggested a possible excretory
function of this gland.

On 10-11 August 1989, a Blue Ribbon Panel comprised of Drs.
Peter Pritchard, John Hendrickson, Nat Frazer, Mark Grassman and
Thane Wibbels conducted a program review of the Kemp's Ridley Head
Start Experiment and made recommendations to the NMFS Southeast
Regional Office in St. Petersburg, FL concerning future work.



133

INTRODUCTION

Kemp's ridley sea turtle (Lepidochelys }kepi) is the most
endangered of the sea turtles. In June 1947, an estimated 40,000
turtles nested in a single day at the principal nesting beach near
the village of Rancho Nuevo, Tamaulipas, Mexico, bordering the
western Gulf of Mexico (Hildebrand, 1963). During the nesting
season from 8 April to 16 August 1989, only 835 nests were found
there (Richard Byles, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Albuquerque,
NM, personal communication, September 1989).

Head starting is an experiment and is part of an international
recovery program aimed at restoring the Kemp's ridley sea turtle
population (Klima and McVey, 1982; Woody, 1986). Phases of head
starting include collecting, incubati g and hatching the eggs,
"imprinting" the hatchlings, rearing the hatchlings in captivity
for 9-11 months, and tagging and releasing the turtles into the
wild (Klima and McVey, 1982; Mrosovsky, 1983; Caillouet, 1984;
Burchfield and Foley, 1989: Fontainip e Vtl., 1985, 1989b). One
goal of head starting has been to establish a new nesting colony
in the United States at the National Park Service's (NPS) Padre
Island National Seashore near Corpus Christi, TX.

One working hypothesis for head starting is that eggs and
hatchlings become imprinted to their natal beach in such a way that
the turtles return as adults to copulate and nest at the same
location when mature (Owens, Grassman and Hendrickson, 1982; Klima
and McVey, 1982; Caillouet, 1984; Fontaine and Caillouet, 1985;
Fontaine et al., 1985, 1989b). This hypothesis remains unproven
for any sea turtle species, but recent genetic research by Meylai,
Bowen and Avise (1990) on green turtles (Chelonia mvdas) supports
it. The Kemp's ridley head start experiment is perhaps the largest
field test of this hypothesis ever attempted. Another working
hypothesis of head starting is that the head started turtles have
at least as good a chance of survival after their release as their
wild counterparts of the same age or size. Head starting clearly
increases survival during the first year of life in captivity as
compared to survival of hatchlings in the wild.

The ultimate success of head starting will depend upon
documented evidence showing that head started Kemp's ridleys
survive, mature and nest on beaches to which they were "imprinted."
So far, this criterion of success has not been achieved. Reasons
for the failure could include, but are not necessarily limited to:

(1) a longer time to sexual maturity than the current
12 year lifespan of the experiment;

(2) survival rates at sea that are too low to produce
sufficient numbers of mature, head started animals
for copulation and nesting;

(3) a lack of imprinting;
(4) imprinting to other than the natal beach; and
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(5) habituation of turtles to conditions of
captive-rearing and human contact that could not be
overcome after release.

Of these, item 2 above seems the most likely, considering the wide
array of causes of at-sea mortality in sea turtles (Henwood and
Stuntz, 1987; Manzella, Caillouet and Fontaine, !988; Klima,
Gitschlag and Renaud, 1988; Fontaine It al., 1989a). Hrwever, this
does not preclude other reasons.

International teams of biologists and volunteers have
collected a small portion (< 5%) of the eggs laid during each
nesting season at Rancho Nuevo since 1978. The Instituto Nacional
de la Pesca (INP) of Mexico, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
(FWS) an4 its contractors and volunteers have been primarily
involved in this phase. Most of the eggs were collected in plastic
bags then placed in polystyrene foam boxes containing sand from the
Padre Island beach (Burchfield and Foley, 1989). In this way, they
were not allowed to touch the Rancho Nuevo sand. Boxes containing
the eggs and sand were then transferred by aircraft to the U. S.,
either to Corpus Christi and thence by vehicle to the Padre Island
National Seashore, or by direct flight to the National Seashore.
There the eggs were incubated in a hatchery under the surveillance
of NPS personnel. Beginning in 1985, incubation temperature was
controlled to increase the proportion of female hatchlings (Shaver
a t 1988b). In some years (1978, 1979, 1980, 1983, and 1989)
hatchlings also were obtained directly from Rancho Nuevo.

Upon emergence, hatchlings from eggs incubated at the National
S -hore were taken by NPS personnel to the Padre Island beach and
a.loued to crawl into the surf where they were scooped up in dip
net.: and placed in boxes. After being weighed and measured, the
"imprinted" hatchlings were transferred to the National Marine
Fisheries Service's (NMFS) laboratory in Galveston, TX, where they
were head started for 9-11 months. Most survivors in good health
and condition were tagged and released into the Gulf of Mexico.
Some were held longer than 1 yr by various cooperating or-
ganizations, oceanaria, agencies and universities as a potential
brood stock (Caillouet 1984; Caillouet It Al., 1986a) and to
determine if a longer period of head starting increased
survivability following release. Head started turtles kept at the
Cayman Turtle Farm, Grand Cayman Island, B.W.I., have been
successfully mated, and have produced viable F, generation
hatchlings (Wood and Wood, 1984, 1989). When the Kemp's Ridley
Working Group, comprised of representatives of INP, NMFS, FWS and
NPS, held its annual meeting in Brownsville, TX in October 1988,
it concluded that enough Kemp's ridleys had been "imprinted" at
Padre Island to test the hypothesis of imprinting and to test
feasibility of establishing a new nesting colony on Padre Island
with head started animals. Thus, Kemp's ridley hatchlings of the
1989 year-class were imprinted at Rancho Nuevo. Since 1985, the
NPS has increased its beach patrol intensity at the National
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Seashore during the nesting season to search for head started
nesters (Shaver at Al., 1988a; Shaver, 1989).

ACCOMPLISGMENTS

There have been 19,657 Kemp's ridleys representing year-
classes 1978-1989 received alive for head starting as of 30
September 1989 (Table 1). Of these, 14,655 (74.6%) had been head
started, tagged and released into the Gulf of Mexico and adjacent
estuaries (Table 2). Most (80%) of the hatchlings received alive
had been "imprinted" to Padre Island, but some had been "imprinted"
to Rancho Nuevo (19%) and Grand Cayman Island (1%).

Feeding, growth and survival of Kemp's ridleys during head
starting have been reported by Klima and McVey (1982), Fontaine et
Al. (1985), Caillouet it Al. (1986b) and Caillouet et Al. (1989).
Growth, migration and survival of the head started, tagged and
released turtles have been determined from reports of their
recapture or stranding (Manzella et Al., 1988; Fontaine &t Al.,
1989a). Diseases have been investigated by Clary and Leong (1984)
and Leong et Al. (1989).

Sporadic nestings of Kemp's ridleys and observations of a few
hatchlings in the surf at Padre Island have been reported by the
NPS since 1979, but to date there has been no evidence that such
events airs linked to head started Kemp's ridleys (Shaver, 1989).

A captive stock of head started Kemp's ridleys was established
for experiments in captive propagation as a "safety net" for the
species (Caillouet, 1984; Caillouet et al. 1986a). Successful
captive propagation of Kemp's ridleys was achieved by Cayman Turtle
Farm (1983) Ltd., Grand Cayman, B. W. I. with production of viable
hatchlings in 1986, 1987 and 1988 (Wood and Wood, 1984,1989).
Responsibility for the captive stock was transferred from NMFS to
FWS following the meeting of the Kemp's Ridley Working Group in
October 1988 at which time captive propagation was phased out of
the recovery program. It was clear at that time that captive
propagation was feasible and a proven success, and could be used
in the future if all other recovery efforts failed.

Head started Kemp's ridleys that were stunted, otherwise
abnormal, incurably sick, or permanently handicapped by injuries
were transferred to other organizations, agencies or investigators
to be used in research, or to be euthanized (Fontaine et al., 1985,
1989b).

Gonads and kidneys were routinely excised from Kemp's ridleys
that died during head starting so that sex of these turtles could
be determined his'ologically (Wibbels et al., 1985). This provided
NPS with information necessary to determine the relationship
between incubation temperature and sex ratio in Kemp's ridley
(Shaver " al., 1988b; King, 1989). Recently, DNA analyses based
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on blood samples from live individuals were used successfully to
determine sex in Kemp's ridley and green turtles by the Division
of Reproductive Genetics, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology,
University of Tennessee, Memphis, TN, in cooperation with the NMFS
Galveston Laboratory (Duronslet &t Al., 1989b; Demas et a~l., 1990).

Two-year-old and three-year-old Kemp's ridloys reared at the
Galveston Laboratory were submerged in trawls containing turtle
excluder devices (TED) during TED certification trials off Panama
City, FL on 17-24 May 1989. Blood samples were collected from the
paired cervical sinuses, before and after 5 min of trawling, and
were analyzed for H, lactate, sodium, potassium, chloride,
bicarbonate, total CO and P,0. Results indicated that post-trawl
changes in blood variables were the result of a mixed acidosis
containing metabolic and respiratory components (Stabenau and
Heming, 1989; Stabenau, Heming and Mitchell, MS). This research
is being conducted in cooperation with the University of Texas
Medical Branch (UTMB), Department of Internal Medicine, Marine
Biology Institute and Department of Physiology and Biophysics, as
well as the NMFS Mississippi Laboratories and Panama City
Laboratory.

A study is underway to ascertain the level of genetic
variation present in populations of Kemp's ridley sea turtle and
to investigate phylogenetic relationships of Kemp's ridley to other
sea turtles, particularly the olive ridley (L. olivacea). Blood
samples have been obtained from head started Kemp's ridleys
representing three year-classes (1986, 1987, and 1988) and 17
clutches, none of which were laid by the same female. Knowledge of
the level of intrasrcific variation in the Rancho Nuevo population
will aid in determining breeding structures and could lead to more
effective management and conservation. Thi3 work is being
conducted by the Department of Radiation Therapy, Biology Division,
UTMB in cooperation with the Galveston Laboratory.

It is important to determine how Kemp's ridley sea turtle is
related to other sea turtles especially the olive ridley. Clearly,
these two closely related species have been shown to be
taxonomically and morphologically distinct (Pritchard, 1989), but
it would be useful to determine the degree to which they are
genetically distinct or similar. For example, if Kemp's ridley
and olive ridley sea turtles were shown to be genetically
conspecific, though exhibiting morphological differences related
to environmental variability over their ranges, this could have
major implications to their conservation and management.

The Galveston Laboratory has participated in the STSSN and has
conducted a systematic survey of sea turtle strandings on southwest
Louisiana and Texas coasts resulting in documentation of 859
stranded sea turtles since 1985. These strandings are preliminary
and do not include all strandings reported to STSSN Headquarters
in Miami, FL. Total strandings from southwest Louisiana and Texas
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are available from STSSN Headquarters and are shown in preliminary
summaries in Tables 3-8 for the years 1984-1989, respectively (see
also Schroeder 1988, 1989). Of 859 strandings documented by the
Galveston Laboratory's survey, 79 were recovered alive of which 19
Kemp's ridleys were rehabilitated and released. Some rehabilitated
wild caught or live-stranded turtles have been tagged with radio-
tag, sonic-tag or satellite transmitters and tracked when released.

Sea turtle carcasses collected during STSSN surveys were
necropsied by the Department of Biology and Marine Biology, Texas
A&M University at College Station and Galveston, respectively, to
record biological observations and measurements, and to attempt to
determine cause of death (Heinly et al., 1988; Plotkin and Amos,
1988; Plotkin, 1989). Surveys of beached marine debris were
conducted in the area from West Matagorda Peninsula, TX to the
Mermentau River, LA, and provided an opportunity to document
ingestion of marine debris by sea turtles and their entanglement
in marine debris (Plotkin and Amos, 1988; Stanley, Stabenau and
Landry, 1988).

A study of the biochemistry and possible functions of Rathke's
gland secretions of head started Kemp's ridleys and loggerheads
(Caretta caretta) has been conducted by Radhakrishna et al. (1989)
and Weldon and Tannner (1990) of Texas A & M University in
cooperation with the Galveston Laboratory. Rathke's gland
secretions were found to contain 10 mg of protein per ml in Kemp's
ridley and 24 mg per ml in loggerhead. Glucosamine and proline
were major constituent amino acids. Amino acid and amino sugar
composition of high molecular weight fractions indicated
similarities between the two turtle species. It remains to be
determined why these two species secrete such large volumes of
soluble protein into the environment. Lactic acid, a metabolite
produced during anaerobic glycolysis, is also present in the
secretions, suggesting a possible excretory function of Rathke's
glands (Weldon and Tanner, 1990).

HEAD START FACILITIES AND OPERATIONS

Head start facilities and operations have been described in
detail by Fontaine et al. (1985, 1989b).

Hatchlings Received

During 13-20 July 1988, 925 Padre Island-"imprinted" Kemp's
ridley hatchlings representing 10 clutches of the 1988 year-class
were received from the NPS (Duronslet et al., 1989a, Tables 1 and
14). The incubating, hatching, "imprinting," packing and
transporting operations were carried out by the staff at the
National Seashore (Shaver et al., 1988a). All of the clutches came
from eggs collected in the usual manner at the Rancho Nuevo beach.

Eggs of the 1988 year-class were incubated at the National

47-322 0 - 91 - 6
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Seashore at 22.5-37.7*C (Shaver &t Al., 1988a). Sex in Kemp's
ridley is influenced by incubation temperature, with the pivotal
temperature (that producing a 1:1 F:M sex ratio) near 30

0
-31

0
C

(Shaver t Al., 1988b). Therefore, the sex ratio of the 1988 year-
class should have been predominantly female. The sex ratio of
hatchlings that died during the year was 2.8:1 (Donna Shaver,
National Park Service, Padre Island National Seashore, Corpus
Christi, TX, personal communication, March 1989).

The U. S. Coast Guard transported2,012 Rancho Nuevo-
"imprinted" Kemp's ridley hatchlings of the 1989 year-class from
the primary nesting beach at Rancho Nuevo to Galveston via
helicopter (Table 1) on 9 July 1989. Two hatchlings were dead on
arrival. Unlike years past, clutches of hatchlings from the 1989
year-class were mixed together, so the hatchlings were
indistinguishable by clutch.

Distribution of Hatchlings Among the Raceways

In prior years (through the 1988 year-class), as the clutches
of hatchlings were received, they were assigned more or less
sequentially to the raceways arranged from east to west in the
rearing facilities (Caillouet It Al., 1986b; Caillouet et al.,
1989; Duronslet et Al., 1989a). However, in 1989 the clutches were
not kept separated at Rancho Nuevo so the clutches were mixed and
the hatchlings were placed in the raceways as they were received.

Schedule for Weighing and Measuring Turtles

All hatchlings of the 1988 year-class were weighed (Duronslet
et al., 1989a, Table 17) and measured (carapace length and width)
at the National Seashore by NPS personnel between 14 and 19 July
1988. Hatchlings of the 1989 year-class were weighed after arrival
at the head start facilities (Table 9). Thereafter, at the
Galveston Laboratory, a random sample of 5 turtles was selected
from each of the 10 clutches of the 1988 year-class for weighing
at weekly intervals, and these same five turtles in each clutch
were tracked throughout the head start period (Table 10). If a
turtle in any of these groups died, became ill or was mislocated,
a substitution from the appropriate clutch was made. A random
sample of 125 turtles of the 1989 year-class was selected for
weighings at weekly intervals (Table 10). Prior to release, all
surviving turtles were weighed and measured.

Growth curves of each year-class were'fitted by regression of
natural logarithms of weight on the square root of age (Table 11).
The detransformed growth curves are shown in Figure 1.

Fo6ds and Feeding

The foods and feeding methods used in head starting Kemp's
ridleys were elaborated by Fontaine et al. (1985, 1989b) and

6
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Caillouet et al. (1986, 1989b). The food used in head starting
the 1988 and 1989 year-classes was a dry, floating, pelleted, diet
manufactured by Purina, Richland, IN. It is the same diet used for
rearing green sea turtles (Chelonia mydas) at the Cayman Turtle
Farm (1983), Ltd. (James Wood, Cayman Turtle Farm, Personal
Communication, August 1984).

The relationship between the average daily food ration (g)
per turtle and average weight (g) per turtle in the 1988 year-class
was linear (Figure 2). This relationship was used to determine
daily rations for the 1989 year-class.

Health Care

Health care for the head started turtles consisted of
prophylactic and therapeutic measures developed from previous
research and experience (Clary and Leong, 1984; Fontaine _t Al.,
1985; Leong et al., 1989). Maintaining clean seawater and warm
temperature throughout head starting are among the most effective
means of preventing diseases. The Texas Veterinary Medical
Diagnostic Laboratory Systems, College Station, TX conducted
necropsies on 4 of the 27 turtles that died during head starting
of the 1988 year-class. Cause of death was not determined in these
turtles due to advanced post-mortem change. Also during the year,
a few turtles were provided medical treatment by Dr. Joseph
Flanagan, DVM, Houston Zoo, Houston, TX. Overall, the 1988 year-
class exhibited 97% survival to release.

Environmental Variables

Seawater temperature, salinity and pH were monitored (usually
daily) in selected raceways beginning in July 1988 and ending in
May 1989, during head starting of the 1988 year-class of Kemp's
ridleys. These measurements served as general guides to
environmental conditions in the raceways. The daily measurements
of temperature, salinity and pH are summarized as monthly means in
Table 12.

Average daily weight gain was determined for 50 turtles of
the 1988 year-class weighed weekly throughout the head start
period. The relationship between average daily weight gain (g)
and average daily temperature and average daily salinity during
head starting of the 1988 year-class is shown in Figure 3.
Temperature ('C) and salinity (ppt) averages were grouped in
intervals of 3'C or 3 ppt, respectively. As temperature increased
and salinity decreased, weight gain increased during head starting.
Weight gain also is a function of age and size.

The overall means and ranges in daily temperature, salinity
and pH for the head start period were 27.60C (24.8-29.5 C), 27.3
ppt (21.0-34.7 ppt) and 7.7 (7.4-7.8), respectively.
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Seawater temperature was controlled through heating the air
in the quonset huts with forced--air heaters and the incoming
seawater with immersion heaters during winter. These measures
stabilized the temperature in the raceways quite well.

Tags and Tagging

Tags were applied to all Kemp's ridleys of the 1988 year-class
that were determined to be healthy (Table 13). Types of tags
included: inconel flipper tags, living-tags, and internal, binary-
coded magnetic tags (Fontaine It al., 1989b). Inconel flipper tags
were applied to the trailing edge of the right front flipper. The
flipper tag code series included QQAOOO-QQA974 for Padre Island-
"imprinted" turtles and QQA975-QQA999 for Cayman Island-" imprinted"
turtles. Living tags were applied to left costal scute 1
(Fontaine, Williams and Caillouet, 1988). Binary-coded, magnetic
tags were inserted into the distal end of the left front flipper.

All head started turtles held longer than one year in
captivity had been tagged with metal flipper tags before
distribution to cooperating organizations, agencies and
institutions (Duronslet et al., 1989a, Table 2). These turtles
provided observations on flipper tag retention in captivity. In
determining flipper tag loss rates, no data from turtles that died
in captivity with the original tag intact were included. Retention
time was measured in calendar years from the date of application
of the tag. Three year-classes (1978, 1982 and 1984) provided the
data. 

-

The cumulative loss rate for monel flipper tags in head
started Kemp's ridleys held in captivity beyond one year was
calculated for each of the three year-classes using a logistic
function (Prager, Recksiek and Saila, 1988):

P = 1 / 1 1 + exp ( -K [ T - T50 ] ) I
where

K and T50 (the estimated number of years at which 50% of
the tags had been lost) are empirical constants,
P = cumulative tag loss rate (= probability of tag

loss), and
T = time (in years).

The estimates of K, Ta and r
2 
are shown by year-class in Table 14,

and graphs of fitted curves of cumulative tag loss are shown in
Figure 4. The 1978 year-class had better tag retention than the
other two year-classes. However, within five years of tagging,
most tags had been shed. This retention is somewhat better than
that for monel tags on loggerheads in the wild (Henwood, 1986). The
cumulative recoveries of head started-tagged-released Kemp's
ridleys (Figure 5) could reflect tag loss as well as mortality and
detection/reporting rates of tagged animals. These three effects
cannot be distinguished from one another in the recovery data.
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Metal flipper tag shedding rates have been examined in
loggerheads (Henwood, 1986) and green turtles (Balazs, 1982 and
1983). Henwood (1986) concluded that the monel flipper tag is not
a permanent tag for loggerheads and gave three primary reasons:

(1) improper tag application,
(2) tissue necrosis and
(3) tag corrosion.

Balazs (1983) showed good success with inconel alloy flipper tags
applied to Hawaiian green turtles. Apparently, flipper tag loss
can be substantially reduced through use of inconel alloy tags and
by improved application techniques.

The 1985 year-class of Kemp's ridleys was tagged with inconel
alloy flipper tags, and results were similar to those of Balazs
(1983). After 4 years, no inconel flipper tags have been shed
from Kemp's ridleys of the 1985 year-class in captivity. However,
the tissue of the flipper surrounding the tag has almost grown over
the tag in some instances, and in others the tag is slowly being
extruded from the tissue by the wound repair reaction. It appears
that these tags will soon fall out, leaving a large crescent shaped
tagging scar on the trailing edge of the flipper.

Anyone encountering a tagged or marked Kemp's ridley should
contact the NMFS Miami Laboratory, 75 Virginia Beach Drive, Miami,
FL 33149 (commercial telephone no. 305-361-4488, -4225, or -4487),
or the NMFS Galveston Laboratory, 4700 Avenue U, Galveston, TX
77550 (commercial telephone no. 409-766-3500, -3507, -3523, -3516,
-3525)7- The location and number of the tag or mark, and measure-
ments (straight line) of the carapace length and width, weight of
the turtle, location, date and method of recapture, sighting or
stranding should be reported to NMFS.

Release

There were 808 multi-tagged survivors of the 1988 year-class
of head started Kemp's ridleys packed into plastic boxes on 25 May
1989 and transported by truck to the University of Texas' Marine
Science Institute at Port Aransas, TX. All turtles to be released
were transferred to the University of Texas' research vessel
LONGHORN and from there to the release site in the Gulf of Mexico
about 12 nautical mi off Padre Island. All turtles were alive and
appeared to be in good condition at the time of their release. As
has been observed in previous offshore releases most of the turtles
floated on the surface for a short time before diving.

A total of 100 multi-tagged turtles of the 1988 year-class
was retained at the laboratory (Table 15). These are being held
pending possible use in turtle excluder device (TED) certification
trials in the Gulf of Mexico offshore of Panama City, FL during



142

spring 1990.

SUMMARY OF HEAD STARTED lEP'S RIDLEY SEA TURTLE RELEASES
AND RECOVERIES

Release data for head started Kemp's ridley year-classes 1978-
1988 is summarized in Table 2. Of the 14,655 tagged Kemp's ridleys
released, 621 had been recovered as of 30 September 1989 (Table
16). Of these, 159 from the 1982 year-class washed ashore at Padre
Island shortly after the release. Many of these stranded turtles
had ingested or become covered with oil after being released only
4 nautical miles from shore near Sargassu concentrations (Table
17). Also, many of the 117 recaptures of the 1985 year-class were
caught within the bays in which they were released, or in adjacent
bays, shortly after their release. The smallest number of recov-
eries (2) was from the 198b year*-class which had been at sea only
4 months as of 30 September 1989.

Most of the recoveries have occurred in Texas (Table 18) oear
the release site. Louisiana and Florida ranked second and third
in number of recoveries, followed by North Carolina and South
Carolina, respectively. Three turtles have been recovered as far
away as France and Morocco (Manzella et al., 1988; Fontaine _iA Al.,
1989a).

The method of recovery was not reported (Table 19) in 16.4%
of the cases. Of the reported methods of recovery, two dominated:
stranded (43.6%) and shrimp trawl (22.7%). Of the stranded
recoveries, 38.4% were found alive and 61.6% were found dead. Of
the 141 shrimp trawl-caught recoveries, 51.8% were reported from
Texas and 30.5% from Louisiana, for a combined percentage of 82.3%
(Table 20). Table 21 shows the condition of the tagged sea turtles
at the time of their recovery. More than half (57.3%) of the
turtles were reported as being recovered alive and released back
into the environment. More recoveries of head started turtles
occurred in Spring (58.4%) and summer (25.9%) than in other seasons
(Table 22).

Captive Propagation

The successful production of Kemp's ridley hatchlings by the
captive breeding experiment conducted at Cayman Turtle Farm, Grand
Cayman, B. W. I., and their export to the U.S. for head starting
proved that captive propagation is feasible (Caillouet et ai.,
1986a). Therefore, the Kemp's Ridley Working Group decided that
no more hatchlings would be produced at the turtle farm, and some
of the breeders (Table 23) were exported to the U.S. and released
in 1989. The 1988 year-class of hatchlings was the last to be
produced at the turtle farm and head started at the Galveston
Laboratory.

During fiscal year 1989, 121 Kemp's ridleys were conditioned
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in outside, semi-natural enclosures preparatory to their release.
The first group included 90 turtles (45 of the 1987 year-class and
45 of the 1986 year-class) used in TED certification trials
offshore of Panama City, Florida. These turtles were conditioned
in two earthen ponds at Sea-Arama Marineworld in Galveston for two
weeks before transfer by NOAA aircraft to Florida on 17 May 1989.

Another 31 Kemp's ridleys were placed in Sydnor Bayou (part
of the Galveston Bay System) for conditioning in August 1989 (Table
23). The entrance to the bayou was blocked off with a wire fence
Jn August which was removed in October, thus releasing the turtles.
The turtles placed in Sydnor Bayou included: 15 head started

-breeders returned from Cayman Turtle Farm (one was found dead of
unknown causes three days after introduction into the bayou); 7
head started subadults of the 1984 year-class that had been
maintained at Sea-Arama Marineworld; one subadult of the 1984
year-class that had been returned from Bass Pro Shops, Springfield,
MO.; 5 1987 year-class and 2 1986 year-class that were part of the
Kemp's ridleys held at Sea-Arama Marineworld; and 1 1984 year-
class ridley that had been returned from Audubon Park and
Zoological Gardens, New Orleans, LA. In addition, 1 loggerhead sea
turtle (Caretta caretta) that had been received from the Florida
Department of Natural Resources in 1987 was also released into
Sydnor Bayou.

The -twelve adult Kemp's ridleys of the 1978 and 1979 year-
classes, previously held at Sea-Arama Marineworld, were transferred
to Sea World of Texas in San Antonio during 1988, where Dr. David
Owens continued his experiments on their reproductive physiology.

OTHER ACTIVITIES

By-Catch of Wild Sea Turtles

The wild sea turtle by-catch data file being maintained at
the Galveston Laboratory includes turtles reported as by-catch by
commercial and recreational fishermen. As of 30 September 1989,
82 by-caught turtles had been reported with shrimpers accounting
for 86.6% of the total. Of the shrimp-caught turtles, 42.7% were
caught in standard trawls (with no TED), off vessels participating
in the Galveston Laboratory's TED evaluation program. One was
caught by gill net and 7 by hook-and-line.

Of the 82 turtles recorded in the by-catch file, 41 were
loggerheads, 21 Kemp's ridleys, 1 leatherback (Dermochelys
coriacea), and 5 hawksbills (Eretmochelys imbricata), with no
species identification reported for 14 specimens. Sixty-eight of
the turtles were reported alive and 12 dead. For 2 of the turtles
the condition upon capture was not reported. Turtles were reported
from five states including: Florida (35), Texas (32), Louisiana
(9), Georgia (4) and South Carolina (1).



Sea Turtle Sightings

The Galveston Laboratory maintains a sea turtle sighting data
file. A sighting is an event in which a sea turtle is seen,
usually swimming at the surface. Sea turtle strandings or turtles
caught in trawls are excluded from this file. Some of the
sightings were reported by divers belonging to dive clubs and some
have been reported by oil companies cooperating with Galveston
Laboratory observers on oil rig severance and salvage operations
under Section 7 of the Endangered Species Act. Additional sightings
were made by NMFS employees, boat operators, fishermen and the
general public.

There were 152 sightings on file as of 30 September 1989.
Four species were represented: 3 leatherbacks, 63 loggerheads,
14 Kemp's ridleys and 12 greens (Chelonia 1y4a_). An additional
60 sightings were recorded, but no species identification was
possible. Sightings were reported from Texas (65), Louisiana (63),
Florida (17) and Alabama (5). For 2 of the turtles, no location
was reported. One-hundred forty-four of the turtles were alive
when sighted, 5 were dead, and 3 reports did not indicate whether
the turtles were dead or alive. Of the 152 sightings, 122 were
associated with some type of structure such as an oil platform,
dock, or shrimp boat, etc.

In late June 1989, two "Sea Turtle Sighting Signs" were
erected at the Fish Pass Jetties in Mustang Island State Park near
Port Aransas, TX. These signs described the different species of
sea turtle that inhabit the Gulf of Mexico and explained that
numerous turtles had been sighted in the area. The signs requested
that beachgoers, surfers and recreational fishermen report to NMFS
any-sea turtles seen around the jetties. Between 28 June 1989 and
30 September 1989, 67 sighting reports were received from the
general public. Four species were reported including: 14 Kemp's
ridleys, 13 hawksbills, 10 greens and 8 loggerheads. For 22
sightings no species identification was given. Such sighting
information provides a valuable index of sea turtle occurrence near
the north jetty at Port Aransas. When positive identifications of
species were made by NMFS personnel, results showed that juvenile
green sea turtles were the most common species near the jetty.
Most turtles were seen during the hours of 10:00 a.m. and 6:00
p.m., probably the part of the day the jetties are most frequented
by the public. Turtles were more frequently seen on the north side
of the north jetty, as compared to either side of the south jetty.
This was probably because the north side of the north jetty is most
protected from the prevailing wind driven waves. Plans are to
expand this project to other passes and jetties in Texas.

Radio and Sonic Tracking

Radio and sonic transmitters are attached when possible to
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Juvenile and sub-adult sea turtles that have been rehabilitated
after being stranded or caught alive from the estuarine or bay
environment. Such turtles are released into the same area where
found or caught, and are tracked for about 30 days. Data are
collected on submerged and surfaced times, movements, habitat and
environmental conditions such as salinity and water and air
temperatures. Such data will help determine what areas are
important habitats for sea turtles and will provide a better
understanding of their life cycles.

Two separate inshore tracking studies were completed during
the year. The first, in Lake Calcasieu, LA, involved a 1985 year-
class head started Kemp's ridley that was originally released on
6 May 1986 offshore of North Padre Island, TX. The turtle was
caught in a fisherman's gill net in the West Cove area of Lake
Calcasieu on 9 April 1988, 704 days after the original release
date. After rehabilitation the turtle was re-released into West
Cove on 23 September 1988, with radio and sonic transmitters
attached, and tracked for 24 days.

The second tracking study involved a wild green turtle that
was found cold stunned in the southern Laguna Madre near Port
Isabel, TX in February 1989. After rehabilitation, the turtle was
re-released on 24 August 1989, with radio and sonic transmitters
attached, into the southern Laguna Madre and tracked for 26 days.
Results of both studies are currently being analyzed.

Sea Turtle Stranding and Salvage Network (STSSN)

Sea turtle stranding surveys not only provide a means of
quantifying the numbers, species, and sizes of stranded sea
turtles, but also provide valuable information concerning life
history and possible causes of sea turtle mortality at sea. The
temporal-spatial distribution of sea turtles can be surmised from
strandings in combination with information on ocean currents,
stomach contents and sessile organisms (e.g., barnacles, etc.)
growing on their shells.

The Galveston Laboratory continued its participation in the
NMFS STSSN, with a focus on the coasts of Texas and southwest
Louisiana. The STSSN area surveyed by the Galveston Laboratory
covers the entire Texas coast from the Rio Grande River to the
Sabine River (excluding the Padre Island National Seashore covered
by NPS, and the Wynn Ranch covered by FWS on Matagorda Island) and
the southwestern Louisiana coast from the Sabine River to the
Mermentau River. Accessible beaches are surveyed using 4-wheel
drive vehicles, 4-wheel all-terrain vehicles, or dirt bikes,
depending upon their remoteness and conditions on the beach. In
addition, reports from the public concerning strandings are
responded to by Galveston Laboratory STSSN participants who collect
the data and salvage the specimens. From 1 October 1988 through 30
September 1989, the STSSN documented 184 stranded sea turtles in
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the survey area (Table 8). Nueces, Cameron and Galveston counties
ranked highest in number of reported strandings.

A severe cold spell was responsible for 18 of the strandings
reported from Cameron County, TX in February 1989. Seawater
temperatures in the lower Laguna Madre, where the turtles were
found, reached a low of 30C (Don Hockaday, Pan American University,
Personal Communication 1989). The cold-stunning event involved
16 green sea turtles, one loggerhead and one unidentified species.
Thirteen of the green turtles were still alive when found. They
were rehabilitated and released by either Sea Turtle, Inc. or Pan
American University Marine Laboratory, South Padre Island, TX.

Sea turtle strandings in bays and estuaries can also yield
valuable information about sea turtle biology. However, inshore
beaches and marsh edges are generally inaccessible to vehicular
traffic, and strandings are difficult to locate from boats. As a
consequence, observations in inshore areas have been made through
aerial surveys by Galveston Laboratory observers aboard U. S. Coast
Guard helicopters.

A total of 25 aerial reconnaissance surveys for sea turtle
strandings were conducted from 4 October 1988 through 26 September
1989. Surveys were made in conjunction with U. S. Coast Guard
helicopter training flights within the Galveston, Matagorda, San
Antonio and Corpus Christi bay systems. Only 1 stranded marine
mammal (a bottlenose dolphin) was found on 8 August 1989, on the
shoreline of upper Corpus Christi Bay near Portland, Texas.
Although no stranded sea turtles were observed from the helicopter,
5 live sea turtles were sighted in the Matagorda (3 turtles) and
Corpus Christi (2 turtles) bay complexes. These sightings, along
with the 35 verified inshore strandinqs reported by volunteers,
give further evidence that inshore areas are important sea turtle
habitat.

Sea turtle carcasses have been collected for necropsy by Texas
A&M University with the intent of obtaining biological information
and determining cause of death. However, only in low specific
cases can death be attributed to a specific cause based on necropsy
(Plotkin, 1989). In most stranded animals, tissue decomposition
is too advanced to definitely establish a cause of death.
Necropsies also provide valuable biological data on sex,
reproductive development and food habits. From 1 October 1988
through 30 September 1989 25 necropsies were performed. Stomach
contents were removed from 21 animals and sexes were positively
identified in 6 loggerheads (2 F, 4 M), 5 Kemp's ridleys (4 F, 1
M) 1 green (M) and 1 species unknown (M).

There is increasing evidence, however, for a number of
possible causes of mortality in sea turtles at sea including (1)
incidental capture in shrimp trawls (Henwood and Stuntz, 1987),
(2) underwater explosions associated with petroleum platform
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salvage operations (Klima 2t aL., 1988), (3) hook-and-line
fisherman, both commercial and recreational (Manzella at Al.,
1988), (4) ingestion of debris, especially plastics and tar-balls
(Stanley el al., 1988; Plotkin, 1989), and (5) collision with
boats/propellers and entanglement in plastic monofilament fishing
lines and other plastic debris (Heinly It Al., 1988; Plotkin and
Amos, 1988).

Year around sampling of sea turtle strandings is essential as
one means of evaluating conservation and management measures such
as NMFS' implementation of mandatory use of TEDs, regulations
concerning petroleum platform severance (through Section 7
Consultation under the Endangered Species Act), and Section 7
Consultations concerning the impacts of U. S. Army Corps of
Engineers dredging projects. Longtime-series of data are
especially important in this respect, and the STSSN's data base
of strandings provides such a series, going back to 1980
(Schroeder, 1988, 1989).

Hatohling and Juvenile Sea Turtle Habitat

It has been postulated that Atlantic coast populations of sea
turtles spend their first year of life in offshore convergence
zones in association with accumulations of Sargassum (Carr, 1987).
Large floating mats of this seaweed may provide both shelter and
forage for the hatchlings. Cruises were conducted off the south
Texas coast in April and July of 1989 to sample in offshore
Sarassum mats in search of hatchling and juvenile sea turtles and
forage organisms. The mats were first located by Galveston
Laboratory observers aboard U. S. Coast Guard aircraft flying over
the Gulf of Mexico. Flights were made on 10 Oct and 15 Nov 1988;
1 Feb, 24 and 30 March, 3, 7, 5, 11, and 28 April, 31 May, 7 and
29 June, 18 and 25 July and 29 August, 1989. Once Saroassum
concentrations were located, their coordinates were radioed to
sampling crews onboard the University of Texas' R/V LONGHORN.

Thirteen Sargassum mats were sampled by divers and surface
trawls during 5 days in two offshore cruises. Divers failed to
observe sea turtles from beneath the mats, and surface trawl hauls,
producing 1.2 - 2.1 m diameter balls of the seaweed, also failed
to capture sea turtles. Stomach contents of pelagic fish caught
near the mats did not contain hatchling turtles or sea turtle
parts. Pelagic fish included 22 dolphin (Coryphaena hiDpurus, 38.0
- 51.5 cm fork length), 7 king mackerel (Scomberomorus cavalla,
83.0 - 115.0 cm fork length), 2 bonita (Sarda sarda, 40.0 and 58.5
cm fork length), and 1 wahoo (Acanthocvbiu solandri, 115 cm fork
length).

Marine Debris and Entanglement

Galveston Laboratory staff served on the Texas Coastal Cleanup
Steering Committee sponsored by the Center for Marine Conservation
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(CMC) and on the Texas General Land Office's "Adopt-a-Beach" Task
Force. The Galveston Laboratory's SSTSN and marine debris-
entanglement survey activities were coordinated with these two
programs.

The marine debris and entanglement study was funded by NMFS'
Northwest and Alaska Fisheries Center. Sampling for marine debris
and entanglement was completed. Monthly samples were collected at
five locations on the upper Texas coast and at one location in
southwest Louisiana from June 1987 through September 1989.
Characterization of the types and quantities of debris is being
made. Stranded sea turtles found entangled or fouled in marine
debris and those determined to have ingested such debris are being
documented for the same time period.

Bea Turtle Rehabilitation

Live-stranded sea turtles and those captured alive by divers
for future satellite tracking studies were held and rehabilitated
(when necessary) and were either tagged and returned to their
natural habitat or transferred to oceanaria. Those collected by
divers were fitted with satellite transmitters and were released
in the same general area offshore from which they were caught,
while rehabilitated live-stranded turtles were tagged with radio
and sonic tags and tracked in estuarine areas. Twelve live-
stranded or live-captured sea turtles were held or rehabilitated
in fiscal year 1989. Rehabilitation also gave sea turtle
biologists and cooperating veterinarians further experience in
medical treatment and rehabilitation of live-stranded sea turtles.

BLUE RIBBON PANEL REVIEW

The Kemp's ridley head start experiment was reviewed in August
1989 by a Blue Ribbon Panel of sea turtle experts including Drs.
Peter Pritchard, John Hendrickson, Nat Frazer, Mark Grassman and
Thane Wibbels. The Panel's summary conclusions are paraphrased
below:

There is worldwide interest in the question of
whether or not head starting is an effective tool for
conserving endangered sea turtle populations. The NMFS'
Kemp's ridley head start experiment represents an
unprecedented opportunity to address this question. If
head starting works, this experiment has the potential
of contributing significantly to population recovery of
Kemp's ridley. Through the head start experiment, the
Gal,'eston Laboratory has refined first-year captive-
rearing of sea turtles into an exact science. There is
no better facility or staff in the world for this
purpose.
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Long-term tag return data indicate that head started
turtles can adapt and grow in the wild, and breeding
experiments have shown that head started turtles can
successfully reproduce in captivity. However, based on
tag return, stranding, by-catcl, and nesting beach data
collected by NMFS, U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service and
Instituto Nacional de la Pesca, it is presently
impossible to determine if head started ridleys are
recruited into the natural breeding pool. Shrimp
trawling-induced mortality of Kemp's ridleys (both wild
and head started) is so high that few if any head started
ridleys are expected to reach sexual maturity.

The head start experiment should be continued for
a 19 year period following implementation of TED
regulations in U. S. Gulf and Atlantic waters. This
recommendation was based in part on current estimates of
the time required by Kemp's ridleys to reach sexual
maturity in the wild (8-10 years) and the apparently high
rate of mortality all sea turtles are exposed to from
various causes in the wild.

The Kemp's ridley head start experiment and HEART
(Help Endangered Animals - Ridley Turtles) have greatly
increased public awareness of the endangered status of
sea turtles. Though enhanced public awareness is a
worthwhile aspect of the work it should be made clear to
the public that head starting is an experiment and it
should not be viewed as the panacea of sea turtle
conservation. There is a risk that head starting might
be viewed by the public as the means of restoring the
Kemp's ridley, thus detracting from the primary element
of the Kemp's ridley recovery plan (i.e., protection of
ridleys in their natural habitat). Thus, the survival
of this species could be jeopardized by undue emphasis
on head starting.

Public Outreach

The head start facility received approximately 5,900 visitors
during the fiscal year. HEART held its annual open house on 11
February 1989, and about 1,000 people visited the head start
facility on that day. Other community outreach activities included
slide presentations at various schools, organizations and nature
clubs. Numerous packets of information on sea turtles were sent
out in response to requests.

CHANGES IN DIVISION STAFF

The current permanent staff of the Life Studies Division
working on sea turtles includes:
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Charles Caillouet, Marcel Duronslet, Clark
Fontaine, Sharon Manzella, Dickle Revera and
Theodore Williams.

Throughout fiscal year 1989 a number of temporary staff members
resigned including George O'Donohoe, George Wyatt, Carolin Turner,
Mervin Doucet, Alan Gielen and Kirsten Loop. The current temporary
staff of the Life Studies Division working on sea turtles includes:

STSSN: Robert Barber, Jane Boslet, John Pitre, Hank Nieuwendaal,
Robert Heinly, Gerilyn Jewett-Smith, Sherman Jones, Mark
King, Will Vanoy, Pam Plotkin, Kerty Stanley and Anthony
Williams.

Head Start: Gregg Sloat, Billy Ross, Steve Hollenbeck and Christy
Giessinger.

Physiological Studies: Erich Stabenau

Tracking: Jo Anne Williams
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Table 1. Summary of "imprinted" Kemp's ridley sea turtle hatchlings
received by the NMFS Galveston Laboratory as of 30 September
1989.

Year- Inclusive Imprinting Number Received
Class Dates Location Alive Dead

1978 6 July - 3 August
11 August

1979 26 June - 23 July

1980 24 June - 14 July
7 July

1981 24

1982 6

1983 8

1984

1985

1986

1987

July -

July -

July -

July

July

July

July

- 27

- 7

- 26

- 23
31

August

August

August
July

July

August

July

July
August

1988 13 July - 20 July
14 July

1989 9 July

Padre Island
Rancho Nuevo

Padre Island
Rancho Nuevo

Padre Island
Rancho Nuevo

Padre Island

Padre Island

Padre Island
Rancho Nuevo

Padre Island

Padre Island

Padre Island

Padre Island
G.Cayman Isl.

Padre Island
G.Cayman Isl.

Rancho Nuevo

1,854
1.226
3,080

1,656
187

1,843

1,608
207

1,815

1,864

1,524

230
20

250

1,441

1,684

1,759

1,278
159

1,437

925
25

950

2,010

1
0
1

2
1
3

4
3
7

1

0

0
0
0

106

8

0

4
_1_
5

0
0
0

2
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Table 1. (continued).

Year- Inclusive
Class Dates

1978 - 1988

1978 - 1980,
1983,1989

1987 - 1988

Imprinting
Location

Padre Island

Rancho Nuevo

G.Cayman Isl.

Total

Number Received
Alive Dead

15,823 126

3,650 6

184 1

19,657 133
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Table 2. Summary of head started Kemp's ridley sea turtle release sites,
dates of releases, numbers of turtles released and flipper tag
code series used, by year-class, as of 30 September 1989.

Year- Imprint Release Release Release Number Flipperr

class location site typeb date released tag series

1978 PINS Sandy Key, FL 0 22 Feb 1979 135 G----
East Cape,
East Cape,
East Cape,
Sandy Key,
Homosassa,

PINS Homosassa, FL 0

PINS Padre Island, TX 0

Feb
Feb
Feb
Mar
May

1979
1979
1979
1979
1979

8 May 1979

7 July 1979

RN Padre Island, TX 0 7 July 1979
PINS Homosassa, FL 0 3 June 1980

52 G----
1 13582

166 G ----
172 G ----
751 G----,

F-- --
628 G----,

F----
112 G----,

F- ---
1 G0985

SNNA260
2,019

Homosassa, FL
Homosassa, FL
Homosassa, FLd
Key Largo, FL

PINS Padre Island, TX 0
PINS Galveston, TX 0

1980 PINS Padre Island, TX 0

PINS Padre Island, TX 0

RN Campeche, MX 0

1981 PINS Padre Island, TX 0

PINS Sabine Pass, TX 0

3 June 1980
5 June 1980
5 June 1980
9 July 1980

2 June 1981
28 Sept 1981

2 June 1981

665
66

608
24

5
1

1,369

1,426

NNN---
NNA---
NNN---,
NNA---

K ----
J0096

NNB---,
K- ---

2 June 1981 100 8001 -
8100

3 Mar 1981 197 NNB---,

2 June 1982

14 July 1982

1,723 K----
1,521 NNG---,

NNH---
118 NNG---,

NNH---
1,639

PINS
PINS
PINS
PINS
RN

1979 PINS
RN
PINS
Unknown
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2. (continued)

Imprint Release Release Release Number FlipperC
location' site typeb date released tag series

Table

Year-
class

1982

Mustang Island, TX
Mustang Island, TX

Padre & Mustang
Islands, TX

Galveston, TX

Padre & Mustang
Islands, TX

Nueces Bay, TX

Sabine Pass, TX

Mustang Island, TX
Galveston, TX

Copano Bay,

Italian Bend,

Port Bay,

Padre Island,

Galveston,

PINS

PINS

PINS

PINS
PINS

June

June

July

June
Oct

June
June

May

Oct

Apr

Apr

Apr

May

Sept

1983

1983

1983

1984
1989

1984
1984

1985

1989

1986

1986

1986

1986

1986

1,159

96

69

1
4

1,329

172
18

190

1,017

20

1,037

448

22

49

961

54
1,534

NNL---,
NNM---
NNL --- ,
NNM---
NNL---,
NNM---
NNM428
BBB---,
NNZ---,
AAK---

NNQ---
NNQ---

NNT---,
NNV---
AAL---,
BBB---,
NNT---,
NNZ---

NNX---,
NNY---,

NNX---,
NNY---,

NNX---,
NNY---,

NNX---,
NNY---,

NNX---.

1983 PINS
RN

1984 PINS

PINS

1985 PINS

PINS

PINS

PINS

PINS
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Table 2. (continued)

Year- " Imprint Release Release Release Number Flipper
€

class location site typeb date released tag series

1986 PINS

PINS

PINS

PINS

1987 PINS

CAY

PINS

PINS

Mustang Island,

Padre Island,

Panama City,

Galveston,

Padre Island,

Padre Island,

Panama City,

Galveston,

1988 PINS Padre Island, TX
CAY Padre Island, TX

0 21 Apr 1987

0 17 May 1988

O 17-24 May 1989

I 19 Oct 1989

17

17
17-24

19

May

May
May

Oct

1988

1988
1989

1989

0 25 May 1989
0 25 May 1989

PINS Padre Island, TX

RN Mustang Island, TX

1,630

50

45

2

1,727

1,100

130
45

5

1,280

794
14

808

13,454

PPK---,
PPL---
PPK---,
PPL- - -
PPK---,
PPL---

PPL---,
BBB---

PPR---,
PPS---
PPS - - -
PPR---,
PPS - - -
PPR- - -,
PPS---,
BBB- - -

QQA ---
QQA---

1978-
1988

1978-
1980,
1983,
1988 1,033
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Table 2. (continued)

Year- Imprint Release Release Release Number Flipper
class location' site typeb date released tag series

1986,
1988 CAY Padre Island, TX 144

1979 Unknown 24

Total 14,655

"PINS = Padre Island National Seashore
RN = Rancho Nuevo; and
CAY = Cayman Turtle Farm, Grand Cayman, B.W.I.

bI = bay or estuarine release;

N = release less than 3 nautical miles from shore;
O = release greater than 3 nautical miles from short:
B = released from beach.

Ceo:lel tags, unless noted otherwise. For example, inconel tags were used

on the 1985 and 19F6 year-classes. Each dash represents a numerical digit
from 0-9. Actual numerical series are not given because they were mixed.
Details concerning the numerical series can be obtained from the NMFS SEFC
Galveston Laboratory, 4700 Ave U, Galveston, TX 77550 (telephone:
commercial 409-766-03507; FTS 527-6507) upon request.

dThis release included turtles also tagged with radio-transmitters
(see Klima and McVey, 1982; Wibbels, 1984).
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Table 3. Numbers of sea turtles stranded during calendar year 1984 by
species and county arranged in geographical order from north to
south in southwestern Louisiana and Texas (Preliminary).6

Logger- Leather- Hawks- Kemp's
County State head Green back bill ridley Unknown Total

Calcasieu

Cameron

Orange

Jefferson

Chambers

Galveston

Brazoria

Matagorda

Calhoun

Aransas

Nueces

Kleberg

Kenedy

Willacy

Cameron

St. Patricio

Refugio

Unknown

Total 82 10 6 8 65 32 203

Adapted from STSSN data file, NMFS, Miami, FL.

1 0

0 0

1 0

LIn to orowns Vf Ile,
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Table 4. Numbers of sea turtles stranded during calendar year 1985 by
species and county arranged in geographical order from north to
south in southwestern Louisiana and Texas (Preliminary).'

Logger- Leather- Hawks- Kemp's
County State head Green back bill ridley Unknown Total

Calcasieu LA 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Cameron LA 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Orange TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Jefferson TX 4 0 1 0 24 6 35

Chambers TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Galveston TX 12 2 0 1 10 4 29

Brazoria TX 2 0 0 0 0 1 3

Matagorda TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Calhoun TX 1 2 0 0 1 1 5

Aransas TX 3 0 0 0 0 0 3

Nueces TX 28 5 0 0 8 8 49

Kleberg TX 20 1 0 1 2 7 31

Kenedy TX 5 0 0 1 3 10 19

Willacy TX 0 0 0 0 0 1 1

Cameron TX 0 0 0 0 0 1 1

St. Patricio TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Refugio TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Unknown 0 1 0 0 0 0 1

Total 75 11 1 3 48 39 177

a Survey area extends fror
TX. Adapted from STSSN

a the Mermentau River, Louisiana to Brownsville,
data file, NMFS, Miami, FL.
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Table 5. Numbers of sea turtles stranded during calendar year 1986 by
species and county arranged in geographical order from north to
south in southwestern Louisiana and Texas (Preliminary).'

Logger- Leather- Hawks- Kemp ' s
County State head Green back bill ridley Unknown Total

Calcasieu

Cameron

Orange

Jefferson

Chambers

Galveston

Brazoria

Matagorda

Calhoun

Aransas

Nueces

Kleberg

Kenedy

Willacy

Cameron

St. Patricio

Refugio

Unknown

0 0 0 0

1 3 1 72

0 0 0 0

0 1 1 50

0 0 0 3

1 4 1 52

0 0 0 1

0 0 0 1

0 0 2 4

0 0 4 67

2 0 18 19

0 1 2 5

0 1 0 3

0 0

11 112

0 0

5 66

0 3

16 108

3 6

2 3

4 12

5 82

7 88

4 19

2 21

2 1

1 0

4 0

0 0

Total 156 5 10 29 285 60 545

Adapted from STSSN data file, NMFS, Miami, FL.

37

47-322 0 - 91 - 7

o. j ro ns le VIJ J , iA.
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Table 6. Numbers of sea turtles stranded during calendar year 1987 by
species and county arranged in geographical order from north to
south in southwestern Louisiana (Preliminary).*

Logger- Leather- Hawks- Kemp's
County State head Green back bill ridley Unknown Total

Calcasieu LA 0 0 0 0 1 0 1

Cameron LA 12 0 1 0 13 6 32

Orange TX 0 0 0 0 0 1 1

Jefferson TX 4 0 0 0 8 3 15

Chambers TX 0 0 0 0 2 0 2

Galveston TX 21 1 1 0 10 2 35

Brazoria TX 2 1 0 0 2 1 6

Matagorda TX 7 0 0 1 3 8 19

Calhoun TX 13 0 0 0 9 12 34

Aransas TX 1 0 0 0 14 5 20

Nueces TX 35 8 0 7 17 3 70

Kleberg TX 18 2 0 0 6 1 27

Kenedy TX 9 0 0 1 1 7 18

Willacy TX 0 0 0 0 0 3 3

Cameron TX 17 2 0 0 0 8 27

St. Patricio TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Refugio TX 0 0 0 0 1 0 1

Unknown 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Total 139 14 2 9 87 60 311

Survey area extends from the Mermentau River, LA to Brownsville, TX.
Adapted from STSSN data file, NMFS, Miami, FL.
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Table 7. Numbers of sea turtles stranded during calendar-year 1988 by
species and county arranged in geographical order from north to
south in southwestern Louisiana and Texas (Preliminary).'

Logger- Leather- Hawks- Kemp's
County State head Green back bill ridley Unknown Total

Calcasieu LA 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Cameron LA 1 0 0 0 5 0 6

Orange TX 0 0 0 0 1 0 1

Jefferson TX 1 0 2 0 3 0 6

Chambers TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Galveston TX 8 0 2 0 9 0 19

Brazoria TX 1 0 2 0 2 0 5

Matagorda TX 11 0 0 0 9 2 22

Calhoun TX 9 0 0 0 5 1 15

Aransas TX 1 0 0 0 6 1 8

Nueces TX 32 5 1 4 15 6 63

Kleberg TX 21 1 0 7 6 4 39

Kenedy TX 14 1 0 0 2 2 19

Willacy TX 3 0 0 0 1 0 4

Cameron TX 10 0 0 1 1 1 13

St. Patricio TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Refugio TX 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Unknown 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Total 112 7 7 12 65 17 220

a Survey-area extends from the Mermentau River, LA to Brownsville, TX.

Adapted from STSSN data file, NMFS, Miami, FL.
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Table 8. Numbers of sea turtles stranded from 1 January 1989 to 30
September 1989 by species and county arranged in geographical
order from north to south in southwestern Louisiana and Texas
(Preliminary).'

County E

Offshore

Calcasieu

Cameron

Orange

Jefferson

Chambers

Galveston

Brazoria

Matagorda

Calhoun

Aransas

Nileces

Kleberg

Kenedy

Willacy

Cameron

St. Patricio

Refugio

Unknown

Logger- Leather- Hawks- Kemp's
;tate head Green back bill ridley Unknown Total

1

0

1

0 0

3 2

0 0

7 0

0 0

4 0

3 0

7 1

3 0

3 1

Total 77 30 9 11 46 8 181

Survey area extends from the Hermentau River, LA to Brownsville, TX.
Adapted from STSSN data file, NMFS, Miami, FL.

40
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Table 9. Arithmetic mean weight (g) of Rancho Nuevo "imprinted" Kemp's
ridley sea turtle hatchlings of the 1989 year-classa.

Raceway Rearing Number Mean
Number facility weighed weight(g)

1 Old Quonset Hut 5 16.1

2 " 5 17.1

3 " 5 15.9

4 " 5 16.3

5 " 5 15.1

6 " 5 14.4

7 " 5 16.1

8 " 5 16.5

9 " 5 16.8

10 " 5 14. 1

25 New Quonset Hut 5 16.8

26 " 5 16.9

27 " 5 16.t

Total 65 16.1

of hatchlingsa All weights were taken on 10 July 1989. The clutches
were not kept separated at Rancho Nuevo, Mexico.
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Table 10. Dates for~weighing of samples of head started Kemp's ridley sea
turtles of the 1988 and 1989 year-classes.

1988 Year-class I89 Year-class

Date Number Date Number
14-19 July 1988 925 6 Jan Ifo89 50

29 50 L3 50
5 Aug 50 27 50

12 50 3 Feb 50
18 250 10 50
19 50 17 50
z6 50 24 50
2 Sep 50 3 Mar 50
9 50 10 50

23 50 17 50
30 50 24 50
7 Oct 50 31 50

14 50 7 Apr 50
21 50 14 50
28 50 21 50
4 Nov 50 28 50

11 50 5 May 50
18 50 12 50
25 50 14-19 883
2 Dec 50
9 50

16 50
23 50
30 50
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Table 10. (continued).

1989 Year-class

Date
10 July 1989
14
21
28
4 Aug
11
18
1 Sept
8a

12 Oct
9 Nov
8 Dec
5 Jan 1990
2 Feb
2 Mar

30
27 Apr
25 May

Number
65

125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
125
TBA

a After the 8 September
weekly to monthly.

1989 weighing the schedule was changed from
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Table 11. Statistics for the linear regressions of the natural
logarithms of weight (g) on square root of age (years)

8

Year- Slope, Intercept, 2 2
class n b a s r

1978 7379 5.084 -4.874 0.213 0.83

1979 6448 4.712 -4.389 0.104 0.87

1980 5084 4.916 -4.376 0.084 0.90

1981 7828 4.984 -5.062 0.060 0.94

1982 5832 5.109 -4.838 0.119 0.91

1983 647 3.653 -4.203 0.079 0.79

1984 5159 4.400 -4.572 0.098 0.86

1985 5515 6.566 -5.563 0.077 0.95

1986 4944 5.030 -4.272 0.061 0.93

1987 2815 6.273 -5.317 0.053 0.95

1988 1950 4.880 -4.773 0.013 0.98

8 Y=a+bX,

where

Y=ln(W) for W=weight in g,

X=T
'5 

with T=age in years,

n=number of W and T pairs,

s
2
=variance ofresiduals, and

r
2
=coefficient of determination.
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Table 12. Monthly mean temperature, salinity and pH during head starting
of the 1988 year-class of Kemp's ridley sea turtles.

Mean Mean Number of
Month observations temperature (CO) salinity (ppt) pH

July 1988 43 27.2 32.6 7.8

August 81 28.1 34.7 7.9

September 82 26.1 31.5 7.8

October 78 28.0 27.1 7.4

November 73 28.1 29.0 b

December 94 27.2 27.2

January 1989 77 27.2 26.3

February 63 25.6 21.0

March 94 27.2 24.7

April 75 29.5 23.0

May 48 29.4 22.8

' Represents more than one raceway.

b No data
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Table 13. Schedule of tagging
ridley sea turtles.

the 1988 year-class of head started Kemp's

Dates of Tagging
Clutch Living Tag' Internal Tag Flipper Tagc

2 4 Jan 1989 8-9 Mar 1989 18 May 1989

3 4,8 9 17-19

4 4,5,10 9,12 14,17,19

5 5,8,9 9,12 16,17,19

6 3,6,7,9 10,12 14,16,19

7 6,7,9 10,12 15,19

8 4,7,9 9,10,12 14,16,19

9 7,8 10 15

10 9,10 11,12 12,19

11 9,17,27 11,12 18,19

Cayman
Island Farms

d 
none 18 23

a Applied to left costal scute 1.

b Binary-coded, magnetic metal tag inserted into the left foreflipper.

Inionel tag inserted into the right foreflipper.

d Clutches were mixed at the Cayman Turtle Farm, Grand Cayman, B.W.I.
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Table 14. Estimated parameters and statistics for the logistic
functions' to cumulative proportion of tags lost vs age
(years) among three head started Kemp's Ridley sea turtle year-
classes held in long-term captivity.

Year-class K T50  r
2

1978 0.666 2.188 0.723

1982 3.248 1.830 0.914

1984 1.437 2.567 0.979

*P=-l/(l+exp[-K(t-ts0 ) ]I,

where

P=tag loss probability,

K=empirical constant,

T=age in years,

T50=estimated age at which 50%
of the tags have been lost, and

r
2
=coefficient of determination.
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Table 15. Clutch identification numbers and inconel flipper tag codes
for head started Kemp's ridley sea turtles of the 1988
year-class held for more than one year in captivity. All
turtles received a living tag on left costal scute 1 and a
magnetic wire-tag encoded D1:2; D2:81 in the left foreflipper.

Clutch Number Tag Number Clutch Number Tag Number

8 QQA233 4 QQA775
8 QQA157 4 QQA922
8 QQA920 4 QQA726
8 QQA004 4 QQA701
8 QQA936 4 QQA860
8 QQA916 4 QQA869
8 QQA919 4 QQA863
8 QQA263 4 QQA911
8 QQA972 4 QQA457
8 QQA084 4 QQA960
8 QQA230 4 QQA909
8 QQA930 4 QQA931
8 QQA918 4 QQA965
8 QQA974 4 QQA121
8 QQA934 4 QQA437
8 QQA837 4 QQA941
8 QQA784 4 QQA532
8 QQA855 6 QQA086
8 QQA599 6 QQA184
8 QQA903 6 QQA927
8 QQA025 6 QQA957
8 QQA948 6 QQA002
8 QQA969 6 QQA237
8 QQA018 6 QQA942
8 QQA912 6 QQA973
8 QQA078 6 QQA850
8 QQA952 6 QQA921
8 QQA907 6 QQA087
8 QQA104 6 QQA264
8 QQA947 6 QQA273
8 QQA039 6 QQA915
8 QQA938 6 QQA615
8 QQA111 6 QQA945
8 QQA106 6 QQA706



Table 15. (Continued)

Clutch Number Tag Number Clutch Number Tag Number

4 QQA056 6 QQA906
4 QQA226 6 QQA239
4 QQA496 6 QQA380
4 QQA434 6 QQA854
4 QQA038 6 QQA393
4o QQA033 6 QQA085
4 QQA608 6 QQA246
4 QQA092 6 QQA913
4 QQA063 6 QQA905
4 QQA006 6 QQA953
4 QQA027 6 QQA083
4 QQA959 6 QQA158
4 QQA098 6 QQA453
4 QQA954 6 QQA089
4 QQA956 6 QQA162
4 QQA722 6 QQA962
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Table 16. Summary of recoveries of head started tagged and released
Kemp's ridley sea turtles as of 30 September 1989. Release
percentage is based on the number of hatchlings received
alive and the recovery percentage is based on the number
of turtles released.

Imprinting Released Recovered
Year-class Location Number Percenta Number Percent

Padre Island
Rancho Nuevo

Padre Island
Rancho Nuevo
Unknown

Padre Island
Rancho Nuevo

Padre Island

Padre Island

Padre Island
Rancho Nuevo

Padre Island

Padre Island

Padre Island

Padre Island
G. Cayman Isl.

Padre Island
G. Cayman Isl.

1,267752
2,019

1,279
66
24

1,369

1,526
197

1,723

1,639

1,329

172

190

1,037

1,534

1,727

1,150
130

1,280

794
14

808

68.3

65.6

77.2 
b

74.3

94.995.2
94.9

87.9

87.2

74.8
90.0
76.0

72.0

91.1

98.2

90.0
81.8
89.1

85.8
56.0
85.1

50 3.9
2 5 3 . _
75 3.7

22 1.7
0 0.0

_Q 0.0
22 1.6

78 5.1

83 4.8

50 3.1

159 12.0

11 6.4
-1 5.
12 6.3

24 2.3

117 7.6

47 2.7

26 2.3
4 3.1

30 2.3

1 0.1
1 7.1
2 0.2

1978

1978

1980

1981

1982

1983

1984

1985

1986

1987

1988
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Table 16. (continued).

Imprinting Released Recovered
Year-class Location Number Percent& Number Percent

1989 Rancho Nuevo (presently being head started)

1978 - 1988 Padre Island 13,454 85.0
b  

585 4.3

1978 - 1980,
1983, 1989 Rancho Nuevo 1,033 28 .3 bc 31 3.0

1987 - 1988 G. Cayman Isl. 144 78.3 5 3.5

1979 Unknown 24 ? ? ?

Total 14,655 74.6
c  

621

* Based upon number of hatchlings received alive by imprint group,
with imprint groups combined (see Table 1).

b Minimum estimated percentage, because some of the recoveries; in

the unknown imprint group of the 1979 year-class could have
added to this group.

c Based on all year-classes except the 1989 year-class which had

not been released (see Table 1).

4.2
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Table 17. Percent of total recoveries of head started flipper-tagged and
released Kemp's ridley sea turtles by year-class

Recoveries

Year-class Number Percent

1978 7 12.1

1979 22 3.5

1980 83 13.4

1981 50 8.0

1982 159 25.6

1983 12 1.9

1984 24 3.9

1985 117 18.8

1986 47 7.6

1987 30 4.8

1988 2 0.3

Total 621 100.0

As of 30 September 1989.
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Table 18. Recoveries of head started, flipper-tagged and released Kemp's
ridley sea turtles of the 1978-1983 year-classes, by country,
state and recovery zone (oceanside vs bayside), as of 30
September 1989.

Country State Oceanside Bayside Not reported Total

U. S. A.

Texas 176 164 54 394

Louisiana 46 27 8 81

Mississippi 1 5 0 6

Alabama 2 1 1 4

Florida 25 19 9 53

Atlantic 9 9 4 22

Georgia 6 0 3 9

S. Carolina 2 4 6 12

N. Carolina 1 16 3 20

Virginia 0 1 1 2

Maryland 0 0 2 2

New Jersey 1 1 0 2

New York 0 1 1 2

Mexico 7 1 1 9

France 2 0 0 2

Morocco 0 1 0 1

Total 278 250 93 621

Percent 44.8 40.3 15.0 100.0
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Table 19. Recoveries of head started, flipper-tagged and released Kemp's
ridley sea turtles of the 1978-1988 year-classes, by method of
recovery, as of 30 September 1989.

Recovery method Number Percent

Method not reported 102 16.4

Stranded

Dead 167 26.9

Alive 104 16.7

Shrimp trawl

Dead 27 4.3

Alive 101 16.3

Not reported 13 2.1

Hook and line 36 5.8

Gill net 19 3.1

Swimming 35 5.6

Dip net 7 1.1

Cast net 2 0.3

Butterfly net' 2 0.

Flounder net 2 0.3

Beach seine 1 0.2

Pound net 1 0.2

Crab pot 1 0.2

Oyster dredge 1 0.2

Total 621 100.0

' Wingnet used to catch shrimp.
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Table 20. Shrimp trawl by-catch of head started, flipper-tagged and
released Kemp's ridley sea turtles of the 1978-1988 year-
classes, by country and state, as of 30 September 1989.

Country State Number Percent

Mexico 5 3.6

USA
Texas 73 51.8

Louisiana 43 30.5

Mississippi 1 0.7

Alabama 1 0.7

Florida

Gulf 3 2.1

Atlantic 3 2.1

Georgia 5 3.6

South Carolina 4 2.8

North Carolina 2 1.4

Virginia 1 0.7

Total 141 100.0
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Table 21. Condition of head started, flipper-tagged and released Kemp's
ridley sea turtles when recovered, by year-class, as of 30
September 1989.

Year-class Alive Dead Not reported Total

197E 62 8 5 75

1979 14 3 5 22

1980 45 16 22 83

1981 26 19 5 50

1982 95 54 10 159

1983 9 3 0 12

1984 13 11 0 24

1985 45 71 1 117

1986 26 18 3 47

1987 20 10 0 30

1988 1 1 0 2

Total 356 214 51 621

Percent 57.3 34.5 8.2 100.0
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Table 22. Recoveries of head started, flipper-tagged and released Kemp's
ridley sea turtles of the 1978-1988 year-classes, by season, as
of 30 September 1989.

Season Number Percent

Spring (April-June) 363 58.4

Summer (July-September) 161 26.0

Autumn (October-December)- 55 8.9

Winter (January-March) 41 6.6

Not reported 1 0.2

Total 621 100.0

_. MONOWNPROW"
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Table 23. Head started captive stock of Kemp's ridley sea turtles
released into Sydnor Bayou in August 1989.

Carapace Carapace
Left Right length, width,

Year- fore- fore- PIT Living Weight
class flipper flipper tag Tag cm cm kg Source'

NNZ604 7F7FOC236E
NNZ607 7F7FOS1030
BBB926 7F7FOC222A
NNZ606 7F7FO90E33
NNZ755 7F7FO9123A
None 7F7FOClA18
NNZ754 7F7FO91514
NNZ758 7F7FOCID13
NNZ759 7F7FOF0511
NNZ757 7F7FOF0025b
None 7F7FOOA3F
None 7F7FO91411
NNZ602 7F7FOE7A5E
NNZ601 7F7FOC2119
BBB992 7F7FOC2763
None 7F7FO9OD6F
NNZ756 7F7E124B66c
None 7F7FOE7A18
NNZ608 7F7FOC2061
BBB902 7F7FOF0049
None 7F7FOE7B45
NNZ603 7F7FOC2E2E
NNZ605 7F7FOC2263
None 7F7FOC2020
BBB994 7F7E1B452C
BBB993 7F7EIB372D
PPR885 7F7FOC1D68
PPR818 7F7FOC2544
PPR847 7F7F08752B
BBB911 7F7FOE7E32
PPS254 7F7FOC2B30

None
None
None
None
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
LC5
N4
N4
RCI
RC1
RCl
RC1
RC1

60.1
58.2
55.9
62.5
48.5
50.3
55.1
53.3
49.3
50.0
52.9
50.1
48.1
50.7
48.0
50.7
51.0
52.2
49.3
61.5
53.2
53.4
52.4
55.6
48.7
51.5
37.0
34.5
34.7
32.7
37.6

56.3 0 CAY
55.4 0 CAY
54.3 0 CAY
59.5 0 CAY
48.4 0 -SA
48.5 0 SA
51.3 0 SA
50.9 0 SA
49.8 0 SA
49.6 0 SA
49.3 0 CAY
46.2 21.6 CAY
45.7 0 CAY
47.4 0 CAY
46.2 17.2 AZ
46.4 0 CAY
50.1 0 SA
48.6 21.1 CAY
46.5 0 CAY
64.1 30.9 BPS
47.7 20.9 CAY
47.4 26.8 CAY
47.6 0 CAY
50.2 0 CAY
46.6 22.1 NMFS
48.5 18.2 NMFS
36.5 7.7 NMFS
34.3 6.2 NMFS
33.2 5.9 NMFS
30.7 4.5 NMFS
37.2 8.4 NMFS

'CAY = Cayman Turtle Farm, Grand Cayman, B.W.I.; SA = Sea-Arama
Marineworld, Galveston, TX; AZ = Audubon Park and Zoological Gardens,
New Orleans, LA.; BPS = Bass Pro Shops, Springfield, MO.

bTurtle has second PIT tag 7F7E1B42OE.

cTurtle has second PIT tag 7F7FOC2945.

1982
1982
1982
1982
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984
1984

--1984
1984
1984
1986
1986
1987
1987
1987
1987
1987

BBB921
BBB927
None
BBB924
BBB904
BBB906
BBB907
BBB909
BBB91O
BBB908
BBB912
BBB917
BBB918
BBB916
None
BBB925
BBB904
BBB914
BBB928
None
BBB913
BBB919
BBB923
BBB922
PPL718
None
None
None
None
None
None
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Figure 1. Fitted growth curves for head started Kemp's ridley sea turtles
year-classes R78-1988. Curves were fitted by linear regression
of In(W) on T

'
s, where W is weight (kg) and t is age (years).

The figure represents detransformed results (see also Caillouet
et al. 1986a).
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Fitted linear relationship between Y=weekly average food
ratio (g) per turtle per day and X=weekly average weight
(g) per turtle during head starting of the 1988 year-
class of Kemp's ridleys. This relationship was used to
set feeding rates of the 198 year-class.
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B'- nL

DEGREES C OR PPT

Figure 3. Relationship between weekly average weight gain per turtle
per day for 50 Kemp's ridleys of the 1988 year-class and
weekly averages of temperature (

0
C) and salinity (ppt)

grouped into 30 or 3 ppt intervals, respectively.
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Figure 4. Cumulative tag loss rate with age (years) for three head

started Kemp's ridley sea turtle year-classes (1978, 1982,

1984) held in long-term captivity. All tags were Hasco

style 681 made of monel alloy.
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Figure 5. Cumulative tag recovery rate with time (years from release)
for head started, tagged and released Kemp's ridley sea turtles
of the 1978-1981 year-classes released offshore of Mustang and
Padre Islands, Texas.
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Honorable o Bennett Johnston
'7nited States Senate
fashington, DC 30510-6150

Dear Senator Johnstone

Your July 15, 1991, letter to the Secretary of Commerce requested
information concerning an enforcement proceeding initiated by
NOMA in 1909. The respondents in that enforcement proceeding are
turis Dubois, his wife, Connie Pitre DuBois, and her father,
Witney plitre. Mr. DuBois is the captain of a shrimp vessel that
is owned by his wife and his father-in-law. All three were
charged, jointly and sevirally, with shrimp trawling without
using a turtle excluder device (TED) an required by NOAA
regulations. The correspondence you received was written by Mrs.
Dubois, who has also sought the assistance of Congressman Tausin.
Since the came may be appealed within NOM, the NOM General
Counsel is precluded from answering your letter.

The TED regulations were first issued in June 1987, but a
combination of judicial, legislative, and administrative actions
delayed full implementation in the Gulf of Mexico until September
5, 1989. At that time, the Secretary of Commerce announced that
that for the first two weeks violators of the regulations would
be given the opportunity to settle their cases by buying and
installing TEDs. The DuBois' violation occurred during that
initial two week period.

An enforcement attorney in NOA.As Southeast Region sent the
Dubois and Mr. Pitre a Notice of Violation and Assessment
imposing an $8,000 civil penalty. Included with the notice was
an offer to settle the case by suspending the penalty if they
installed TEDs and did not commit any further violations of the
Endangered Species Act with respect to sea turtles during a two-
year period.

An is standard practice when penalties are suspended, the NOM
attorney asked Mr. and Mrs. DuBois and Mr. Pitre to sign a
settlement agreement and a contingent promissory note in the
amount of the suspended penalty. The note would become due and
payable Qgx if the terms of the suspension were violated by a
failure to submit required documentation of the Jr stallation of
TEDs or by a subsequent violation of the Zndang.- :,A Species Act
with respect to sea turtles within the stated t!- .'ear period.

At this point, Mrs. Dubois, acting on behalf of r.ar husband and
her father, adamantly refused to execute the settlement agreement
and the promissory note, apparently believing that all they
were required to do was buy TEDs. She also failed to re st
a hearing on the violation within the time limits sp
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by YOM regulations. failure to settle the came or request
a hearing results in the proposed penalty becoming final.

On August 21, 1930, at Congressman Tauuin's request, the NOAh
enforcement attorney renewed the offer to settle the case by
suspending the $,000 penalty that had, by that tine, become
final but only j the the settlement agreement and the continent
promissory note were signed. Again, Mrs. DuBois refused to sign.
On April119, 1991, NOAAe ecorl offer to settle this case wea
withdrawn because Kra. DuBois had not accepted the settlement.

(n Kay 7p 1991, Mrs. Duaois requested a hearing before an
Administrative Law Judge (AL7). On July 10, 1991, the ALW denied
the hearing request because it was not timely filed. On July 23,
1991, the kAJ denied Mrs. Duaoim request for reconsideration.
On July 31, 1931, 1 telephoned Mrs. DuBois and informed her that
she could either settle the came according to NOA's original.
propoMal or seek to appeal the ALJ's denial of her request for an
admanistratLve hearing on the TEDs violation. I provided her the
address t6 submit such an appeal.

Contrary to Mrs. DuBois' protestations, I assure you that this
agency has done nothing dishonest and nothing out of the
ordinary. Our efforts have been directed to a fair and uniform
enforcement of the regulations. We have not suspended Mr.
DuloLs' shrimp fishing permit, because no Federal permit is
required for the shrimp fishery. We have denied Mrs. DuBois' and
Mr. Pitrre's applications for permits to take other: species. This
is the usual first step to collect an unpaid civil penalty after
it has become final, ai it did in this instance back in 1959.

The DuBois and Mr. litre were offered the same opportunity to
settle as everyone else who violated the TED regulations in the
first two weeks. In fact, they have been offered the opportunity
to settle on three separate occasions, most recently by telephone
on JUly 31st. The decision to refuse to accept the first
settlement offer -- Which would have cost them nothinV so long as
the remained in compliance with the regulations -- has now led
to their owing the government $8,000 plus interest from the date
the penalty became final and denial of their other fishing
permits. Nevertheless, Mrs. DuBois is free to respond to my
renewal of NOAA's settlement offer within the next 30 days.

Please contact the undersigned if you have any questions
concerning the DuBois' situati-n.

Very truly yours,

2JyySJohnson
Deputy General Counsel

cci Connie itrs DuBois


